UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

	1934		
For	r the quarterly period ended April 3, 20)21	
		OR	
	TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT 1934	TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) C	F THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF
For	r the transition period from	to	
	•	Commission File Number:	1-3390
	(Event	Seaboard Corporation name of registrant as specified	in its shorton)
	(Exact)	name of registrant as specified	in its charter)
	Delaware		04-2260388
	(State or other jurisdiction of inco	orporation)	(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
	9000 West 67th Street, Merria	ım. Kansas	66202
	(Address of principal executiv	<u> </u>	(Zip Code)
	•	,	
		(913) 676-8800	
	Registr	ant's telephone number, includ	ling area code
	_		
	(Башкан паша фашкан	Not Applicable	if shamand simps lost mamout)
~		address and former fiscal year	, ii changed since last report)
Sec	curities registered pursuant to Section 12(N C. 1 1 1 1
	Title of each class Common Stock \$1.00 Par Value	Trading Symbol(s) SEB	Name of each exchange on which registered NYSE American
		-	
		preceding 12 months (or for s	is required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the uch shorter period that the registrant was required or the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \square
		on S-T (§ 232.405 of this chap	nically every Interactive Data File required to be oter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such No □
		g growth company. See the de	filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a finitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated tule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.
	rge Accelerated Filer ⊠ n-Accelerated Filer □		Accelerated Filer □ Smaller Reporting Company □ Emerging Growth Company □
-			trant has elected not to use the extended transition adards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the
No	Indicate by check mark whether the reg	gistrant is a shell company (as d	efined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes □

There were 1,160,779 shares of common stock, \$1.00 par value per share, outstanding on April 26, 2021.

PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

SEABOARD CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

(Unaudited)

(Chaidhea)			
	Three Mo	nths	Ended
	April 3,]	March 28,
(Millions of dollars except share and per share amounts)	2021		2020
Net sales:			
Products (includes affiliate sales of \$293 and \$259)	\$ 1,731	\$	1,382
Services (includes affiliate sales of \$5 and \$6)	313		283
Other	15		18
Total net sales	2,059		1,683
Cost of sales and operating expenses:			
Products	1,606		1,278
Services	261		256
Other	14		14
Total cost of sales and operating expenses	1,881		1,548
Gross income	178		135
Selling, general and administrative expenses	86		72
Operating income	92		63
Other income (expense):			
Interest expense	10		(5)
Interest income	5		7
Income (loss) from affiliates	6		(4)
Other investment income (loss), net	71		(225)
Foreign currency gains (losses), net	9		(11)
Miscellaneous, net	6		1
Total other income (loss), net	107		(237)
Earnings (loss) before income taxes	199		(174)
Income tax benefit (expense)	(20)		71
Net earnings (loss)	\$ 179	\$	(103)
Less: Net loss (income) attributable to noncontrolling interests			
Net earnings (loss) attributable to Seaboard	\$ 179	\$	(103)
Earnings (loss) per common share	\$ 154.03	\$	(88.73)
Average number of shares outstanding	1,160,779		1,163,888
Other comprehensive income, net of income tax expense of \$1 and \$0:			
Foreign currency translation adjustment	15		3
Unrecognized pension cost	1		2
Other comprehensive income, net of tax	\$ 16	\$	5
Comprehensive income (loss)	195		(98)
Less: Comprehensive loss (income) attributable to noncontrolling interests			
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to Seaboard	\$ 195	\$	(98)

SEABOARD CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

(Unaudited)

(Millions of dollars except share and per share amounts)		April 3, 2021	Dec	cember 31, 2020
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	65	\$	76
Short-term investments	,	1,384	•	1,465
Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses of \$30 and \$28		672		532
Inventories		1,360		1,178
Other current assets		130		103
Total current assets		3,611		3,354
Property, plant and equipment, net		1,657		1,582
Operating lease right of use assets, net		375		390
Investments in and advances to affiliates		677		698
Goodwill		172		167
Other non-current assets		201		208
Total assets	\$	6,693	\$	6,399
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity				
Current liabilities:				
Lines of credit	\$	346	\$	222
Current maturities of long-term debt		9		55
Accounts payable		338		276
Deferred revenue (includes \$30 and \$38 from affiliates)		88		89
Operating lease liabilities		114		111
Other current liabilities		288		323
Total current liabilities		1,183		1,076
Long-term debt, less current maturities		704		707
Deferred income taxes		119		103
Long-term operating lease liabilities		298		318
Other liabilities		369		367
Total non-current liabilities		1,490		1,495
Commitments and contingent liabilities				
Stockholders' equity:				
Common stock of \$1 par value. Authorized 1,250,000 shares; issued and outstanding				
1,160,779 shares in 2021 and 2020		1		1
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(455)		(471)
Retained earnings		4,463		4,287
Total Seaboard stockholders' equity		4,009		3,817
Noncontrolling interests		11		11
Total equity		4,020		3,828
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	6,693	\$	6,399

SEABOARD CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity

(Unaudited)

Accumulated Other CommonComprehensiveRetainedNoncontrolling

	CommonComprehensiveRetainedNoncontrolling								
(Millions of dollars)	Sto	ock		Loss Ea	arnings	Interests	Total		
Balances, December 31, 2019	\$	1	\$	(440) \$	4,030	\$	10 \$ 3,601		
Adoption of accounting guidance (see Note 1)		_		_	(3)		- (3)		
Comprehensive income (loss):									
Net loss		_		_	(103)		— (103)		
Other comprehensive income, net of tax		_		5	_		5		
Repurchase of common stock		_			(13)		— (13)		
Dividends on common stock (\$2.25/share)		_		_	(3)		— (3)		
Balances, March 28, 2020	\$	1	\$	(435) \$	3,908	\$	10 \$ 3,484		
Balances, December 31, 2020	\$	1	\$	(471) \$	4,287	\$	11 \$ 3,828		
Comprehensive income:									
Net earnings		_		_	179		— 179		
Other comprehensive income, net of tax		_		16	_				
Dividends on common stock (\$2.25/share)				_	(3)		<u>(3)</u>		
Balances, April 3, 2021	\$	1	\$	(455) \$	4,463	\$	11 \$ 4,020		

SEABOARD CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(Unaudited)

Cash Hows from operating activities: \$ 179 \$ (103) Net earnings (loss) \$ 179 \$ (103) Adjustments to reconcile net earnings (loss) to eash from operating activities: 36 Depreciation and amortization 42 36 Deferred income taxes 14 (64) 4 Loss (income) from affiliates 28 5 Other, net (71) 225 Other, net (4) 5 Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses (138) (48) Inventories (177) (102) Other assets (20) (1) Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (100) (100) Cash flows from investing activities (210) (200) (10 Net cash from operating activities (210) (200) (10 Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) (200) (20) (20) (20) (35) Proce	(Millions of dollars)	A	Three Mor April 3, 2021		inded arch 28, 2020
Net earnings (loss) \$ 179 \$ (103) Adjustments to reconcile net earnings (loss) to cash from operating activities: 36 Deferred income taxes 14 (64) Loss (income) from affiliates 28 5 Dividends received from affiliates 28 5 Other investment loss (income), net (71) 225 Other, net (71) 225 Changes in assets and liabilities: 8 (138) (48) Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses (138) (48) Inventories (177) (102) Other assets (20) (11) Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments (20) (200) Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments (36) (25) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities (9) (6)					
Adjustments to reconcile net earnings (loss) to cash from operating activities: Depreciation and amortization 42 36 Deferred income taxes 14 (64) Loss (income) from affiliates 28 5 Other investment loss (income), net (71) 225 Other, net (4) 5 Changes in assets and liabilities: Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses (138) (48) Inventories (177) (102) Other assets (200 (1) Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (200 (1) Cash flows from investing activities: Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net (96) (65) Purchase of long-term investments (99) (35) Other, net (7) (70) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 (90) Purchase of long-term investments (90) (35) Other, net (7) (70) Principal payments of credit, net (7) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (18) (19) (19) (19) (19) (1		\$	179	\$	(103)
Depreciation and amortization 42 36 Deferred income taxes 14 (64) Loss (income) from affiliates 28 5 Other investment loss (income), net (71) 225 Other, net (4) 5 Changes in assets and liabilities: *** *** Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses (177) (102) Other assets (20) (1) Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities (210) (200) Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35)		Ψ	1,,	Ψ.	(100)
Deferred income taxes 14 (64) Loss (income) from affiliates 28 5 Other investment loss (income), net (71) 225 Other, net (4) 5 Changes in assets and liabilities: Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses (138) (48) Inventories (177) (102) (17) (102) Other assets (20) (1) (20) (1) Accounts payable 27 (32) (31) (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (24) (31) (160) (200) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: 2 (200)<			42		36
Loss (income) from affiliates C6			14		(64)
Dividends received from affiliates 28 5 Other investment loss (income), net (71) 225 Other, net (4) 5 Changes in assets and liabilities: Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses (138) (48) Inventories (177) (102) Other assets (20) (1) Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities 210 (200) Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 124			(6)		()
Other investment loss (income), net (71) 225 Other, net (4) 5 Changes in assets and liabilities: Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses (138) (48) Inventories (177) (102) (10) (10) Other assets (20) (1) (20) (1) Accounts payable (27) (32) (31) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: (210) (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 124 96					5
Other, net (4) 5 Changes in assets and liabilities: Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses (138) (48) Inventories (177) (102) Other assets (20) (1) Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: 2 Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities 124 96 Draws			(71)		225
Changes in assets and liabilities: Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses (138) (48) Inventories (177) (102) Other assets (20) (1) Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: *** Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 12 96 Cash flows from financing activities 122 96 Uncommitted lines of credit 172 70 <	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				
Receivables, net of allowance for credit losses (138) (48) Inventories (177) (102) Other assets (20) (11 Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: *** Purchase of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities (9) (35) Other, net 124 96 Cash flows from financing activities: ** 124 96 Cash flow from financing activities: ** 12 70 Repayments of committed lines o	,				
Inventories (177) (102) Other assets (20) (1) Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: *** *** Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from financing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities in a committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit 172 70			(138)		(48)
Other assets (20) (1) Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: 200 200 Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities 124 96 Draws under committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (48) (6)	•				
Accounts payable 27 (32) Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: (210) (200) Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities 124 96 Draws under committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (48) <	Other assets				
Other liabilities, exclusive of debt (24) (31) Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: (210) (200) Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (99) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities 124 96 Draws under committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (48) <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>. ,</td>					. ,
Net cash from operating activities (150) (106) Cash flows from investing activities: 200 200 Purchase of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities: 124 96 Uncommitted lines of credit, net 124 96 Draws under committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (48) (6) Repurchase of common stock — (13) Dividends paid (3) (3) Other, net (2) 3 Net cash from financing activities </td <td></td> <td></td> <td>(24)</td> <td></td> <td></td>			(24)		
Cash flows from investing activities: (210) (200) Purchase of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities: Uncommitted lines of credit, net 124 96 Draws under committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (48) (6) Repurchase of common stock — (13) Dividends paid (3) (3) Other, net (2) 3 Net cash from financing activities 71 77 Effect of exchange rate changes on ca			_ /		
Purchase of short-term investments (210) (200) Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities:			(/		
Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments 356 284 Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities:	e		(210)		(200)
Proceeds from the maturity of short-term investments 10 17 Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities: Uncommitted lines of credit, net 124 96 Draws under committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (48) (6) Repurchase of common stock — (13) Dividends paid (3) (3) Other, net (2) 3 Net cash from financing activities 71 77 Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents (1) (1) Net change in cash and cash equivalents (1) (2) Action function activities 71 77 <td>Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Proceeds from the sale of short-term investments				
Capital expenditures (96) (55) Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities: *** *** Uncommitted lines of credit, net 124 96 Draws under committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (48) (6) Repurchase of common stock — (13) Dividends paid (3) (3) Other, net (2) 3 Net cash from financing activities 71 77 Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents (1) (1) Net change in cash and cash equivalents (11) (24) Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year 76 125					
Investments in and advances to affiliates, net — (5) Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities: — 124 96 Draws under committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (48) (6) Repurchase of common stock — (13) Dividends paid (3) (3) Other, net (2) 3 Net cash from financing activities 71 77 Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents (1) (1) Net change in cash and cash equivalents (1) (24) Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year 76 125			(96)		
Principal payments received on notes receivable 11 — Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities:			_		\ /
Purchase of long-term investments (9) (35) Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities: Uncommitted lines of credit, net 124 96 Draws under committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (48) (6) Repurchase of common stock — (13) Dividends paid (3) (3) Other, net (2) 3 Net cash from financing activities 71 77 Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents (1) (1) Net change in cash and cash equivalents (11) (24) Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year 76 125			11		_
Other, net 7 — Net cash from investing activities 69 6 Cash flows from financing activities: Uncommitted lines of credit, net 124 96 Draws under committed lines of credit 172 70 Repayments of committed lines of credit (172) (70) Principal payments of long-term debt (48) (6) Repurchase of common stock — (13) Dividends paid (3) (3) (3) Other, net (2) 3 Net cash from financing activities 71 77 Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents (1) (1) Net change in cash and cash equivalents (11) (24) Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year 76 125			(9)		(35)
Net cash from investing activities696Cash flows from financing activities:12496Uncommitted lines of credit, net12496Draws under committed lines of credit17270Repayments of committed lines of credit(172)(70)Principal payments of long-term debt(48)(6)Repurchase of common stock—(13)Dividends paid(3)(3)Other, net(2)3Net cash from financing activities7177Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125					_
Cash flows from financing activities:12496Uncommitted lines of credit, net17270Draws under committed lines of credit17270Repayments of committed lines of credit(172)(70)Principal payments of long-term debt(48)(6)Repurchase of common stock—(13)Dividends paid(3)(3)Other, net(2)3Net cash from financing activities7177Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125			69		6
Uncommitted lines of credit, net12496Draws under committed lines of credit17270Repayments of committed lines of credit(172)(70)Principal payments of long-term debt(48)(6)Repurchase of common stock—(13)Dividends paid(3)(3)Other, net(2)3Net cash from financing activities7177Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125					
Draws under committed lines of credit17270Repayments of committed lines of credit(172)(70)Principal payments of long-term debt(48)(6)Repurchase of common stock—(13)Dividends paid(3)(3)Other, net(2)3Net cash from financing activities7177Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125			124		96
Repayments of committed lines of credit(172)(70)Principal payments of long-term debt(48)(6)Repurchase of common stock—(13)Dividends paid(3)(3)Other, net(2)3Net cash from financing activities7177Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125			172		70
Principal payments of long-term debt(48)(6)Repurchase of common stock—(13)Dividends paid(3)(3)Other, net(2)3Net cash from financing activities7177Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125					(70)
Repurchase of common stock—(13)Dividends paid(3)(3)Other, net(2)3Net cash from financing activities7177Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125					
Dividends paid Other, net(3) (2) (3)Net cash from financing activities7177Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125			_		\ /
Other, net(2)3Net cash from financing activities7177Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125			(3)		
Net cash from financing activities7177Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125			. ,		` _ ′
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents(1)(1)Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125			71		77
Net change in cash and cash equivalents(11)(24)Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year76125					
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year 76 125					()
			/		
		\$		\$	

SEABOARD CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)

Note 1 – Basis of Presentation and Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Seaboard Corporation and its subsidiaries ("Seaboard"). These financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements of Seaboard for the year ended December 31, 2020 as filed in its annual report on Form 10-K. Seaboard's first three quarterly periods include approximately 13 weekly periods ending on the Saturday closest to the end of March, June and September. Seaboard's year-end is December 31. Preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make certain estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Results of operations for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of results to be expected for the full year.

The unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements include all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments that, in the opinion of management, are necessary for a fair presentation of financial position, results of operations and cash flows. Seaboard has consistently applied all accounting policies as disclosed in its latest annual report on Form 10-K to all periods presented in these condensed consolidated financial statements. During the fourth quarter of 2020, Seaboard elected to change its method of valuing its inventories from the last-in, first-out ("LIFO") method to the first-in, first-out ("FIFO") method. The effects of the change in accounting principle from LIFO to FIFO were retrospectively applied and, as a result, certain financial statement line items in the condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income, changes in equity and cash flows for the three months ended March 28, 2020 were adjusted as necessary. For further information, refer to the annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020.

Supplemental Cash Flow Information

Non-cash investing activities for the three months ended April 3, 2021, included purchases of property, plant and equipment in accounts payable of \$24 million. The following table includes supplemental cash and non-cash information related to leases. Seaboard reports the amortization of right of use assets and changes in operating lease liabilities in other liabilities, exclusive of debt in the condensed consolidated statements of cash flows.

Aillions of dollars)		ree M oril 3, 021	onths Ended March 28, 2020		
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities:					
Operating cash flows from operating leases	\$	36	\$	35	
Operating cash flows from finance leases		1		1	
Financing cash flows from finance leases		2		1	
Operating right of use assets obtained in exchange for new operating lease liabilities	\$	13	\$	38	
Finance right of use assets obtained in exchange for new finance lease liabilities		4		8	

Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

The change in the carrying amount of goodwill was related to foreign currency exchange differences of \$5 million within the Commodity Trading and Milling ("CT&M") segment. As of April 3, 2021, intangible assets, included in other non-current assets, were \$54 million, net of accumulated amortization of \$25 million.

Income Taxes

Seaboard computes its year-to-date provision for income taxes by applying the estimated annual effective tax rate to year-to-date pre-tax income or loss and adjusts the provision for discrete tax items recorded in the period.

Accounting Standard Recently Adopted

On January 1, 2020, Seaboard adopted guidance which requires the use of a new current expected credit loss model in order to determine the allowance for credit losses with respect to receivables, among other financial instruments. This model estimates the lifetime of expected credit loss and replaces the existing incurred loss model. As a result of this adoption, Seaboard recorded a cumulative-effect adjustment of \$3 million on January 1, 2020 that decreased retained earnings and increased the allowance for credit losses.

Note 2 – Investments

The following is a summary of the estimated fair value of short-term investments classified as trading securities:

	A	pril 3,	Dece	ember 31,
(Millions of dollars)		2021		2020
Domestic equity securities	\$	697	\$	702
Domestic debt securities		392		496
Foreign equity securities		149		133
Foreign debt securities		106		68
Money market funds held in trading accounts		18		47
Other trading securities		22		19
Total trading short-term investments	\$	1,384	\$	1,465

The change in unrealized gains (losses) related to trading securities still held at the end of the respective reporting period was \$65 million and (\$236) million for the three months ended April 3, 2021 and March 28, 2020, respectively.

Seaboard had \$42 million and \$29 million of short-term investments denominated in foreign currencies, primarily euros, as of April 3, 2021 and December 31, 2020, respectively.

Note 3 – Inventories

The following is a summary of inventories:				
	A	pril 3,	Dece	ember 31,
(Millions of dollars)		2021		2020
At lower of FIFO cost and net realizable value (NRV):				
Hogs and materials	\$	467	\$	437
Pork products and materials		56		46
Grains, oilseeds and other commodities		472		380
Biodiesel		101		72
Sugar produced and in process		26		24
Other		50		61
Total inventories at lower of FIFO cost and NRV		1,172		1,020
Grain, flour and feed at lower of weighted average cost and NRV		188		158
Total inventories	\$	1,360	\$	1,178

Note 4 - Lines of Credit, Long-Term Debt, Commitments and Contingencies

Lines of Credit

The outstanding balances under uncommitted lines of credit were \$346 million and \$222 million as of April 3, 2021 and December 31, 2020, respectively. Of the outstanding balance at April 3, 2021, \$150 million was denominated in foreign currencies with \$109 million denominated in the South African rand, \$24 million denominated in the Canadian dollar and the remaining in various other currencies. There were no outstanding balances under committed lines of credit as of April 3, 2021 and December 31, 2020. The weighted average interest rate for outstanding lines of credit was 2.64% and 3.89% as of April 3, 2021 and December 31, 2020, respectively.

Long-term Debt

Long-term debt includes borrowings under term loans and other contractual obligations for payment, including notes payable. The following is a summary of long-term debt:

		oril 3,	Dec	ember 31,
(Millions of dollars)	2	021		2020
Term Loans due 2027-2028	\$	712	\$	714
Foreign subsidiary obligations		2		49
Total debt at face value		714		763
Current maturities and unamortized discount and costs		(10)		(56)
Long-term debt, less current maturities and unamortized discount and costs	\$	704	\$	707

The interest rate on the Term Loan due 2028 was 1.73% and 1.77% as of April 3, 2021 and December 31, 2020, respectively. The weighted average interest rate on Seaboard's foreign subsidiary obligations was 7.70% and 3.51% as of April 3, 2021 and December 31, 2020, respectively. Foreign subsidiary obligations as of December 31, 2020, included a \$46 million euro-denominated note payable related to a 2018 acquisition that was repaid in January 2021.

Seaboard was in compliance with all restrictive debt covenants relating to these agreements as of April 3, 2021.

Legal Proceedings

On June 28, 2018, twelve indirect purchasers of pork products filed a class action complaint in the U.S. District Court for the District of Minnesota (the "District Court") against several pork processors, including Seaboard Foods LLC, and Agri Stats, Inc., a company described in the complaint as a data sharing service. The complaint also named Seaboard Corporation as a defendant. Additional class action complaints making similar claims on behalf of putative classes of direct and indirect purchasers were later filed in the District Court, and three additional actions by standalone plaintiffs (including the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico) were filed in or transferred to the District Court. The consolidated actions are styled In re Pork Antitrust Litigation. The operative complaints allege, among other things, that beginning in January 2009, the defendants conspired and combined to fix, raise, maintain, and stabilize the price of pork products in violation of U.S. antitrust laws by coordinating their output and limiting production, allegedly facilitated by the exchange of non-public information about prices, capacity, sales volume and demand through Agri Stats, Inc. The complaints on behalf of the putative classes of indirect purchasers also assert claims under various state laws, including state antitrust laws, unfair competition laws, consumer protection statutes, and common law unjust enrichment. The relief sought in the respective complaints includes treble damages, injunctive relief, pre- and post-judgment interest, costs, and attorneys' fees. On October 16, 2020, the District Court denied defendants' motions to dismiss the amended complaints, but the District Court later dismissed all claims against Seaboard Corporation without prejudice.

In early 2021, two additional standalone plaintiffs filed similar actions in District Courts in Florida and Texas, respectively. These actions are currently stayed pending resolution of a transfer motion before the Judicial Panel on Multidistrict Litigation.

Seaboard intends to defend all of these cases vigorously. It is impossible at this stage either to determine the probability of a favorable or unfavorable outcome resulting from these suits, or to reasonably estimate the amount of potential loss or range of potential loss, if any, resulting from the suits.

On March 20, 2018, the bankruptcy trustee (the "Trustee") for Cereoil Uruguay S.A. ("Cereoil") filed a suit in the Bankruptcy Court of First Instance in Uruguay that was served during the second quarter of 2018 naming as parties Seaboard and Seaboard's subsidiaries, Seaboard Overseas Limited ("SOL") and Seaboard Uruguay Holdings Ltd. ("Seaboard Uruguay"). Seaboard has a 45% indirect ownership of Cereoil. The suit seeks an order requiring Seaboard, SOL and Seaboard Uruguay to reimburse Cereoil the amount of \$22 million, contending that deliveries of soybeans to SOL pursuant to purchase agreements should be set aside as fraudulent conveyances. Seaboard intends to defend this case vigorously. It is impossible at this stage to determine the probability of a favorable or unfavorable outcome resulting from this suit. In the event of an adverse ruling, Seaboard and its two subsidiaries could be ordered to pay the amount of \$22 million. Any award in this case would offset against any award in the additional case described below filed by the Trustee on April 27, 2018.

On April 27, 2018, the Trustee for Cereoil filed another suit in the Bankruptcy Court of First Instance in Uruguay that was served during the second quarter of 2018 naming as parties Seaboard, SOL, Seaboard Uruguay, all directors of Cereoil, including two individuals employed by Seaboard who served as directors at the behest of Seaboard, and the Chief Financial Officer of Cereoil, an employee of Seaboard who also served at the behest of Seaboard (collectively, the "Cereoil Defendants"). The Trustee contends that the Cereoil Defendants acted with willful misconduct to cause Cereoil's insolvency, and thus should be ordered to pay all liabilities of Cereoil, net of assets. The bankruptcy filing lists total liabilities of \$53 million and assets of \$30 million. Seaboard intends to defend this case vigorously. It is impossible at this stage to determine the probability of a favorable or unfavorable outcome resulting from this suit. In the event of an adverse ruling, Seaboard and the other Cereoil Defendants could be ordered to pay the amount of the net indebtedness of Cereoil, which based on the bankruptcy schedules would total \$23 million. It is possible that the net indebtedness could be higher than this amount if Cereoil's liabilities are greater than \$53 million and/or Cereoil's assets are worth less than \$30 million. In addition, in the event of an adverse ruling, the Bankruptcy Court of First Instance could order payment of the Trustee's professional fees, interest, and other expenses. Any award in this case would offset against any award in the case described above filed on March 20, 2018.

A creditor of Cereoil which has a claim in the bankruptcy proceeding pending in Uruguay has threatened to bring legal action in the U.S. against Seaboard alleging on various legal theories that Seaboard is responsible for indebtedness of approximately \$10 million, plus accrued interest. Seaboard will vigorously defend this action should it be brought.

On May 15, 2018, the Trustee for Nolston S.A. ("Nolston") filed a suit in the Bankruptcy Court of First Instance in Uruguay that was served during the second quarter of 2018 naming as parties Seaboard and the other Cereoil Defendants. Seaboard has a 45% indirect ownership of Nolston. The Trustee contends that the Cereoil Defendants acted with willful misconduct to cause Nolston's insolvency, and thus should be ordered to pay all liabilities of Nolston, net of assets. The bankruptcy filing lists total liabilities of \$29 million and assets of \$15 million. Seaboard intends to defend this case vigorously. It is impossible at this stage to determine the probability of a favorable or unfavorable outcome resulting from this suit. In the event of an adverse ruling, Seaboard and the other Cereoil Defendants could be ordered to pay the amount of the net indebtedness of Nolston, which based on the bankruptcy schedules would total \$14 million. It is possible that the net indebtedness could be higher than this amount if Nolston's liabilities are greater than \$29 million and/or Nolston's assets are worth less than \$15 million. In addition, in the event of an adverse ruling, the Bankruptcy Court of First Instance could order payment of the Trustee's professional fees, interest, and other expenses.

Seaboard is subject to various administrative and judicial proceedings and other legal matters related to the normal conduct of its business. In the opinion of management, the ultimate resolution of these items is not expected to have a material adverse effect on the consolidated financial statements of Seaboard.

Guarantees

Certain of the non-consolidated affiliates and third-party contractors who perform services for Seaboard have bank debt supporting their underlying operations. From time to time, Seaboard will provide guarantees of that debt in order to further Seaboard's business objectives. Seaboard does not issue guarantees of third parties for compensation. As of April 3, 2021, guarantees outstanding to affiliates and third parties were not material. Seaboard has not accrued a liability for any of the affiliate or third-party guarantees as management considers the likelihood of loss to be remote.

Note 5 – Employee Benefits

Seaboard has qualified defined benefit pension plans for its domestic salaried and clerical employees that were hired before January 1, 2014. Effective January 1, 2021, Seaboard transferred assets and liabilities for employees of certain Seaboard subsidiaries into a successor plan. Seaboard also sponsors non-qualified, unfunded supplemental executive plans, and has certain individual, non-qualified, unfunded supplemental retirement agreements for certain retired employees. Management has no plans to provide funding for any plans in advance of when the benefits are paid.

The net periodic benefit cost for all of these plans were as follows:

	Thr	Three Months Ended					
	Apr	il 3,	Ma	rch 28,			
(Millions of dollars)	20	021 2		2020			
Components of net periodic benefit cost:							
Service cost	\$	3	\$	3			
Interest cost		2		3			
Expected return on plan assets		(3)		(3)			
Amortization and other		2		3			
Net periodic benefit cost	\$	4	\$	6			

Note 6 – Derivatives and Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The following tables shows assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis, and also the level within the fair value hierarchy used to measure each category of assets and liabilities. The trading securities classified as other current assets below are assets held for Seaboard's deferred compensation plans.

	A	alance pril 3,				
(Millions of dollars)		2021	Level 1	 Level 2	Le	vel 3
Assets:						
Trading securities – short-term investments:						
Domestic equity securities	\$	697	\$ 697	\$ 	\$	—
Domestic debt securities		392	152	240		_
Foreign equity securities		149	149	_		—
Foreign debt securities		106	_	106		_
Money market funds held in trading accounts		18	18	—		—
Other trading securities		22	4	18		
Trading securities – other current assets:						
Domestic equity securities		14	14			
Money market fund held in trading accounts		7	7	_		_
Foreign equity securities		4	4			
Fixed income mutual funds		3	2	1		_
Long-term investment		32	_			32
Derivatives:						
Commodities		17	16	1		
Interest rate swaps		8	_	8		
Foreign currencies		2		2		_
Total assets	\$	1,471	\$ 1,063	\$ 376	\$	32
Liabilities:						
Contingent consideration	\$	15	\$ _	\$ _	\$	15
Derivatives:						
Commodities		24	24	_		_
Foreign currencies		1	_	1		
Total liabilities	\$	40	\$ 24	\$ 1	\$	15

		lance						
		mber 31,	_		_		_	
(Millions of dollars)	2	2020	I	Level 1	I	Level 2	Le	vel 3
Assets:								
Trading securities – short-term investments:								
Domestic equity securities	\$	702	\$	702	\$	—	\$	—
Domestic debt securities		496		196		300		_
Foreign equity securities		133		133				_
Foreign debt securities		68				68		_
Money market funds held in trading accounts		47		47				_
Other trading securities		20		3		17		_
Trading securities – other current assets:								
Domestic equity securities		14		14				_
Money market fund held in trading accounts		6		6		_		_
Foreign equity securities		3		3		_		_
Fixed income mutual funds		3		2		1		_
Long-term investment		31		_		_		31
Derivatives:								
Commodities		28		28		_		_
Interest rate swaps		1				1		_
Total assets	\$	1,552	\$ 1	,134	\$	387	\$	31
Liabilities:								
Trading securities – short-term investments:								
Other trading securities	\$	1	\$		\$	1	\$	_
Contingent consideration		16						16
Derivatives:								
Commodities		19		19		_		
Foreign currencies		9		_		9		—
Total liabilities	\$	45	\$	19	\$	10	\$	16

Financial instruments consisting of cash and cash equivalents, net receivables, lines of credit and accounts payable are carried at cost, which approximates fair value as a result of the short-term nature of the instruments. The fair value of short-term investments is measured using multiple levels. Domestic debt securities categorized as level 1 in the fair value hierarchy include debt securities held in mutual funds and ETFs. Domestic debt securities categorized as level 2 include corporate bonds, mortgage-backed securities, asset-backed securities, U.S. Treasuries and high-yield securities. Foreign debt securities categorized as level 2 include foreign government or government related securities, corporate bonds, asset-backed securities and high-yield securities with a country of origin concentration outside the U.S.

Seaboard has a long-term investment in a financial services company that primarily lends to and invests in debt securities of privately held companies. This long-term investment is classified in "Other non-current assets" and is valued at net asset value ("NAV"), adjusted for specific liquidity factors, resulting in level 3 classification. The change in value for the first quarter of 2021 is related to equity market activity.

The fair value of Seaboard's contingent consideration related to a 2018 acquisition was classified as a level 3 in the fair value hierarchy since the calculation is dependent upon projected company specific inputs using a Monte Carlo simulation. Seaboard remeasures the estimated fair value of the contingent consideration liability until settled with adjustments included in net earnings (loss). The change in value for the first quarter of 2021 was related to updated interest rates, foreign currency rates and estimated earnings before interest taxes depreciation amortization projections at the measurement date.

Seaboard's operations are exposed to market risks from changes in commodity prices, foreign currency exchange rates, interest rates and equity prices. Seaboard uses various commodity derivative futures and options to manage its risk of price fluctuations for raw materials and other inventories, finished product sales and firm sales commitments. Also, Seaboard enters into foreign currency exchange agreements to manage the foreign currency exchange rate risk with respect to certain transactions denominated in foreign currencies, interest rate swap agreements to manage the interest rate risk with respect

to certain variable rate long-term debt, and equity futures contracts to manage the equity price risk with respect to certain short-term investments. While management believes its derivatives are primarily economic hedges, Seaboard does not perform the extensive record-keeping required to account for these types of transactions as hedges for accounting purposes. These derivative contracts are recorded at fair value, with any changes in fair value recognized in the condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income. As the derivative contracts are not accounted for as hedges, fluctuations in the related prices or rates could have a material impact on earnings in any given reporting period. The nature of Seaboard's market risk exposure has not changed materially since December 31, 2020.

Seaboard had the following aggregated outstanding notional amounts related to derivative financial instruments:

		April 3,	December 31,
(Millions)	Metric	2021	2020
Commodities			
Grain	Bushels	33	26
Hogs	Pounds	2	2
Soybean oil	Pounds	75	56
Heating oil	Gallons	17	_
Foreign currencies	U.S. dollar	117	49
Interest rate swaps	U.S. dollar	400	400
Equity futures	U.S. dollar		3

During mid-2020, Seaboard entered into interest rate swap agreements that mature in mid-2025. Seaboard pays fixed-rate interest payments at a weighted-average interest rate of 0.26% and receives variable-rate interest payments based on the one-month LIBOR from the counterparty without the exchange of the underlying notional amounts.

Credit risks associated with these derivative contracts are not significant as Seaboard minimizes counterparty exposure by dealing with credit-worthy counterparties and uses margin accounts for some contracts. At April 3, 2021, the maximum amount of credit risk, had the counterparties failed to perform according to the terms of the contract, was \$10 million.

The following table provides the amount of gain or (loss) recognized in income for each type of derivative and where it was recognized in the condensed consolidated statements of comprehensive income:

			ree Mo ril 3,		nded ch 28,
(Millions of dollars)		20	2021		020
Commodities	Cost of sales	\$	2	\$	21
Foreign currencies	Cost of sales		1		12
Foreign currencies	Foreign currency gains (losses), net		2		1
Interest rate swaps	Interest expense		7		_
Equity futures	Other investment income (loss), net		—		28

The following table provides the fair value of each type of derivative held and where each derivative is included in the condensed consolidated balance sheets:

	Asset Derivatives						I	Liability Derivatives		
		Αp	ril 3,	De	ecember 31,		Αŗ	oril 3,	De	cember 31,
(Millions of dollars)		2	021		2020		2	021		2020
Commodities	Other current assets	\$	17	\$	28	Other current liabilities	\$	24	\$	19
Foreign currencies	Other current assets		2		_	Other current liabilities		1		9
Interest rate swaps	Other current assets		8		1	Other current liabilities		_		_
Equity futures	Short-term investments				_	Short-term investments				_

Seaboard's commodity derivative assets and liabilities are presented in the condensed consolidated balance sheets on a net basis, including netting the derivatives with the related margin accounts. As of April 3, 2021 and December 31, 2020, the commodity derivatives had a margin account balance of \$46 million and \$15 million, respectively, resulting in a net other current asset in the condensed consolidated balance sheets of \$39 million and \$24 million, respectively. Seaboard's equity derivatives are also presented on a net basis, including netting the derivatives within short-term investments.

Note 7 – Stockholders' Equity and Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss

Seaboard's share repurchase program expired on October 31, 2020. Under this share repurchase program, Seaboard was authorized to repurchase its common stock from time to time in open market or privately negotiated purchases, which may have been above or below the traded market price. During the first quarter of 2020, Seaboard repurchased 4,069 shares of common stock at a total price of \$13 million. Shares repurchased were retired and became authorized and unissued shares.

The components of accumulated other comprehensive loss, net of related taxes, were as follows:

	A	pril 3,	Dec	ember 31,	
(Millions of dollars)		2021	2020		
Cumulative foreign currency translation adjustment	\$	(361)	\$	(376)	
Cumulative unrecognized pension cost		(94)		(95)	
Total accumulated other comprehensive loss	\$	(455)	\$	(471)	

Note 8 – Segment Information

Seaboard has six reportable segments: Pork, CT&M, Marine, Sugar and Alcohol, Power and Turkey, each offering a specific product or service. For details on the respective products or services of each segment, see Note 15 to the consolidated financial statements included in Seaboard's annual report for the year ended December 31, 2020.

The following tables present Seaboard's sales disaggregated by revenue source and segment:

				T	hree Mon	ths	Ended A	pri	13, 2021			
		(Commodity				Sugar					_
			Trading &				and				All	Consolidated
(Millions of dollars)	Pork		Milling		Marine		Alcohol		Power	(Other	Totals
Major Products/Services Lines:												
Products	\$ 495	\$	1,146	\$	_	\$	24	\$	_	\$	3	\$ 1,668
Transportation	1		_		300		_		_		1	302
Energy	63		_		_		2		13		_	78
Other	6		5		_		_		_		_	11
Segment/Consolidated Totals	\$ 565	\$	1,151	\$	300	\$	26	\$	13	\$	4	\$ 2,059

			7	Γh	ree Mont	hs I	Ended Ma	arcl	n 28, 2020)		
		(Commodity				Sugar					_
			Trading &				and				All	Consolidated
(Millions of dollars)	Pork		Milling		Marine		Alcohol		Power	(Other	Totals
Major Products/Services Lines:												
Products	\$ 405	\$	910	\$	_	\$	21	\$	_	\$	6	\$ 1,342
Transportation	2		_		269		_		_			271
Energy	40				_		1		17		_	58
Other	8		4		_		_		_		_	12
Segment/Consolidated Totals	\$ 455	\$	914	\$	269	\$	22	\$	17	\$	6	\$ 1,683

The following tables present Seaboard's operating income (loss) and income (loss) from affiliates by segment. Operating income (loss) for segment reporting is prepared on the same basis as that used for consolidated operating income. Operating income (loss), along with income or loss from affiliates for the Pork, CT&M and Turkey segments, is used as the measure of evaluating segment performance because management does not consider interest, other investment income (loss) and income tax benefit (expense) on a segment basis. Administrative services provided by the corporate office are allocated to the individual segments and represent corporate services rendered to and costs incurred for each specific segment, with no allocation to individual segments of general corporate management oversight costs.

Operating Income (Loss):	T	Three Months Ended				
	Ap	ril 3,	March 28,			
(Millions of dollars)	2	021	2020			
Pork	\$	61	\$	32		
CT&M		16		30		
Marine		21		(6)		
Sugar and Alcohol		1		(1)		
Power		(2)		2		
All Other		1		1		
Segment Totals		98		58		
Corporate		(6)		5		
Consolidated Totals	\$	92	\$	63		

Income (Loss) from Affiliates:	Tl	Three Months Ended				
	Ap:	ril 3,	Mar	ch 28,		
(Millions of dollars)	20	2021		020		
Pork	\$	4	\$	1		
CT&M		6		1		
Marine		1		1		
Sugar and Alcohol				_		
Power		_		_		
Turkey		(5)		(7)		
Segment/Consolidated Totals	\$	6	\$	(4)		

The following tables present total assets by segment and the investments in and advances to affiliates by segment. Corporate assets primarily include cash and short-term investments, other current assets related to deferred compensation plans, long-term investments and other miscellaneous items. Corporate operating results represent certain operating costs not specifically allocated to individual segments and include costs related to Seaboard's deferred compensation plans, which are offset by the effect of the mark-to-market adjustments on these investments recorded in other investment income (loss), net.

Total Assets: (Millions of dollars)	April 3, 2021	December 31, 2020
Pork	\$ 2,069	\$ 1,927
CT&M	1,804	1,585
Marine	512	508
Sugar and Alcohol	146	153
Power	304	302
Turkey	259	265
All Other	6	6
Segment Totals	5,100	4,746
Corporate	1,593	1,653
Consolidated Totals	\$ 6,693	\$ 6,399

Investments in and Advances to Affiliates: (Millions of dollars)	April 3, 2021	De	cember 31, 2020
Pork	\$ 153	\$	172
CT&M	226		222
Marine	30		30
Sugar and Alcohol	6		6
Power	3		3
Turkey	259		265
Segment/Consolidated Totals	\$ 677	\$	698

The Turkey segment, accounted for using the equity method, represents Seaboard's investment in Butterball, LLC ("Butterball"). As of April 3, 2021 and December 31, 2020, Butterball had total assets of \$1,080 million and \$993 million, respectively. Butterball's summarized income statement information was as follows:

	Three Mo	s Ended	
	April 3,		March 28,
(Millions of dollars)	2021		2020
Net sales	\$ 341	\$	318
Operating loss	\$ (16)	\$	(7)
Net loss	\$ (11)	\$	(13)

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Management believes Seaboard's combination of internally generated cash, liquidity, capital resources and borrowing capabilities will be adequate for its existing operations and any currently known potential plans for expansion of existing operations. Management intends to continue seeking opportunities for expansion in the industries in which Seaboard operates, utilizing existing liquidity, available borrowing capacity and other financing alternatives. The terms and availability of such financing may be impacted by economic and financial market conditions, as well as Seaboard's financial condition and results of operations at the time Seaboard seeks such financing, and there can be no assurances that Seaboard will be able to obtain such financing on terms that will be acceptable or advantageous.

Liquidity includes cash and cash equivalents, short-term investments and availability under revolving credit facilities. As of April 3, 2021, Seaboard had cash and short-term investments of \$1.4 billion and additional total net working capital of \$979 million. Also, Seaboard had uncommitted lines of credit available totaling \$398 million and committed lines of credit available totaling \$350 million as of April 3, 2021.

As of April 3, 2021, \$52 million of the \$1.4 billion of cash and short-term investments were held by Seaboard's foreign subsidiaries. Historically, Seaboard has considered substantially all foreign profits as being permanently invested in its foreign operations, including all cash and short-term investments held by foreign subsidiaries. Seaboard intends to continue permanently reinvesting the majority of these funds outside the U.S. as current plans do not demonstrate a need to repatriate them to fund Seaboard's U.S. operations. For any planned repatriation to the U.S., Seaboard would record applicable deferred taxes for state or foreign withholding taxes.

Cash Flows

Cash and short-term investments as of April 3, 2021 decreased \$92 million to \$1.4 billion from December 31, 2020. The decrease was primarily the result of the liquidation of short-term investments for working capital needs. Cash from operating activities decreased \$44 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020 primarily due to uses of cash for working capital, partially offset by higher adjusted earnings.

During the three months ended April 3, 2021, Seaboard invested \$96 million in property, plant and equipment, of which \$78 million was in the Pork segment. The Pork segment expenditures were primarily for the construction of the renewable diesel plant in Hugoton, Kansas. For the remainder of 2021, management has budgeted capital expenditures totaling approximately \$455 million. The Pork segment budgeted approximately \$365 million primarily for modifications to convert the Hugoton, Kansas plant to a renewable diesel plant, with operations expected to begin in 2022, and other new investments, including a fuel storage and distribution facility and biogas recovery.

During the three months ended April 3, 2021, Seaboard repaid foreign subsidiary debt related to a 2018 acquisition of \$46 million upon its maturity. The primary debt outstanding is a Term Loan due in 2028 with a balance of \$683 million as of April 3, 2021.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Net sales for the three-month period of 2021 increased \$376 million over the same period in 2020. The increase primarily reflected higher sales prices and volumes of certain commodities in the CT&M segment, higher prices for pork products, market hogs and biodiesel sold in the Pork segment and higher cargo volumes in the Marine segment.

Operating income increased \$29 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The increase primarily reflected higher margins on pork product sales in the Pork segment and higher cargo sales and lower fuel and other voyage costs in the Marine segment, partially offset by derivative contract losses in the CT&M segment.

Seaboard's operations have been impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic; however, Seaboard has seen improvements in its financial results since the most dramatic impact in the second quarter of 2020 when the onset of the pandemic began. Seaboard continues to encounter challenges with labor and has partially-staffed shifts; impacts from commodity market volatility; and certain product sales not yet at pre-COVID levels. The near and long-term impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on Seaboard's operations and the global economy are unknown and impossible to predict with any level of certainty. Other than capital market volatility on short-term investments, the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic were not significant on a consolidated or segment basis to Seaboard's first quarter results of prior year.

Pork Segment

	Τ	Three Months Ended						
	A_1	oril 3,	M	Iarch 28,				
(Millions of dollars)	2	2021	2020					
Net sales	\$	565	\$	455				
Operating income	\$	61	\$	32				
Income from affiliates	\$	4	\$	1				

Net sales for the Pork segment increased \$110 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The increase was primarily the result of higher prices of pork products, market hogs and biodiesel sold.

Operating income for the Pork segment increased \$29 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The increase was primarily due to higher margins on pork product sales and market hogs, partially offset by higher costs for feed. Management is unable to predict market prices for pork products, the cost of feed or third-party hogs or the prices of biodiesel or the ongoing impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic for future periods; however, management anticipates this segment will be profitable for the remainder of 2021. The uncertainties and the volatility of the commodity grain markets could have a significant impact on profitability.

CT&M Segment

		Three Months Ended		
	A	April 3,	Ma	arch 28,
(Millions of dollars)		2021		2020
Net sales	\$	1,151	\$	914
Operating income as reported	\$	16	\$	30
Mark-to-market adjustments		11		(5)
Operating income excluding mark-to-market adjustments	\$	27	\$	25
Income from affiliates	\$	6	\$	1

Net sales for the CT&M segment increased \$237 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The increase primarily reflected higher sales prices and volumes of certain commodities to third-party customers and, to a lesser extent, higher commodity prices to affiliates, partially offset by lower volumes to affiliates.

Operating income for this segment decreased \$14 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The decrease primarily reflected derivative contract losses related to mark-to-market adjustments, partially offset by higher margins on third-party sales. Due to worldwide commodity price fluctuations, the uncertain political and economic conditions in the countries in which this segment operates, the volatility in the commodity markets and the ongoing impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic, management is unable to predict sales and operating results for this segment for future periods. However, management anticipates positive operating income for this segment for the remainder of 2021, excluding the effects of marking to market derivative contracts.

Had Seaboard not applied mark-to-market accounting to its derivative instruments, operating income for this segment would have been higher by \$11 million and lower by \$5 million for the three-month period of 2021 and 2020, respectively. While management believes its commodity futures, options and foreign exchange contracts are primarily economic hedges of its firm purchase and sales contracts and anticipated sales contracts, Seaboard does not perform the extensive record-keeping required to account for these transactions as hedges for accounting purposes. Accordingly, while the changes in value of the derivative instruments were marked to market, the changes in value of the firm purchase or sales contracts were not. As products are delivered to customers, these existing mark-to-market adjustments should be primarily offset by realized margins or losses as revenue is recognized over time, and these mark-to-market adjustments could reverse in 2021. Management believes eliminating these mark-to-market adjustments provides a more reasonable presentation to compare and evaluate period-to-period financial results for this segment.

Marine Segment

	Three Months Ended			
	Aj	oril 3,	N	March 28,
(Millions of dollars)	2	.021		2020
Net sales	\$	300	\$	269
Operating income (loss)	\$	21	\$	(6)
Income from affiliates	\$	1	\$	1

Net sales for the Marine segment increased \$31 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The increase was primarily the result of higher cargo volumes.

Operating income for this segment increased \$27 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The increase was primarily the result of higher sales and lower fuel costs, partially offset by higher terminal and intermodal trucking costs related to the increase in cargo volumes. Management cannot predict changes in fuel costs or other voyage costs, including charter hire costs, cargo volumes and cargo rates, or the ongoing impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic for future periods; however, management anticipates this segment will be profitable for the remainder of 2021.

Sugar and Alcohol Segment

	Three Months Ended			
	Ap	ril 3,	Ma	rch 28,
(Millions of dollars)	20)21	4	2020
Net sales	\$	26	\$	22
Operating income (loss)		1	\$	(1)
Income from affiliates	\$		\$	

Net sales for the Sugar and Alcohol segment increased \$4 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The increase primarily reflected higher volumes of sugar and alcohol sold, partially offset by lower prices of sugar and alcohol. Sugar and alcohol sales are denominated in Argentine pesos, and an increase in local sales prices may be offset by exchange rate changes in the Argentine peso against the U.S. dollar.

Operating income for the Sugar and Alcohol segment increased \$2 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The increase primarily reflected higher margins on alcohol due to lower production costs, partially offset by lower margins on sugar due to higher production costs and lower prices. Management cannot predict local sugar and alcohol prices, the volatility in the currency exchange rate or the ongoing impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic for future periods. Based on these conditions, management cannot predict if this segment will be profitable for the remainder of 2021.

Power Segment

		Three Months Ended		
		April 3,	Marc	ch 28,
(Millions of dollars)		2021	20)20
Net sales	\$	3 13	\$	17
Operating income (loss)		S (2)	\$	2
Income from affiliates	\$	<u> </u>	\$	_

Net sales for the Power segment decreased \$4 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The decrease reflected lower power generation, partially offset by higher spot market rates as a result of higher fuel prices. Dispatch to the local power grid is done on the basis of a merit list with lower cost power plants dispatched before those with higher costs.

Operating income for the Power segment decreased \$4 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020. The decrease was primarily due to lower revenues. Management cannot predict fuel costs, the extent that spot market rates will fluctuate compared to fuel costs or other power producers, or the ongoing impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic for future periods. Based on these conditions and plans for the interconnection of the existing barge at a new site related to the arrival of the new barge, management expects this segment will not be profitable for the remainder of 2021. The new barge arrived in early May 2021 and testing and commissioning has commenced. Commercial operations

for the new barge are anticipated to begin later this year and management continues to explore strategic alternatives for the existing barge, including selling or relocating.

Turkey Segment

	Three Mo	Three Months Ended		
	April 3,	March 28,		
(Millions of dollars)	2021	2020		
Loss from affiliates	\$ (5)	\$ (7)		

The Turkey segment, accounted for using the equity method, represents Seaboard's investment in Butterball, LLC. The decrease in loss from affiliates for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020 was primarily the result of lower interest costs, partially offset by higher feed and plant production costs. Sales volumes increased, and to a lesser extent, prices, though the decrease in value-added product sales contributed to a weaker sales mix with lower margins. Management is unable to predict market prices for turkey products, the cost of feed or the ongoing impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic for future periods. Based on these conditions, management cannot predict if this segment will be profitable for the remainder of 2021. The uncertainties and the volatility of the commodity grain markets could have a significant impact on profitability.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

Selling, general and administrative ("SG&A") expenses increased \$14 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020 primarily as a result of higher costs related to Seaboard's deferred compensation program. The deferred compensation program costs are offset by the effect of the mark-to-market on investments recorded in other investment income (loss).

Interest Expense

Interest expense decreased \$15 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020 primarily related to lower interest rates on outstanding debt and mark-to-market fluctuations on interest rate swap agreements.

Other Investment Income (Loss), Net

Other investment income (loss), net increased \$296 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020 primarily due to mark-to-market fluctuations on short-term investments.

Foreign Currency Gains (Losses), Net

Foreign currency gains (losses), net increased \$20 million for the three-month period of 2021 compared to the same period in 2020 primarily due to fluctuations in the South African rand and the euro among fluctuations of other currency exchange rates in several foreign countries.

Income Tax Benefit (Expense)

The effective tax rate for the three-month period of 2021 was lower than the three-month period of 2020 primarily due to pre-tax income in 2021 versus pre-tax loss in 2020 and the associated impact from tax credits. Tax credits decrease the income tax expense in a pre-tax income year resulting in a lower effective tax rate and increase the income tax benefit in a pre-tax loss year resulting in a higher effective tax rate.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Seaboard is exposed to various types of market risks in its day-to-day operations. Primary market risk exposures result from changing commodity prices, foreign currency exchange rates, interest rates and equity prices. Occasionally, Seaboard utilizes derivative instruments to manage these overall market risks. The nature of Seaboard's market risk exposure related to these items has not changed materially since December 31, 2020. See Note 6 to the condensed consolidated financial statements for further discussion.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures — Seaboard's management evaluated, under the direction of the Chief Executive and Chief Financial Officers, the effectiveness of Seaboard's disclosure controls and procedures as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") as of April 3, 2021. Based upon and as of the date of that evaluation, Seaboard's Chief Executive and Chief Financial Officers concluded that Seaboard's disclosure controls and procedures were effective to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed in the reports it files and submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed,

summarized and reported as and when required. It should be noted that any system of disclosure controls and procedures, however well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, and not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the system are met. In addition, the design of any system of disclosure controls and procedures is based in part upon assumptions about the likelihood of future events. Due to these and other inherent limitations of any such system, there can be no assurance that any design will always succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions.

Change in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting — There have been no changes in Seaboard's internal control over financial reporting required by Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f) that occurred during the fiscal quarter ended April 3, 2021 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, Seaboard's internal control over financial reporting.

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

For information related to Seaboard's legal proceedings, see Note 4 to the condensed consolidated financial statements.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

There have been no material changes in the risk factors as previously disclosed in Seaboard's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020.

Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>
Exhibit No.	Description
10.1	Seaboard Marine Pension Plan, effective January 1, 2021
31.1	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a), as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2	Certification of the Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a), as Adopted Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.1	<u>Certification of the Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002</u>
32.2	<u>Certification of the Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002</u>
101.INS	Inline XBRL Instance Document (the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the Inline XBRL document)
101.SCH	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document
104	Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101)

Forward-looking Statements

This Form 10-Q contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the U.S. Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995, including with respect to the financial condition, results of operations, plans, objectives, future performance and business of Seaboard. Forward-looking statements generally may be identified as statements that are not historical in nature and statements preceded by, followed by or that include the words "believes," "expects," "may," "will," "should," "could," "anticipates," "estimates," "intends," or similar expressions. In more specific terms, forward-looking statements, include without limitation: statements concerning projection of revenues, income or loss, adequate liquidity levels, capital expenditures, capital structure or other financial items, including the impact of mark-to-market accounting on operating income; statements regarding the plans and objectives of management for future operations; statements of future economic performance; statements regarding the intent, belief or current expectations of Seaboard and its management with respect to: (i) Seaboard's ability to obtain adequate financing and liquidity; (ii) the price of feed stocks and other materials used by Seaboard; (iii) the sales price or market conditions for pork, agricultural commodities, sugar, alcohol, turkey and other products and services; (iv) the recorded tax effects under certain circumstances and changes in tax laws; (v) the volume of business and working capital requirements associated with the competitive trading environment for the CT&M segment; (vi) the charter hire rates and fuel prices for vessels; (vii) the fuel costs and related spot market prices for electricity in the Dominican Republic; (viii) the effect of the fluctuation in foreign currency exchange rates; (ix) the profitability or sales volume of any of Seaboard's segments; (x) the anticipated costs and completion timetables for Seaboard's scheduled capital improvements, acquisitions and dispositions; (xi) the productive capacity of facilities that are planned or under construction, and the timing of the commencement of operations at such facilities; (xii) the impact of pandemics or other public health emergencies, such as the COVID-19 pandemic; (xiii) potential future impact on Seaboard's business of new legislation, rules or policies; (xiv) adverse results in pending litigation matters; or (xv) other trends affecting Seaboard's financial condition or results of operations, and statements of the assumptions underlying or relating to any of the foregoing statements.

This list of forward-looking statements is not exclusive. Forward-looking statements are based only on Seaboard's current beliefs, expectations and assumptions regarding its future financial condition, results of operations, plans, objectives, performance and business. Seaboard undertakes no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events, changes in assumptions or otherwise, except as required by law. Forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance or results. They involve risks, uncertainties and assumptions. Actual results may differ materially from those contemplated by the forward-looking statements due to a variety of factors. The information contained in this report, including without limitation the information under the heading "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," as well as the information included under the caption "Risk Factors" in Seaboard's latest annual report on Form 10-K, as supplemented in this Form 10-Q, identifies important factors that could cause such differences.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

SEABOARD CORPORATION

(Registrant)

by: <u>/s/ David H. Rankin</u> David H. Rankin

Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer

(principal financial officer)

Date: May 4, 2021

/s/ Michael D. Trollinger

Michael D. Trollinger

Senior Vice President, Corporate Controller

and Chief Accounting Officer

(principal accounting officer)

Date: May 4, 2021

SEABOARD MARINE PENSION PLAN

(Established Effective as of January 1, 2021)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE		3
ARTICLE I. DE	EFINITIONS	5
ARTICLE II. PA	ARTICIPATION AND SERVICE	16
2.1	Participation	16
2.2	Year of Service – Participation	16
2.3	Counting Prior Service Upon Reemployment	16
2.4	Employee Change in Employment Classification or Transfers to or From a Non-Participating Affiliated Employer	17
2.5	Military Service	17
2.6	Employee Transfers To or From a Participating Employer	18
2.7	Plan Frozen to New Participants	18
ARTICLE III. R	REQUIREMENTS FOR RETIREMENT BENEFITS	19
3.1	Normal Retirement	19
3.2	Deferred Vested Pension	19
3.3	Early Retirement	19
3.4	Late Retirement	19
3.5	Disability Retirement	19
ARTICLE IV. A	AMOUNT OF RETIREMENT BENEFIT	21
4.1	Normal Retirement Pension	21
4.2	Deferred Vested Pension	22
4.3	Early Retirement Pension	23
4.4	Late Retirement Pension	23
4.5	Disability Retirement Pension	23
4.6	Reemployment After Retirement Benefits Have Commenced	23
4.7	Suspension of Benefits Notice and Procedures	24
ARTICLE V. M	IANNER OF PAYMENT AND DEATH BENEFITS	25
5.1	Automatic Form for Married Participants	25
5.2	Automatic Form For Unmarried Participants	25
5.3	Optional Forms of Benefit	25
5.4	Election of Optional Forms of Benefit and Retroactive Annuity Starting Dates	26
5.5	Spouse's Death Benefit	27
5.6	Other Death Benefit	28
5.7	Lump Sum Payments On or Before Annuity Starting Date for Small Amounts	28
5.8	Special Distribution Rules	29

5.9	Nonduplication of Benefits	29
5.10	Direct Rollover of Eligible Rollover Distributions	29
5.11	Death Benefits under USERRA-Qualified Active Military Service	30
ARTICLE VI.	PLAN FINANCING	31
6.1	Contributions	31
6.2	Payments to Trust	31
6.3	Employer Contributions and Mistake of Fact	31
ARTICLE VII	. ADMINISTRATION	32
7.1	Allocation of Responsibility Among Fiduciaries for Plan and Trust Administration	32
7.2	Appointment of Committee	32
7.3	Claims Procedure	32
7.4	Records and Reports	32
7.5	Other Committee Powers and Duties	33
7.6	Rules and Decisions	33
7.7	Committee Procedures	33
7.8	Authorization of Benefit Payments	33
7.9	Application and Forms for Pension	34
7.10	Facility of Payment	34
7.11	Indemnification of the Committee	34
7.12	Resignation and Removal	34
7.13	Vacancies	34
ARTICLE VII	I. MISCELLANEOUS	35
8.1	Nonguarantee of Employment	35
8.2	Rights to Trust Fund Assets	35
8.3	Spendthrift	35
8.4	Qualified Domestic Relations Orders	35
8.5	Exclusions and Separability	36
8.6	Restrictions of Benefits Payable to Highly Compensated Participants	36
8.7	Laws Governing	36
8.8	Construction	36
8.9	Plan in Effect at Termination of Employment Controls	37
8.10	Benefit Restrictions Under Code Section 436	37
8.11	Expenses	41
ARTICLE IX.	AMENDMENTS	42
ARTICLE X. S	SUCCESSOR EMPLOYER AND MERGER OR CONSOLIDATION OF PLANS	43
10.1	Successor Employer	43

10.2	Plan Assets	43
ARTICLE XI. T	ERMINATION OF PLAN	44
11.1	Right To Terminate	44
11.2	Partial Termination	44
11.3	Liquidation of Trust Fund	44
11.4	Manner of Distribution	46
11.5	Residual Amounts	46
ARTICLE XII. T	TOP-HEAVY RULES	47
12.1	Minimum Benefit	47
12.2	Minimum Vesting	47
12.3	Additional Accruals	48
12.4	Compensation Limitations	48
12.5	Determination of Top-Heavy Status	48
12.6	Definitions	49
ARTICLE XIII.	BENEFIT LIMITATIONS	51
13.1	Limitation on Annual Benefit	51
ARTICLE XIV.	PARTICIPATING EMPLOYERS	58
14.1	Adoption by Employers	58
14.2	Designation of Agent	58
14.3	Discontinuance of Participation	58
ARTICLE XV. N	MINIMUM DISTRIBUTION REQUIREMENTS	59
15.1	General Rules	59
15.2	Time and Manner of Distribution	59
15.3	Determination of Amount to be Distributed Each Year	60
15.4	Requirements For Annuity Distributions That Commence During Participant's Lifetime	61
15.5	Requirements For Minimum Distributions Where Participant Dies Before Date Distributions Begin:	62
15.6	Definitions Definitions	62
15.7	REQUIRED BEGINNING DATE AFTER DECEMBER 31, 2019	63
15.8	BENEFICIARY RMDS ON OR AFTER JANUARY 1, 2020	63
SCHEDULE A		66
APPENDIX A		A-1
APPENDIX B		B-1

APPENDIX C	C-1
APPENDIX D	D-1
APPENDIX E	E-1
APPENDIX F	F-1
APPENDIX G	G-1
APPENDIX H	H-1
APPENDIX I	I-1

SEABOARD MARINE PENSION PLAN

(Established Effective January 1, 2021)

THIS PLAN is adopted effective January 1, 2021 by Seaboard Corporation (the "Company");

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the Company has sponsored and maintained the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan;

WHEREAS, the Company transferred the assets and liabilities of the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan, effective as of January 1, 2021, to this Plan as a successor plan which were attributable to:

- 1) Active Eligible Employees of Seaboard Marine Ltd. and any of the following Employers on December 31, 2020, who will be participating employers in this Plan, and related alternate payees under qualified domestic relations orders
 - a) Jacintoport International LLC;
 - b) Green Island Maritime, Inc.;
 - c) Seaboard Solutions, Inc.; and
 - d) SSI Ocean Services, Inc.
- Participants, spouses, beneficiaries and alternate payees under a qualified domestic relations order whose benefits were in pay status as of December 31, 2020, under the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan whose benefits would have been payable under this Plan (based on the participant's employer) if the participant was still an active employee; and
- All of the deferred vested participants in the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan who, when they last terminated employment, were employed by one of the following employers and alternate payees related to such a participant under a qualified domestic relations order whose benefits are not in pay status
 - a) Seaboard Marine Ltd.;
 - b) Jacintoport International LLC;
 - c) Green Island Maritime, Inc.;
 - d) Seaboard Solutions, Inc.;

- e) SSI Ocean Services, Inc.;
- f) Mount Dora Farms Inc. (formerly Chestnut Hill Farms, Inc.);
- g) Seaboard Farms (Poultry Division);
- h) A & W Interlining Services Corp.; and
- i) Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation.

WHEREAS, Company, as sponsor of the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan, reported to the Internal Revenue Service in a timely manner its intent to transfer such assets and liabilities to this Plan on IRS Form 5310-A;

WHEREAS, Company, as the corporate parent of the Employers adopting this Plan, has established this defined benefit pension plan to accept the transfer of plan assets and liabilities, effective as of January 1, 2021; and

NOW, THEREFORE, the Company hereby adopts the Plan, effective as of January 1, 2021.

PREAMBLE

The Seaboard Marine Pension Plan, as a result of the transfer of assets and liabilities from predecessor plans as described herein, provides benefits for certain deferred vested or retired Participants who were participants under plans that previously were frozen and merged into the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan. Accordingly, certain optional forms of benefits are applicable to these Participants that were offered under the provisions of their respective pension plans prior to the merger of such plans into the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and the subsequent transfer of certain assets and liabilities attributable to these Participants to this Plan. These benefits are set forth in appendices to this Plan. The names of such previous plans and the corresponding appendix for each plan containing the supplemental benefit provisions applicable to the retirees or deferred vested terminated Participants who were participants in each such previous plan and to the extent the assets and liabilities attributable to such retirees or deferred vested terminated Participants are transferred to this Plan, are as follows:

Name of Prior Separate Plan	Appendix
Retirement Plan for Salaried Employees of Seaboard Corporation	Appendix A
The Retirement Income Plan for Salaried and Clerical Employees of Seaboard Farms	Appendix B
Retirement Plan for Salaried Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation	Appendix C
Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 57	Appendix D
Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 16	Appendix E
Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining, Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 36	Appendix F
Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 235	Appendix G
Retirement Plan for Members of the Bakery and Confectionery Workers' International Union, AFL-CIO Bakery, Local No. 25	Appendix H
Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 54	Appendix I

The intent of the Company is to protect and preserve the Participant benefits entitled to protection under Section 411(d)(6) of the Internal Revenue Code and Treasury Regulations thereunder. Therefore, this document shall be construed and administered accordingly and, where required by law but not otherwise provided herein, appropriate provisions of prior plans are incorporated herein by this reference as necessary to protect and preserve such Participant benefits.

Both the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan, from which assets and liabilities have been transferred to this Plan, and the Seaboard Defined Benefit Pension Plan, which was a predecessor plan merged into the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan (together the "Predecessor Plans") were amended effective January 1, 2014 to freeze participation in the Predecessor Plans such that no otherwise Eligible Employee shall be eligible to participate in this Plan. All individuals who were both Eligible Employees and Participants in one of the Predecessor Plans on January 1, 2014, and who had their associated assets and liabilities transferred to this Plan shall continue to participate in this Plan and accrue benefits hereunder.

Effective as of January 1, 2021 (the "Plan Effective Date"), the Plan is established upon the spin-off from the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan of specified assets and liabilities into this Plan by direct trust-to-trust transfer as of the Plan Effective Date. This Plan is, as compared to the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan, identical in all material respects with respect to eligibility, benefit accrual, vesting and distribution provisions applicable to Participants. The Plan shall recognize a Participant's service with Seaboard Corporation and Affiliated Employers (as defined in the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan) as of December 31, 2020, for all eligibility, benefit accrual, vesting and distribution purposes under the terms of the Plan, it being acknowledged that the Predecessor Plans were frozen to new participants effective as of January 1, 2014.

Effective as of the Plan Effective Date, the assets and liabilities of the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan were spun off and deposited into the Trust Fund for the Plan in accordance with Section 414(1) of the Code. Each active or inactive Participant's termination benefit in the Plan shall be equal to or greater than the benefit the Participant would have been entitled to in the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan; provided that no duplication or expansion of benefits of any Participant in this Plan shall occur as a result of the spin-off of assets and liabilities from the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan into this Plan. If an active or inactive Participant, or a spouse, beneficiary or an alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order is entitled to a benefit under this Plan, they will not be entitled to a benefit under the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and vice versa.

ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS

As used in this Plan --

"Accrued Benefit" means, the sum of (i) plus (ii), plus (iii), where:

- (i) is a Participant's frozen retirement benefit payable to the Participant at his Normal Retirement Date, under the appropriate Appendix to this Plan, as of December 31, 1993 or an earlier date, computed as an Actuarial Equivalent of the normal form of retirement benefit for this Plan, as defined in section 4.1 (i.e., a single life annuity);
- (ii) is the retirement benefit accrued on and after January 1, 1994, computed under section 4.1(b), payable to the Participant at his Normal Retirement Date in the normal form of retirement benefit for this Plan; and
- (iii) is the retirement benefit accrued on and after January 1, 1994, computed under section 4.1(c), payable to the Participant at his Normal Retirement Date in the normal form of retirement benefit for this Plan.

"Actuarial (or Actuarially) Equivalent" means, a form of benefit differing in time, period or manner of payment from a specific Pension provided under the Plan but having equivalent value when computed, for Annuity Starting Dates before July 29, 2016, using an interest rate of 8% per year compounded annually and the 1983 Group Annuity Mortality Table. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event shall the Participant's Actuarial Equivalent Benefit calculated hereunder be less than such benefit calculated under the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan as of December 31, 1993.

For Annuity Starting Dates on or after July 29, 2016, the above-referenced assumptions shall be replaced by the following assumptions in this paragraph, provided that any amount determined in accordance with this paragraph shall not be less than the amount determined under the previous paragraph with respect to the Participant's Accrued Benefit as of the earlier of the Participant's termination of employment or July 29, 2016.

- Interest: The "applicable interest rate" as defined in Section 417(e)(3) of the Code, as amended by the Pension Protection Act of 2006, for the month of November preceding the Plan Year in which the Member's distribution commences.
- Mortality: The mortality table prescribed by the Secretary of Treasury in accordance with Section 417(e)(3) of the Code for the Plan Year in which the Participant's distribution commences.

"Actuarial Value" means the lump sum equivalent value of a Participant's Accrued Benefit, as certified by the Actuary, using: (a) the 1983 Group Annuity Mortality Tables with a fixed blend of 50% of the male mortality rates and 50% of the female mortality rates; and (b) the annual interest rate on 30-year Treasury securities as specified by the Commissioner for the

month of November preceding the Plan Year in which the Participant's Annuity Starting Date occurs.

Effective for distributions with Annuity Starting Dates on or after December 31, 2002, notwithstanding any other Plan provisions to the contrary (except the following paragraph) the applicable mortality table used for purposes of adjusting any benefit or limitation under Code § 415(b)(2)(B), (C) or (D) as set forth in Section 13.1 and the applicable mortality table used for purposes of satisfying the requirements of Code § 417(e) as set forth in this definition of Actuarial Value is the table prescribed in Revenue Ruling 2001-62.

Effective for distributions with Annuity Starting Dates on or after January 1, 2008, the applicable interest rate and the applicable mortality table for purposes of satisfying the requirements of Code § 417(e) as set forth in this definition of Actuarial Value are as follows:

Interest – The interest rate determined based upon the adjusted first, second and third segment rates applied under rules similar to the rules of Code § 430(h)(2)(C) for the month of November preceding the Plan Year in which the Participant's distribution commences. For this purpose, the adjusted first, second and third segment rates are the first, second and third segment rates which would be determined under Code § 430(h)(2)(C) if:

- (i) Code § 430(h)(2)(D) were applied by substituting the average yields for the month described in (ii) below for the average yields for the 24-month period described in Code § 430(h)(2)(D),
- (ii) Code § 430(h)(2)(G)(i)(II) were applied by substituting "Code § 417(e)(3)(A)(ii)(II)" for "Code § 412(b)(5)(B)(ii)(II)"; and
- (iii) the applicable percentage under Code § 430(h)(2)(G) were determined in accordance with the following table:

In the case of Plan	The applicable
Years beginning in:	percentage is:
2008	20 percent
2009	40 percent
2010	60 percent
2011	80 percent

Mortality -The mortality table based on the mortality table specified for the Plan Year under Section 430(h)(3) of the Code (without regard to subparagraph (C) or (D) of such section) modified as appropriate by the Secretary of the Treasury.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the lump sum equivalent value of a Participant's Accrued Benefit shall not be less than the lump sum equivalent value of the Participant's Accrued Benefit as of December 31, 1995, under the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan calculated using the Group Annuity Mortality Table described in the definition of Actuarial (or Actuarially) Equivalent, above, and an interest rate of 8%, and based on the Participant's age at the Annuity Starting Date.

Effective for distributions with Annuity Starting Dates on or after June 1, 2004, having a payment form that is either (a) the Social Security adjustment form of payment (provided under Appendix A, Appendix C and Appendix D of the Plan), or (b) the special optional form of payment (provided under Appendix A, Appendix C and Appendix D of the Plan) if the special optional form of payment is a decreasing annuity other than a decreasing annuity that decreases because Social Security supplements or qualified disability benefits (as defined in Code § 411(a)(9)) cease or are reduced, the payments shall not be less than determined using the interest rate and mortality table used for purposes of satisfying the requirements of Code § 417(e) as set forth above in this definition of Actuarial Value.

"**Actuary**" means the individual actuary or firm of actuaries selected by the Employer to provide actuarial services in connection with the administration of the Plan.

"Affiliated Employer" means the Employer and any corporation which is a member of a controlled group of corporations (as defined in Code §414(b)) which includes the Employer; any trade or business (whether or not incorporated) which is under common control (as defined in Code §414(c)) with the Employer; any organization (whether or not incorporated) which is a member of an affiliated service group (as defined in Code §414(m)) which includes the Employer; and any other entity required to be aggregated with the Employer pursuant to the regulations under Code §414(o). The term "Employer" includes any Employer and any Affiliated Employer for purposes of crediting Hours of Service under the definition of Hours of Service in this Article I, for determining Years of Service for participation under Section 2.2, or determining Years of Service for purposes of vesting under Section 4.2, and for such other purposes as required by the applicable provision of the Code.

"Annuity Starting Date" means the first day of the first period for which an amount is payable as an annuity or in any other form.

"Board of Directors" means the Board of Directors of Seaboard Corporation.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Company" means Seaboard Corporation, a Delaware corporation.

"Compensation" means the aggregate compensation paid to an Eligible Employee by the Employer for the taxable year ending with or within the Plan Year which is subject to tax under Code §3401(a) and all other payments of compensation to a Participant by an Employer for which the Employer is required to furnish a written statement under Code §\$6041(d) and 6051(a)(3):

- (a) determined without regard to any rules under Code §3401(a) that limit remuneration included in wages based on the nature or location of the employment or the services performed (such as the exception for agricultural labor in Code §3401(a)(2));
- (b) reduced by all of the following items (even if includible in gross income): reimbursements or other expense allowances, fringe benefits (cash and noncash), moving, expenses, deferred compensation, and welfare benefits; and
- (c) determined by including salary reduction contributions made on behalf of an Employee to a plan maintained under Code §§125 or 401(k) and including qualified transportation fringe benefits that are excluded from a Participant's gross income under Code § 132(f)(4).

In addition to other applicable limitations set forth in the Plan, and notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, for Plan Years beginning on or after January 1, 1994, and prior to January 1, 2002, the annual Compensation of each Employee taken into account under the Plan shall not exceed the OBRA '93 annual compensation limit. The OBRA '93 annual compensation limit is \$150,000, as adjusted by the Commissioner for increases in the cost of living in accordance with Code \$401(a)(17)(B). For Plan Years beginning on or after January 1, 1994, and prior to January 1, 2002, any reference in this Plan to the limitation under Code \$401(a)(17) shall mean the OBRA '93 annual compensation limit set forth in this provision.

For Plan Years beginning prior to January 1, 2002, if Compensation for any prior determination period is taken into account in determining an Employee's benefits accruing in the current Plan Year, the Compensation for that prior determination period is subject to the OBRA '93 annual compensation limit in effect for that prior determination period. For this purpose, for determination periods beginning before the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 1994, the OBRA '93 annual compensation limit is \$150,000.

A Code §401(a)(17) Employee means an Employee whose current Accrued Benefit, as of a date on or after the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 1994, is based on Compensation for a year beginning prior to the first day of the first Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 1994, that exceeded \$150,000.

For Plan Years beginning on or after January 1, 2002, the annual Compensation of each Employee taken into account under the Plan shall not exceed \$200,000, as adjusted for cost-of-living increases in accordance with Code §401(a)(17)(B).

For Plan Years beginning on or after January 1, 2002, if Compensation for any prior determination period is taken into account in determining an Employee's benefits accruing in the current Plan Year, the Compensation for that prior determination period shall be subject to the limitation on Compensation in effect for the current Plan Year.

Notwithstanding any provision of this definition of Compensation to the contrary, a Participant who is in qualified military service, as defined in Code Section 414(u)(5), shall be treated as receiving Compensation from his Employer during such period of qualified military service which is recognized as Years of Accrual Service under Section 2.5 equal to --

- (i) the Compensation the Participant would have received during such period if the Participant were not in qualified military service, determined based on the Compensation the Participant would have received from his Employer, but for absence during the period of qualified military service, or
- (ii) if the Compensation the Participant would have received during such period was not reasonably certain, the Participant's average Compensation from the Employer during the 12-month period immediately preceding the qualified military service (or, if shorter, the entire period of employment immediately preceding the qualified military service).

"**Deferred Vested Pension**" means the Pension payable pursuant to Section 3.2.

"Disability Retirement Date" means the first day of the calendar month coinciding with or next following the date a Participant or former Participant is entitled to a Deferred Vested Pension, or becomes disabled under the terms of the Plan.

"Disability Retirement Pension" means the Pension payable pursuant to Section 3.5.

"Disabled" or "Disability" means having a physical or mental condition resulting from bodily injury, disease or mental disorder which renders a Participant, or former Participant, entitled to a Deferred Vested Pension, incapable of continuing any gainful occupation and which condition constitutes total disability under the Federal Social Security Act.

"Early Retirement Date" means the first day of the calendar month coinciding with or next following the date the Participant terminates employment prior to his Normal Retirement Date and after satisfying the requirements for an Early Retirement Pension under Section 3.3.

"Early Retirement Pension" means the Pension payable pursuant to Section 3.3.

"Effective Date" means January 1, 2021 or such other date as specified herein with respect to a particular provision.

"Eligible Employee" means any Employee who is a salaried or clerical exempt or non-exempt Employee of an Employer; provided, however, Eligible Employee shall exclude the following:

(a) <u>Union Employees</u>. Any Employee whose employment is governed by the terms of a collective bargaining agreement between Employee representatives (within the meaning of Code §7701(a)(46)) and the Employer under which retirement benefits were the subject of good faith bargaining between the parties, unless the agreement requires inclusion of the Employee in the Plan.

- (b) <u>Leased Employees</u>. Any person who performs services for an Employer by and through a contract or agreement, whether written or verbal, with a third party and who is paid by such third party, including, without limitation, any person who is a leased employee within the meaning of Code §414(n), a co-employee or joint employee, or an outsourced employee, even if such person is subsequently determined by any governmental agency or court to be, or have been, a common law employee of the Employer.
- (c) <u>Independent Contractors</u>. Any individual who performs services for an Employer pursuant to a contract or agreement, whether written or verbal, which provides that the person is an independent contractor or consultant, even if such person is subsequently determined by any governmental agency or court to be, or have been, a common law employee of an Employer.
- (d) Nonresident Aliens. Employees who are nonresident aliens (within the meaning of Code §7701(b)(1)(B)) and who receive no earned income (within the meaning of Code §911(d)(2)) from an Employer which constitutes income from sources within the United States (within the meaning of Code §861(a)(3)).
- (e) <u>Post-2013 Hires</u>. Any individual hired, or in the case of a former employee of Seaboard Corporation, Seaboard Marine Ltd. or any other Affiliated Employer, rehired, by an Employer after December 31, 2013.
- (f) <u>Post-2013 Eligible Employee</u>. Any employee of Seaboard Corporation, Seaboard Marine Ltd. or any other Affiliated Employer who, exclusive of this definition of Eligible Employee, was not an Eligible Employee under a Predecessor Plan as of December 31, 2013.

"Eligible Spouse" means the spouse of a Participant to whom the Participant was married at the time of the Annuity Starting Date or the date of the Participant's death. The length of the marriage prior to either of such dates shall not be taken into consideration.

"Employee" means any person who is employed by an Employer or an Affiliated Employer.

The term Employee shall also include any Leased Employee deemed to be an Employee described in the previous paragraph as provided in Code §§414(n) or (o). "Leased Employee" means any person (other than an employee of the recipient) who pursuant to an agreement between the recipient and any other person ("leasing organization") has performed services for the recipient (or for the recipient and related persons determined in accordance with Code §414(n)(6)) on a substantially full-time basis for a period of at least one year, and such services are performed under the primary direction or control of the Employer. Contributions or benefits provided a Leased Employee by the leasing organization which are attributable to services performed for the recipient employer shall be treated as provided by the recipient employer.

A Leased Employee shall not be considered an employee of the recipient if: (i) such employee is covered by a money purchase pension plan providing: (1) a nonintegrated employer contribution rate of at least 10 percent of Compensation, as defined in Code §415(c)(3), but including amounts contributed pursuant to a salary reduction agreement which are excludible from the employee's gross income under Code §§125, 402(e)(3), 402(h) or 403(b), (2) immediate participation, and (3) full and immediate vesting; and (ii) leased employees do not constitute more than 20 percent of the recipient's non-highly compensated workforce.

"**Employer**" means Seaboard Marine Ltd., a Liberia corporation, and each employer who has adopted the Plan. The Employers as of January 1, 2021 are listed on Schedule A attached hereto. Seaboard Corporation is the sponsor of the Plan under ERISA. Schedule A may be modified from time to time as appropriate by Seaboard Corporation or its authorized officer.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time.

"**Fiduciaries**" means Seaboard Corporation, the Committee and the Trustee, but only with respect to the specific responsibilities of each for Plan and Trust administration, all as described in section 7.1.

"Forfeiture break in service" refers to an instance of a Participant who incurs five consecutive 1-year breaks in service.

"Hour of Service" means:

- (a) Each hour for which an Employee is paid, or entitled to payment, for the performance of duties for an Affiliated Employer (or for the Employer only for purposes of section 4.1) during the applicable computation period; and
- (b) Each hour for which an Employee is paid, or entitled to payment, by an Affiliated Employer (or by the Employer only for purposes of section 4.1) on account of a period of time during which no duties are performed (irrespective of whether the employment relationship has terminated) due to vacation, holiday, illness, incapacity (including Disability), layoff, jury duty, military duty or leave of absence. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence,
 - (i) No more than 501 Hours of Service are to be credited under this subparagraph (b) to an Employee on account of any single continuous period during which the Employee performs no duties (whether or not such period occurs in a single computation period);
 - (ii) An hour for which an Employee is directly or indirectly paid, or entitled to payment, on account of a period during which no duties are performed is not to be credited to the Employee if such payment is made or due under a Plan maintained solely for the purpose of complying with applicable workmen's compensation, unemployment compensation or disability insurance laws; and

(iii) Hours of Service are not to be credited for a payment which solely reimburses an Employee for medical or medically related expenses incurred by the Employee.

Hours under this subparagraph (b) shall be calculated and credited pursuant to section 2530.200b-2 of the Department of Labor Regulations which is incorporated herein by this reference; and

(c) Each hour for which back pay, irrespective of mitigation of damages, is either awarded or agreed to by an Affiliated Employer (or by the Employer only for purposes of section 4.1). The same Hour of Service shall not be credited both under subparagraph (a) or subparagraph (b), as the case may be, and under this subparagraph. These hours shall be credited to the Employee for the computation period or periods to which the award or payment pertains rather than the computation period in which the award, agreement or payment is made. Crediting of Hours of Service for back pay awarded or agreed to with respect to periods described in subparagraph (b) shall be subject to the limitations set forth in that subparagraph.

Hours of Service will also be credited for any individual considered to be an Employee for purposes of this Plan under Code §414(n) or Code §414(o).

If the Employer pays an Employee for services rendered on an hourly basis, the Committee will credit that Employee with Hours of Service on the basis of the "actual" method. If the Employer pays an Employee for services rendered on a basis other than by the hour, the Committee will credit that Employee on the basis of weeks of employment, and an Employee will receive credit for 45 Hours of Service for each week for which the Committee would credit the Employee with at least one Hour of Service under the actual method.

Hours of Service shall also include Hours of Service counted during a period of qualified military service, as described in section 2.5.

"Late Retirement Date" means the first day of the calendar month coinciding with or next following the date the Participant actually retires after his Normal Retirement Date.

"Late Retirement Pension" means the Pension payable pursuant to section 3.4.

"Normal Retirement Age" means the later of (a) the Participant's 65th birthday, or (b) the fifth anniversary of the first day of the month in which the Participant commenced participation in the Plan.

"Normal Retirement Date" means the first day of the calendar month coinciding with or next following the date the Participant attains his Normal Retirement Age.

"Normal Retirement Pension" means the Pension payable pursuant to section 3.1.

"Participant" means any Eligible Employee who is eligible for participation in the Plan as hereinafter provided and any person who is not an Eligible Employee who has a frozen Accrued

Benefit hereunder. A Participant who is not an Eligible Employee shall not be entitled to accrue benefits hereunder.

"PBGC" means Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation, a body corporate within the Department of Labor, established under the provisions of Title IV of ERISA.

"**Pension**" means a series of amounts, paid monthly, which are payable to a Participant who is entitled to receive benefits under the Plan, or a lump sum distribution of a Participant's benefits under the Plan, as applicable under the terms of the Plan.

"Plan" means the Seaboard Marine Pension Plan, as set forth herein and as amended from time to time.

"Plan Year" means the 12-month period commencing on January 1 and ending on the following December 31.

"Predecessor Plan(s)" means the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and the Seaboard Defined Benefit Pension Plan.

"Retirement" means termination of employment for reasons other than death after a Participant has fulfilled all requirements for a Disability, Early, Normal or Late Retirement Pension, whichever applicable.

"Retirement Committee" or "Committee" means the persons appointed pursuant to Article VII to administer the Plan in accordance with said Article.

"Social Security Retirement Age" means Social Security retirement age as defined in Code §415(b)(8).

"Trust" means the trust fund established for purposes of funding the Plan.

"Trustee" means the trustee or trustees of the Trust.

"Year(s) of Service" means a Plan Year in which a Participant has at least 1000 Hours of Service with an Employer or an Affiliated Employer except where otherwise provided herein. Except where otherwise provided herein, for purposes of determining a Participant's number of Years of Service for vesting purposes under section 4.2, and subject to the break in service provisions of section 2.3, all Years of Service shall be counted, including those Years of Service before he became a Participant provided he was at least 18 years of age. Participants who are Employees of Jacintoport International LLC will receive credit for vesting purposes for their service for Jacintoport International LLC rendered on and after May 24, 2000, the date Jacintoport International LLC (then known as Jacintoport International, Inc.) became an Affiliate of the Company. Years of Service shall also include Hours of Service during a period of qualified military service, as described in section 2.5. Years of Service shall include all Years of Service recognized with respect to any Affiliated Employer under the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan at the time of transfer of assets and liabilities from such plan to this Plan.

"1-year break in service" means:

- (a) In General -- Any Plan Year (or, for participation purposes, the computation period described in the following sentence) during which an Eligible Employee has not completed more than 500 Hours of Service with an Affiliated Employer, except for a Plan Year in which an Eligible Employee becomes a Participant or in which his Normal Retirement or death occurs. For participation purposes an Eligible Employee incurs a 1-year break in service if during the twelve-month period applicable for purposes of section 2.2, the Eligible Employee does not complete more than 500 Hours of Service. Any 1-year break in service shall be deemed to have commenced on the first day of the year in which it occurs. An Employee's absence from work during which he is not compensated, or entitled to Compensation, by the Employer, shall not be deemed a break in service where the Employee (i) is on an authorized leave of absence, provided he resumes work for the Employer at the expiration thereof, or (ii) is on military duty for a period during, which his reemployment rights are guaranteed by federal law. In applying this section all Employees in similar circumstances shall be treated alike.
- (b) Leaves of Absence Solely for purposes of determining whether a 1-year break in service has occurred, for each individual who is absent from work for any period (i) by reason of the pregnancy of the individual, (ii) by reason of the birth of a child of the individual, (iii) by reason of the placement of a child by such individual, or (iv) for purposes of caring for such child for a period beginning immediately following such birth or placement, the Plan shall treat as Hours of Service during the applicable computation period as determined under this definition of 1-year break in service, the Hours of Service which otherwise would normally have been credited to such individual but for such absence, or in any case in which the Plan is unable to determine the hours which would normally have been credited to such individual, eight hours per day of such absence. The total number of hours treated as Hours of Service by reason of any such pregnancy or placement shall not exceed 501. Hours of service for such pregnancy or placement shall be treated as Hours of Service (i) only in the year in which the absence from work begins, if a Participant would be prevented from incurring a 1-year break in service in such year solely because periods of absence are treated as Hours of Service, or (ii) in any other case, in the immediately following year. For purposes of this subparagraph, the term "year" means any Plan Year.
- (c) An Eligible Employee's paid Hours of Service for absence on account of leave under the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 ("FMLA leave") shall be counted for purposes of eligibility or vesting, whichever is applicable, except that if such Hours of Service are not needed to prevent a break in service in the Plan Year in which such FMLA leave commenced, and if such FMLA leave continues into a subsequent Plan Year, the Hours of Service shall be credited to the subsequent Plan Year. Such Hours of Service shall not be recognized by the Plan for benefit accrual purposes.

No credit will be given pursuant to this subparagraph unless the individual furnishes to the Committee such timely information as the Committee may reasonably require to establish that the absence from work is for reasons referred to in the preceding subparagraph and the number of days of such absence.

"Years of Accrual Service" has the meaning defined in Section 4.1.

ARTICLE II. PARTICIPATION AND SERVICE

2.1 Participation.

- (a) Prior Participants in Predecessor Plans: Each Eligible Employee who was a Participant in one of the Predecessor Plans and for whom plan assets and liabilities are transferred to this Plan as of the Plan Effective Date described in the Preamble shall continue as a Participant in the same Participant status (i.e. active, deferred vested or retired in pay status) on the Plan Effective Date. Each Participant in one of the Predecessor Plans on December 31, 2013 who was not an Eligible Employee as of January 1, 2014 and for whom plan assets and liabilities are transferred to this Plan as of the Plan Effective Date described in the Preamble shall continue as a Participant in the Plan as of the Plan Effective Date but will not be eligible to accrue additional Years of Accrual Service or additional retirement benefits under the Plan.
- (b) Other Employees: No employee who was not a Participant in one of the Predecessor Plans will be eligible to enter or receive a benefit under this Plan.
- (c) Reemployment: An individual who ceases to be employed by the Employer is not eligible to reenter the Plan as an Eligible Employee notwithstanding such individual's reemployment with the Employer.
- 2.2 Year of Service Participation. For purposes of participation under section 2.1, a Year of Service shall mean a twelve (12) month period during which the Eligible Employee completes not less than one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service, measuring the beginning of the first twelve (12) month period from the employment commencement date. If the Eligible Employee does not complete one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service during the twelve (12) month period commencing with the employment commencement date, the Plan shall measure the twelve (12) month period from the first day of the Plan Year which includes the first anniversary of the employment commencement date. The Plan shall measure any subsequent twelve (12) month period necessary for determination of Year of Service for participation by reference to succeeding Plan Years. Employment commencement date for purposes of this section 2.2 shall mean the first day of an Eligible Employee's employment by an Affiliated Employer. Year of Service for Participation shall also include Hours of Service during a period of qualified military service, as described in section 2.5.

2.3 Counting Prior Service Upon Reemployment.

- (a) Vested Former Participants: If a Participant has satisfied the requirements of the Plan for vested benefits under section 4.2 at the time of his termination of employment, then upon his reemployment by the Employer, his pre-break Years of Service shall be restored for purposes of vesting hereunder.
- (b) Non-Vested Former Participants: If a Participant has not satisfied the requirements for vested benefits under section 4.2 at the time of his termination of employment, then upon his reemployment by the Employer, his pre-break Years of

Service shall be restored for purposes of vesting hereunder only if his number of consecutive 1-year breaks in service was less than the greater of (i) five and (ii) the aggregate number of pre-break Years of Service.

- (c) Accrued Benefit After a Break in Service: All Years of Service that were restored under the foregoing subparagraph (a) or subparagraph (b) shall be aggregated and treated as Years of Accrual Service for purposes of determining the Participant's Accrued Benefit. Years of Service that were not restored shall not be counted as years of Accrual Service for purposes of determining the Participant's Accrued Benefit.
- 2.4 Employee Change in Employment Classification or Transfers to or From a Non-Participating Affiliated Employer.
 - (a) It is anticipated that an Eligible Employee's employment may be transferred, without a break in the continuity of his employment, to or from an Affiliated Employer who does not participate in this Plan. Such a transfer of employment will not be a termination of employment.
 - (b) If an Eligible Employee's employment classification is changed so he no longer is an Eligible Employee, the Employee shall continue to be entitled while employed by the Employer or an Affiliated Employer to receive credit for Years of Service for vesting in this Plan. If an Eligible Employee transfers, without a break in the continuity of his employment, to an Affiliated Employer who does not participate in this Plan, the Employee shall continue to be entitled to receive credit while employed by the Affiliated Employer for Years of Service for vesting purposes in this Plan. If the Eligible Employee previously terminated employment, was not vested and incurred five or more consecutive 1-Year Breaks in Service, the Employee's Years of Service prior to such consecutive 1-Year Breaks in Service shall not be counted for vesting or benefit accrual purposes under this Plan.
 - (c) If an Eligible Employee transfers without a break in the continuity of his employment from an Affiliated Employer who was not participating in this Plan to a participating Employer in this Plan, the Employee shall receive credit for Years of Service for vesting purposes under this Plan for his Years of Service for the Affiliated Employer, but not benefit accrual purposes. If the Employee previously terminated employment for the Affiliated Employer, was not vested, and incurred five or more consecutive 1-Year Breaks in Service, the Employee's Years of Service before such Break in Service shall not be counted for either vesting or benefit accrual purposes under this Plan.
 - (d) An Eligible Employee who transfers without any break in the continuity of his employment to or from a participating Employer who does not participate in this Plan shall not receive credit for Years of Service for such a non-participating Affiliated Employer for benefit accrual purposes under this Plan.
- 2.5 Military Service. An authorized leave of absence due to service in the Armed Forces of the United States shall not constitute a break in service, and shall be considered as

Years of Service under the Plan, provided the absence is for qualified military service, as defined in Code Section 414(u)(5) during a period when an Eligible Employee's reemployment rights are guaranteed by federal law and the Eligible Employee returns to employment with an Employer after the period of qualified military service and within the period of time required by such federal law. Notwithstanding any provision of the Plan to the contrary, effective December 12, 1994 the Plan will provide contributions, benefits and service credit with respect to qualified military service in accordance with Code §414(u). Hours of Service during a period of qualified military service that is recognized under this section 2.5 (i.e., if the Eligible Employee returns to employment with an Employer after the period of qualified military service and within the time required by applicable federal law), shall be counted for eligibility Year of Service – Participation, purposes; vesting Years of Service purposes; and benefit Years of Accrual Service purposes based on the Hours of Service the Participant would have been credited with during the period of qualified military service, but for the absence during the period of qualified military service. If the number of Hours of Service is not reasonably certain, the Eligible Employee's deemed Hours of Service during a qualified military leave shall be based on the actual Hours of Service credited to the Eligible Employee during the twelve consecutive month period (or entire period of service, if less) immediately preceding the commencement of his qualified military service.

2.6 Employee Transfers To or From a Participating Employer

- (a) It is anticipated that an Eligible Employee may be transferred, without a break in the continuity of his employment, to or from a participating Employer in this Plan to another participating Employer. Such a transfer will not be a termination of employment.
- 2.7 Plan Frozen to New Participants. Notwithstanding any other provision in this Plan to the contrary, the Plan is frozen to new Participants.

ARTICLE III. REQUIREMENTS FOR RETIREMENT BENEFITS

- 3.1 Normal Retirement. A Participant shall be eligible for a Normal Retirement Pension in accordance with section 4.1 if his employment is terminated on or after he has attained Normal Retirement Age. Payment of a Normal Retirement Pension shall commence as of the Participant's Normal Retirement Date.
- 3.2 Deferred Vested Pension. A Participant who has five or more Years of Service (as determined subject to the provisions of sections 2.3, 2.4 and 2.6 shall be eligible for a Deferred Vested Pension in accordance with the provisions of section 4.2 if his employment is terminated before death or Retirement. Payment of a Deferred Vested Pension shall commence as of the Participant's Normal Retirement Date; provided, however, that
 - (a) a Participant who is eligible for a Deferred Vested Pension and who has attained age 62 may request the commencement of his Deferred Vested Pension as of the first day of any month which precedes his Normal Retirement Date, in which event his Pension shall commence as of the beginning of the month so requested; or
 - (b) a Participant who is eligible for a Deferred Vested Pension who has completed ten (10) or more Years of Service before his employment terminated is entitled to an Early Retirement Benefit, as provided in section 3.3 and may, therefore, request the commencement of his Early Retirement Benefit pursuant to section 4.3, as of the Early Retirement Date elected by the Participant, which must be on or after the Participant attains age fifty-five (55)
- 3.3 Early Retirement. A Participant shall be eligible for an Early Retirement Pension in accordance with section 4.3 if his employment is terminated on or after the date that he has completed ten (10) or more Years of Service. Payment of an Early Retirement Pension shall commence as of the later of (a) the Participant's Early Retirement Date, or (b) the date the Participant attains age fifty-five (55).
- 3.4 Late Retirement. Any Participant who attains his Normal Retirement Age may remain in the active employ of the Employer beyond his Normal Retirement Date. In such event, payment of a Late Retirement Pension in accordance with section 4.4 shall commence as of the Participant's Late Retirement Date, and the Participant shall not be entitled to a distribution from the Plan prior to his Late Retirement Date. Furthermore, during the first month immediately following the Participant's Normal Retirement Date, the Retirement Committee shall cause an ERISA 203(a)(3)(B) Suspension of Benefits Notice, as described in section 4.7, to be sent to the Participant.
- 3.5 Disability Retirement. A Participant who (i) becomes Disabled while employed by the Employer, or (ii) is a former Participant entitled to a Deferred Vested Pension who becomes Disabled or (iii) is a Participant who becomes Disabled while performing qualified military service, shall be eligible to elect to receive a Disability Retirement Pension in accordance with section 4.5. Payment of a Disability Retirement Pension shall commence as of the date elected by the Participant that is on or after the Participant's Disability Retirement Date. If such Participant, or

such former Participant entitled to a Deferred Vested Pension, does not elect to receive a Disability Retirement Pension, then the Participant's Accrued Benefit shall be paid pursuant to any other applicable provision of this Article III. Notwithstanding the provisions of sections 3.2 and 4.2, a Participant who becomes Disabled while employed by the Employer shall be 100% vested in his Accrued Benefit, regardless of the number of Years of Service of the Participant.

ARTICLE IV. AMOUNT OF RETIREMENT BENEFIT

- 4.1 Normal Retirement Pension. The normal form of a Participant's annual retirement benefit shall be a single life annuity. A Participant's Pension in the normal form equals the sum of (a), plus (b), plus (c), where:
 - (a) is the Participant's frozen retirement benefit, payable to the Participant at his Normal Retirement Date as of December 31, 1993 or an earlier date, computed as an Actuarial Equivalent of the normal form of retirement benefit for this Plan, as defined in this section 4.1;
 - (b) is 0.65% of his Final Average Earnings accrued from and after January 1, 1994, multiplied by his Years of Accrual Service; and
 - (c) is 0.50% of his Excess Compensation accrued from and after January 1, 1994, multiplied by his Years of Accrual Service.

The following definitions shall apply for purposes of this section 4.1:

"Covered Compensation" means the average (without indexing) of the taxable wage bases in effect for each calendar year during the 35-year period ending with the last day of the calendar year in which the Participant attains (or will attain) Social Security Retirement Age, whether or not a Participant actually has attained Social Security Retirement Age at the time of termination of employment with the Employer. A 35-year period is used for all Participants regardless of the year of birth of the Participant. In determining a Participant's Covered Compensation for a Plan Year, the taxable wage base for all calendar years beginning after the first day of the Plan Year is assumed to be the same as the taxable wage base in effect as of the beginning of the Plan Year. A Participant's Covered Compensation shall be adjusted each Plan Year, and no increase in Covered Compensation shall result in a decrease of the Participant's Accrued Benefit. A Participant's Covered Compensation does not change after the calendar year in which he reaches his Social Security Retirement Age. For any Plan Year beginning before a Participant's 35-year calendar period used to determine his Covered Compensation, the taxable wage base in effect at the beginning of the Plan Year is the Participant's Covered Compensation. The taxable wage base is the contribution and benefit base under section 230 of the Social Security Act.

"Earnings" shall mean the Compensation received from the Employer during the Plan Year for services rendered while an Eligible Employee and Participant.

"Final Average Earnings" shall mean a multiple of 12 times the average monthly Earnings received by a Participant for the 60 consecutive months which produce the highest average Earnings during the last 120 whole months for which the Participant received Earnings. For purposes of determining the Participant's Final Average Earnings a Participant's monthly Earnings for a specific month shall be equal to a fraction of the Participant's Earnings for the Plan Year in which such month occurs, the numerator of which fraction is one and the denominator of which fraction is the number of months (and fractions thereof) in the Plan Year for which the

Participant received Earnings. If a Participant does not receive Earnings during a minimum of 60 whole months, Final Average Earnings shall be determined based upon the Participant's average monthly earnings for all months.

"Years of Accrual Service" shall mean the aggregate of a Participant's Years of Accrual Service and Partial Years of Accrual Service. A Participant will receive credit for a Year of Accrual Service for each Plan Year commencing on or after January 1, 1994 during which the Participant completes at least 2000 Hours of Service with the Employer as an Eligible Employee. A Participant will receive credit for a Partial Year of Accrual Service for each Plan Year commencing on or after January 1, 1994 during which the Participant completes at least 1000 Hours of Service, but less than 2000 Hours of Service, with the Employer as an Eligible Employee. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a Participant fails to complete 2000 Hours of Service in his final year of employment with the Employer he may receive credit for a Partial Year of Accrual Service even if he has not completed 1000 Hours of Service. A Partial Year of Accrual Service for purposes of this paragraph is a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of Hours of Service the Participant has completed during the Plan Year as an Eligible Employee and the denominator of which is 2000. A Participant will not receive credit for more than 35 Years of Accrual Service. Notwithstanding any provision hereunder to the contrary, a Participant shall not be credited with any Years of Accrual Service during the period from January 1, 1994 through January 1, 1997, if such Participant was accruing benefits under either the Seaboard Corporation Executive Retirement Plan or the Seaboard Farms Executive Retirement Plan during that same period. Years of Accrual Service shall also include Hours of Service during a period of qualified military service, as described in section 2.5, and subject to the conditions described in section 2.5.

"Excess Compensation" shall mean the amount of a Participant's Final Average Earnings in excess of Covered Compensation.

4.2 Deferred Vested Pension.

(a) Subject to the provisions of section 4.2(c), the amount of a Participant's Deferred Vested Pension in the normal form of a single life annuity, commencing as of his Normal Retirement Date, shall be equal to the product obtained by multiplying the amount of his Accrued Benefit by his vested percentage computed in accordance with the following schedule:

	Vested (nonforfeitable)
Years of Service	Percentage
Less than 5	0%
5 or more	100%

(b) A Participant is automatically one hundred percent (100%) vested on the date he attains his Normal Retirement Age, provided he is an Eligible Employee, on that date, or on the date he becomes eligible for an Early Retirement Pension under section 3.3.

- (c) If the Plan's vesting schedule is amended or changed in any way that directly or indirectly affects the computation of the Participant's nonforfeitable percentage, each Participant with at least three Years of Service may elect, within the election period described herein, to have his nonforfeitable percentage computed under the Plan without regard to such amendment or change. Such election period shall begin no later than the date the Plan amendment is adopted and end no earlier than the latest of the following dates:
 - (i) The date which is 60 days after the day the Plan amendment is adopted;
 - (ii) The date which is 60 days after the day the Plan amendment becomes effective; or
 - (iii) The date which is 60 days after the day the Participant is issued written notice of the Plan amendment by the Employer or Plan Administrator or Retirement Committee.
- 4.3 Early Retirement Pension. The amount of a Participant's Early Retirement Pension in the normal form of a single life annuity shall be equal to his Accrued Benefit determined in accordance with section 4.1 but reduced by 4% for each year by which his Early Retirement Date precedes his attainment of age 62.
- 4.4 Late Retirement Pension. The amount of a Participant's Late Retirement Pension shall be determined under section 4.1 as of the Participant's Late Retirement Date. If the Participant remains employed beyond the date he attains age 70-1/2, his Late Retirement Pension thereafter shall be equal to the greater of (i) the Participant's Late Retirement Pension determined under section 4.1 as of the Participant's Late Retirement Date and (ii) the Actuarial Equivalent of the Participant's Late Retirement Benefit as of the date the Participant attained age 70-1/2.
- 4.5 Disability Retirement Pension. The amount of a Participant's Disability Retirement Pension in the normal form of a single life annuity shall be equal to his Accrued Benefit determined in accordance with section 4.1, but reduced by 4% for each year by which the date as of which the Participant's Disability Retirement Pension commences pursuant to section 3.5 precedes his attainment of age 62. The Participant's deemed Compensation and deemed Credited Service while in qualified military service, as defined in Code Section 414(u)(5) and described in section 2.5, during any period when the Participant's reemployment rights are guaranteed under federal veterans' reemployment rights laws, shall be included in determining the amount of a Disability Retirement Pension, provided the Participant either (i) becomes Disabled while in qualified military service, or (ii) is reemployed after the expiration of his qualified military service within the time required by applicable federal law.
 - 4.6 Reemployment After Retirement Benefits Have Commenced.

- (a) If a retired Participant whose benefits are in pay status is reemployed in an employment classification in which he will be credited with less than one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service in each Plan Year (during which he is employed during the entire Plan Year), his Pension payments shall continue without interruption and the retired Participant shall earn no additional benefits for the period of his reemployment. If the retired Participant should die during such a period of reemployment, his Spouse or Beneficiary shall be entitled to any survivor's income or other death benefits provided under the form of payment elected by the Participant at the time of his earlier retirement (with, if applicable, the consent of his Spouse).
- (b) If a retired Participant whose benefits are in pay status is reemployed in an employment classification in which he will be credited with one thousand (1,000) or more Hours of Service each Plan Year (during which he is employed during the entire Plan Year), his Pension payments shall cease upon his reemployment. Upon the Participant's later retirement, his Pension payments shall resume, in the same form of payment elected at the time of his earlier retirement. If the retired Participant should die during the period of his reemployment, any survivor's income or other death benefit shall be provided under the form of payment elected by the retiree at the time of his earlier retirement (with, if applicable, the consent of his Spouse).
- 4.7 Suspension of Benefits Notice and Procedures. If a Participant's benefits are to be suspended because either (i) the Participant will remain employed beyond his Normal Retirement Date or (ii) the Participant is a retiree whose benefits are in pay status and he has been reemployed in an employment classification in which he will be credited with one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service or more in each Plan Year during his reemployment (during which he is employed during the entire Plan Year), the Retirement Committee will notify the Participant by personal delivery or first class mail during the first month benefits would otherwise be paid, that his Pension benefits are suspended. The notice shall include:
 - (a) A general description of why benefit payments are suspended;
 - (b) A general description of the Plan provisions relating to the suspension of benefits;
 - (c) A copy of such Plan provisions;
 - (d) A statement that a review of the suspension may be requested under the Claims Procedures in section 7.3; and
 - (e) A description of the benefit resumption notice required by the Plan.

The Retirement Committee will adopt a procedure whereby a Participant may request a determination about whether specific contemplated reemployment will result in a suspension of benefits.

ARTICLE V. MANNER OF PAYMENT AND DEATH BENEFITS

- 5.1 Automatic Form for Married Participants. If a Participant is married on the date his Pension payments commence, then subject to the provisions of section 5.4 his Pension shall be paid in the form of a 50% joint and survivor Pension commencing immediately. Under this joint and survivor Pension, a monthly annuity shall be paid to the Participant for his lifetime, and his Eligible Spouse, if surviving at the Participant's death, shall be entitled to receive thereafter a lifetime annuity in a monthly amount equal to 50% of the monthly amount which had been payable to the Participant. The amount payable to the Participant shall be determined so that the aggregate of the Pension payments expected to be made to the Participant and his Eligible Spouse shall be the Actuarial Equivalent of the Pension determined under section 4.1.
- 5.2 Automatic Form For Unmarried Participants. If a Participant is not married on the date his Pension payments commence, then unless he elects an optional form of benefit under section 5.3, his Pension will be paid in the form of a single life annuity which shall be the Actuarial Equivalent of the Pension determined under section 4.1.
- 5.3 Optional Forms of Benefit. Subject to the requirements of section 5.4, a Participant can elect that his Pension be paid in one of the following forms in lieu of the form otherwise specified in sections 5.1 or 5.2 (whichever applicable):
 - (a) A married Participant may elect to receive his Pension in the form of joint and survivor Pension, with a life annuity payable no less frequently than annually for the life of the Participant and with a survivor annuity payable no less frequently than annually for the remaining life of the Participant's spouse which survivor annuity is either 75% or 100% of the annuity payable during the Participant's life.
 - (b) A married or unmarried Participant may elect to receive his Pension in the form of a single life annuity, payable no less frequently than annually.
 - (c) A married or unmarried Participant may elect to receive his Pension in the form of a single life annuity, payable no less frequently than annually, with a term certain of 10 years guaranteed.
 - (d) A married or unmarried Participant may elect to receive his Pension in the form of a lump sum that is the Actuarial Value of the Participant's nonforfeitable Accrued Benefit if the monthly benefit the Participant would otherwise receive under sections 5.1 or 5.2 (whichever is applicable) would be less than \$75.00. The lump sum payment under this section 5.3(d) is an optional form of benefit the Participant may elect upon the Participant's Annuity Starting Date; provided, however, that on and before the Participant's Annuity Starting Date, the Participant's nonforfeitable Accrued Benefit remains subject to the lump sum payment provisions of section 5.7.

Benefits paid under any of the foregoing options will be the Actuarial Equivalent of the Participant's Pension determined under section 4.1.

- 5.4 Election of Optional Forms of Benefit and Retroactive Annuity Starting Dates.
- (a) Written Explanation of 50% Joint and Survivor Pension and Optional Forms -- Effective January 1, 2007, not earlier than 180 days, but not later than 30 days, before a married Participant's Annuity Starting Date, the Committee shall furnish to the Participant: (i) a written general description of the 50% joint and survivor Pension; (ii) the circumstances under which the Plan will provide the 50% joint and survivor Pension; (iii) the material features of and the relative values of the optional forms of benefit; (iv) the availability of the election to waive the 50% joint and survivor Pension; (v) the rights of the Participant's Eligible Spouse; (vi) the right to revoke such an election; (vii) the effect of such revocation; and (viii) the Participant's right to defer the commencement of benefits to the Participant's Normal Retirement Date and the consequences of the failure to do so.
- Waiver of 50% Joint and Survivor Pension -- A Participant may make an election to waive payment in the form of a 50% joint and survivor Pension under section 5.1 at any time within the election period. Effective January 1, 2007 the applicable election period shall be the 180-day period ending on the Annuity Starting Date. A Participant may revoke an election under this section 5.4(b) and make a new election at any time within the election period. A Participant's waiver election is not valid unless the Participant makes the waiver election within the election period and the Participant's Eligible Spouse has consented in writing to the waiver election, such election designates a beneficiary or a form of benefits which may not be changed without the consent of the Eligible Spouse (or the consent of the Eligible Spouse expressly permits designations by the Participant without any requirement of further consent by the Eligible Spouse), the Eligible Spouse's consent acknowledges the effect of the election, and a notary public or a member of the Committee witnesses the Eligible Spouse's consent. The Participant's Eligible Spouse's consent to a waiver of the 50% joint and survivor Pension shall be irrevocable. The Committee may accept as valid a waiver election which does not satisfy the spousal consent requirements hereunder if either the form of benefit elected by the Participant is described in section 5.3(a), the Committee establishes that the Participant does not have an Eligible Spouse, the Committee is not able to locate the Participant's Eligible Spouse, or other circumstances exist under which the Secretary of the Treasury will excuse the consent requirement.
- (c) Commencement of Pension Less than 30 days After Explanation -- Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant may elect to begin receiving his Pension less than 30 days after receiving the written explanation described in section 5.4(a) if (i) the Participant has been informed in writing that he has at least 30 days to consider whether to waive the 50% joint and survivor Pension and elect (with spousal consent) an optional form of benefit, (ii) the Participant is permitted to revoke any affirmative election until the later of the Annuity Starting Date or the expiration of the 7-day period that begins the day after the written explanation described in section 5.4(a) is provided to the Participant, and (iii) the distributions do not commence until after the written explanation is provided.

Retroactive Annuity Starting Date -Notwithstanding any provision in this section 5.4 to (d) the contrary, a Participant who has attained age 62 may elect an Annuity Starting Date that is prior to the date the Participant receives the written explanation described in section 5.4(a) and prior to the date the Participant files an election to commence distribution of his Pension if (i) the Annuity Starting Date is the date the Participant attained age 62 or the first day of the month after his or her termination of employment, if later, (ii) the Participant was entitled to receive his Pension as of such Annuity Starting Date in accordance with Article IV, and (iii) the Participant does not actually receive any distribution until at least 30 days after the Participant has received the written explanation described in section 5.4(a) unless the Participant waives the 30-day period in accordance with section 5.4(c). Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Participant may not elect a retroactive Annuity Starting Date with respect to a lump sum distribution under section 5.3(d). If a Participant elects a retroactive Annuity Starting Date, the amount of the Participant's Pension payments will be determined as of the retroactive Annuity Starting Date in accordance with the Plan provisions as in effect as of that date. The Participant's Pension payments will commence as soon as administratively practicable subsequent to his election of a retroactive Annuity Starting Date subject to the satisfaction of section 5.4(b) and, if applicable, section 5.4(c). The Participant will receive a lump sum payment equal to the sum of (i) the aggregate amount of the Pension payments that would have been made prior to the date of the Participant's election of a retroactive Annuity Starting Date had the Participant made his election prior to the retroactive Annuity Starting Date, and (ii) interest on such aggregate amount computed as simple interest at the interest rate or rates applicable under the definition of Actuarial Value in Article I during the period such payments described in (i) of this sentence would have been made. In addition to the spousal consent requirements of section 5.4(b), a Participant's Eligible Spouse must consent to the Participant's election of a retroactive Annuity Starting Date in accordance with section 5.4(b) if the monthly amount of the survivor pension payable to the Participant's Eligible Spouse pursuant to such election will be less than the amount that would be payable to the Participant's Eligible Spouse under a 50% joint and survivor pension commencing as of the date of such election (rather than as of the retroactive Annuity Starting Date). For purposes of the preceding sentence the Participant's Eligible Spouse will be determined as of the date of the Participant's election of a retroactive Annuity Starting Date.

5.5 Spouse's Death Benefit.

(a) A Participant who dies before the Annuity Starting Date and who is survived by an Eligible Spouse shall have his death benefit paid to his surviving Eligible Spouse in the form of a pre-retirement survivor annuity. In the case of a Participant who dies after the earliest retirement age under the Plan, the annuity payments paid to the Eligible Spouse shall be equal to the amount which would be payable to the Eligible Spouse had the Participant retired on the date before the Participant's date of death and elected to receive his Pension in the form of a 100% joint and survivor annuity. In the case of a Participant who dies on or before the earliest retirement age under the Plan, the annuity payments paid to the Eligible Spouse shall be the amount which would be payable

to the Eligible Spouse had the Participant separated from service on the date of his death, survived to the earliest retirement age under the Plan, elected to receive his Pension in the form of a 100% joint and survivor annuity at his earliest retirement age, and died on the day after the day on which the Participant would have attained the earliest retirement age under the Plan. The "earliest retirement age under the Plan" is the earliest date on which the Plan permits the Participant to elect to receive retirement benefits. For purposes of determining the amount of the pre-retirement survivor annuity, only the Participant's nonforfeitable Pension shall be taken into account. This Spouse Death Benefit shall apply even if the Participant's death occurs while in qualified military service, provided the Participant's reemployment rights are guaranteed by federal veteran's reemployment rights laws at the time of his death. Furthermore, the deceased Participant's deemed Compensation and deemed Credited Service while in qualified military service, as defined in Code Section 414(u)(5) shall be included in the determination of any Spouse's death benefit which is payable hereunder because the Participant died while in qualified military service.

The Participant's Eligible Spouse may direct that payment of the pre-retirement survivor annuity commence no later than the month in which the Participant would have attained the earliest retirement age under the Plan. If the Eligible Spouse does not so direct, payment of such benefit will commence at the time the Participant would have attained his Normal Retirement Age. If commencement of payment of the pre-retirement survivor annuity is on a date other than the later of the day after the Participant's earliest retirement age under the Plan or the date of the Participant's death, then the annuity amount payable to the Eligible Spouse shall be the Actuarial Equivalent of the annuity amount determined hereunder on the later of the day after the Participant's earliest retirement age under the Plan or the date of the Participant's death.

- (b) If the Actuarial Value of the pre-retirement survivor annuity is determined to be \$5,000 (or such other amount allowed in accordance with section 411(a)(11) of the Code) or less, then the Committee shall direct the immediate distribution of such amount in the form of a lump sum distribution to Participant's Eligible Spouse. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the amount of such distribution under this Section 5.5(b) is greater than \$1,000 and the Eligible Spouse does not elect to have such distribution paid directly to an eligible retirement plan specified by the Eligible Spouse in a direct rollover or to receive the distribution directly, then the plan administrator will pay the distribution in a direct rollover to an individual retirement plan designated by the Committee.
- 5.6 Other Death Benefit. Upon the death after the Annuity Starting Date of a Participant who has a nonforfeitable Accrued Benefit, his beneficiary, if any, under the applicable benefit payment form shall receive the benefits payable under such form.
- 5.7 Lump Sum Payments On or Before Annuity Starting Date for Small Amounts. The provisions of this section 5.7 apply notwithstanding any provisions hereunder to the contrary. Lump sum payments under this section 5.7 are not subject to the waiver and consent requirements of section 5.4.

- (a) Mandatory Lump Sum Payment: If upon or following a Participant's termination of employment and not later than the Participant's Annuity Starting Date the Actuarial Value of the Participant's nonforfeitable Accrued Benefit is determined to be \$5,000 (or such other amount allowed in accordance with section 411(a)(11) of the Code) or less, then the Participant's nonforfeitable Accrued Benefit will be paid in the form of a lump sum payment to the Participant as soon as administratively feasible after such determination.
- (b) Optional Lump Sum Payment: In the event of a mandatory distribution greater than \$1,000 to Participant in accordance with the provisions of section 5.7(a), if the Participant does not elect to have such distribution paid directly to an eligible retirement plan specified by the Participant in a direct rollover or to receive the distribution directly, then the plan administrator will pay the distribution in a direct rollover to an individual retirement plan designated by the plan administrator.
- 5.8 Special Distribution Rules. Notwithstanding any provision in this Plan to the contrary, all distributions under the Plan shall be made in accordance with Article XV. Distribution of a Participant's Accrued Benefit shall begin not later than the 60th day after the last day of the Plan Year in which the latest of the following events occurs: (a) the date on which the Participant attains age 65; (b) the 10th anniversary of the year in which the Participant commenced participation in the Plan; or (c) the date the Participant terminates his service with the Employer. The preceding sentence is subject to the Participant's consent to a later beginning date for distribution and subject to other Plan provisions governing the permitted or required distribution beginning date.
- 5.9 Nonduplication of Benefits. If a former Participant again becomes a Participant, such renewed participation shall not result in duplication of benefits. Accordingly, if he has received a distribution of an Accrued Benefit under the Plan by reason of prior participation (and such distribution has not been repaid to the Plan with interest within a period of the earlier of 5 years after the first date on which the Participant is subsequently reemployed by the Employer or the close of the first period of 5 consecutive 1-year breaks in service commencing after the distribution), his Accrued Benefit shall be reduced by the Actuarial Equivalent (at the date of distribution) of the present value of the Accrued Benefit as of the date of distribution. Any repayment by a Participant shall be equal to the sum of:
 - (a) the amount of the distribution; and
 - (b) interest compounded annually at the rate of 120 percent of the federal mid-term rate (as in effect under Code §1274 from the first month beginning after the date of distribution to the date of repayment.
- 5.10 Direct Rollover of Eligible Rollover Distributions. A Participant may elect, at the time and in the manner prescribed by the Committee, to have any portion of his eligible rollover distribution paid directly to an eligible retirement plan specified by the Participant in a direct rollover designation. For purposes of this section 5.10, a Participant includes a Participant's

surviving spouse and the Participant's spouse or former spouse who is an alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order.

The following definitions apply to this section 5.10:

- (a) Eligible rollover distribution -- "Eligible rollover distribution" means any distribution of all or any portion of the balance to the credit of the Participant, except an eligible rollover distribution does not include: any distribution which is one of a series of substantially equal periodic payments (not less frequently than annually) made for the life (or life expectancy) of the Participant or joint lives (or joint life expectancies) of the Participant and the Participant's designated beneficiary, or for a specified period of ten years or more; any distribution to the extent required under Code §401(a)(9); and the portion of any distribution which is not includible in gross income (determined without regard to the exclusion of net unrealized appreciation with respect to employer securities).
- (b) Eligible retirement plan -- "Eligible retirement plan" means an individual retirement account described in Code §408(a) (including a Roth IRA described in Code §408A), an individual retirement annuity described in Code §408(b), an annuity plan described in Code §403(a), or a qualified trust described in Code §401(a), which accepts the Participant's eligible rollover distribution. An eligible retirement plan shall also mean an annuity contract described in Code §403(b) and an eligible plan under Code §457(b) which is maintained by a state, political subdivision of a state, or any agency or instrumentality of a state or political subdivision of a state and which agrees to separately account for amounts transferred into such plan from this Plan. This definition of eligible retirement plan applies not only in the case of an eligible rollover distribution to the Participant, but also in the case of an eligible rollover distribution to a former spouse who is the alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order, as defined in Code §414(p). An "Eligible Retirement Plan" shall also include an otherwise eligible rollover death benefit payment on behalf of a non-spouse beneficiary to a traditional inherited individual retirement account, as defined in Code Section 408(d)(3)(C).
- (c) Direct rollover -- "Direct rollover" means a payment by the Plan to the eligible retirement plan specified by the Participant, or, if applicable, the Participant's surviving spouse or former spouse who is the alternate payee under a qualified domestic relations order, as defined in Code §414(p).
- 5.11 Death Benefits under USERRA-Qualified Active Military Service. In the event a Participant dies on or after January 1, 2007 while performing "qualified military service" as such term is defined in Code section 414(u), the survivors of the Participant shall be entitled to any additional benefits (other than benefit accruals relating to the period of qualified military service) that would be provided under the Plan had the Participant resumed employment with the Employer and then terminated employment on account of death.

ARTICLE VI. PLAN FINANCING

- 6.1 Contributions. No contributions shall be required or permitted under the Plan from any Participant. The Employer shall make contributions in such amounts and at such times as determined by Seaboard Corporation in accordance with a funding method and policy to be established by Seaboard Corporation which will be consistent with Plan objectives and the minimum funding requirements in Code Section 412 and 430. Forfeitures arising under this Plan because of termination of employment before a Participant becomes eligible for a Pension, or for any other reason, shall be applied to reduce the cost of the Plan, not to increase the benefits otherwise payable to Participants.
- 6.2 Payments to Trust. All contributions made by the Employer under the Plan shall be paid to the Trust. Except as otherwise provided in section 11.5, all assets of the Trust, including investment income, shall be retained for the exclusive benefit of Participants and their beneficiaries, shall be used to pay benefits to such persons or to pay administrative expenses to the extent not paid by the Employer, and shall not revert to or inure to the benefit of the Employer.
- 6.3 Employer Contributions and Mistake of Fact. Upon written request of the Employer, the Trustee shall return to the Employer the amount of the Employer's contribution made by the Employer by mistake of fact; provided, however, the Trustee shall not return any portion of the Employer's contribution more than one year after the Employer made the contribution by mistake of fact.

The Trustee shall not increase the amount of the Employer contribution returnable under this Article VI for any earnings attributable to the contribution, but the Trustee shall decrease the Employer contribution returnable for any losses attributable to it. The Trustee may require the Employer to furnish it whatever evidence the Trustee deems necessary to enable the Trustee to confirm that the amount the Employer has requested be returned is properly returnable under ERISA §403(c)(1).

ARTICLE VII. ADMINISTRATION

7.1 Allocation of Responsibility Among Fiduciaries for Plan and Trust Administration. The Fiduciaries shall have only those specific powers, duties, responsibilities and obligations as are specifically given them under this Plan or the Trust. In general, the Employer shall have the sole responsibility for making the contributions necessary to provide benefits under the Plan, and Seaboard Corporation shall have the sole authority to select the Trustee, appoint members of the Committee, and amend or terminate, in whole or in part, this Plan or the Trust. The Committee shall have the sole responsibility for the administration of this Plan, which responsibility is specifically described herein. The Trustee shall have responsibility to administer the Trust except to the extent that an investment manager may be delegated investment duties pursuant to authority granted under the Trust.

Each fiduciary warrants that any directions given, information furnished, or action taken by it shall be in accordance with the provisions herein authorizing or providing for such direction, information or action. Furthermore, each fiduciary may rely upon such direction, information or action of another fiduciary as being proper hereunder, and is not required to inquire into the propriety of any such direction, information or action. It is intended that each fiduciary shall be responsible for the proper exercise of its own powers, duties, responsibilities and obligations hereunder and shall not be responsible for any act or failure to act of another fiduciary.

- 7.2 Appointment of Committee. The Plan shall be administered by a Retirement Committee consisting of one or more persons appointed by and serving at the pleasure of the Board of Directors. All usual and reasonable expenses of the Committee shall be paid in whole or in part by the Employer. Any members of the Committee who are Employees shall not receive compensation with respect to their services for the Committee.
- 7.3 Claims Procedure. The Committee shall make all determinations as to the right of any person to a benefit. Any denial by the Committee of the claim for benefits under the Plan by a Participant or beneficiary shall be stated in writing by the Committee and delivered or mailed to the Participant or beneficiary, and such notice shall set forth the specific reasons for the denial, written to the best of the Committee's ability in a manner that may be understood without legal or actuarial counsel. In addition, the Committee shall afford a reasonable opportunity to any Participant or beneficiary whose claim for benefits has been denied for a review of the decision denying the claim. The Retirement Committee shall establish a separate claims procedure with provisions in accordance with this section 7.3, ERISA Section 503 and the U.S. Department of Labor regulations pursuant to ERISA Section 503.
- 7.4 Records and Reports. The Committee shall exercise such authority and responsibility as it deems appropriate in order to comply with ERISA and governmental regulations issued thereunder relating to records of Participants' service, Accrued Benefits and the percentage of such benefits which are non-forfeitable under the Plan; notifications to Participants; annual registration with the Internal Revenue Service; annual reports to the U.S. Department of Labor; and reports to the PBGC.

- 7.5 Other Committee Powers and Duties. The Committee shall have such duties and powers as may be necessary to discharge its duties hereunder, including, but not by way of limitation, the following:
 - (a) full and complete discretionary authority to construe and interpret the Plan, weigh the evidence presented, decide all questions of eligibility and determine the amount, manner and time of payment of any benefits hereunder;
 - (b) to prescribe procedures to be followed by Participants or beneficiaries filing applications for benefits;
 - (c) to prepare and distribute, in such manner as the Committee determines to be appropriate, information explaining the Plan;
 - (d) to receive from the Employer and from Participants such information as shall be necessary for the proper administration of the Plan;
 - (e) to furnish the Employer, upon request, such annual reports with respect to the administration of the Plan as are reasonable and appropriate;
 - (f) to receive and review the periodic valuation of the Plan made by the Actuary;
 - (g) to receive, review and keep on file (as it deems convenient or proper) financial reports received from the Trustee, and
 - (h) to appoint or employ individuals to assist in the administration of the Plan and any other agents it deems advisable, including legal and actuarial counsel.

The Committee shall have no power to add to, subtract from or modify any of the terms of the Plan, or to change or add to any benefits provided by the Plan, or to waive or fail to apply any requirements of eligibility for a Pension under the Plan.

- 7.6 Rules and Decisions. The Committee may adopt such rules as it deems necessary, desirable or appropriate. All rules and decisions of the Committee shall be uniformly and consistently applied to all Participants in similar circumstances. When making a determination or calculation, the Committee shall be entitled to rely upon information furnished by a Participant or beneficiary, the Employer, the legal counsel of the Employer, or the Actuary.
- 7.7 Committee Procedures. Action by a majority of the Committee shall be deemed to be action of the Committee.
- 7.8 Authorization of Benefit Payments. The Committee or an authorized representative of the Committee shall issue directions to the Trustee concerning all benefits which are to be paid from the Trust pursuant to the provisions of the Plan.

- 7.9 Application and Forms for Pension. The Committee may require a Participant to complete and file with the Committee an application for Pension and all other forms approved by the Committee, and to furnish all pertinent information requested by the Committee. The Committee may rely upon all such information so furnished it, including the Participant's current mailing address.
- 7.10 Facility of Payment. Whenever, in the Committee's opinion, a person entitled to receive any payment of a benefit or installment thereof is under a legal Disability or is incapacitated in any way so as to be unable to manage his financial affairs, the Committee may direct the Trustee to make payments to such person or to his legal representative or to a relative or friend of such person for his benefit, or the Committee may direct the Trustee to apply the payment for the benefit of such person in such manner as the Committee considers advisable. Any payment of a benefit or installment thereof in accordance with the provisions of this section shall be a complete discharge of any liability for the making of such payment under the provisions of the Plan.
- 7.11 Indemnification of the Committee. The Committee and the individual members thereof shall be indemnified by the Employer and Seaboard Corporation (and not from the Trust) against any and all Liabilities arising by reason of any act or failure to act made in good faith pursuant to the provisions of the Plan, including expenses reasonably incurred in the defense of any claim relating thereto.
- 7.12 Resignation and Removal. A member of the Committee may resign at any time upon giving written notice to the Employer. The Board of Directors may at any time remove a member of the Committee by written notice to such member.
- 7.13 Vacancies. Upon the death, resignation, disqualification, or removal of any member of the Committee, the Board of Directors shall fill the vacancy. Should the Board of Directors fail to do so for a period of 60 days, the remaining members of the Committee shall fill the vacancy.

ARTICLE VIII. MISCELLANEOUS

- 8.1 Nonguarantee of Employment. Nothing contained in this Plan shall be construed as a contract of employment between the Employer and any Employee, or as a right of any Employee to be continued in the employment of the Employer, or as a limitation of the right of the Employer to discharge any of its Employees, with or without cause.
- 8.2 Rights to Trust Fund Assets. No Employee shall have any right to, or interest in, any assets of the Trust upon termination of his employment or otherwise, except as provided from time to time under this Plan, and then only to the extent of the benefits payable to such Employee under the Plan. Except as otherwise may be provided under Title IV of ERISA, all payments of benefits as provided for in this Plan shall be payable solely out of the assets of the Trust and none of the Fiduciaries shall be liable therefor in any manner.
- 8.3 Spendthrift. The interest in this Plan, or any benefits provided hereunder, of or to any Participant or his beneficiary shall in no event be subject to sale, assignment, hypothecation, or transfer by such Participant or his beneficiary, and each Participant or his beneficiary is hereby prohibited from anticipating, pledging, assigning or alienating his interest in this Plan or in any account or benefit hereunder. The interest of any Participant or of his beneficiary shall not be liable or subject to the debts, liabilities, or obligations of the Participant or the beneficiary, nor shall the same or any part thereof be subject to any judgment rendered nor to any levy, execution, attachment, garnishment, or other legal process. This provision shall not apply to qualified domestic relations orders under Code § 414(p) or applicable income tax withholding.
- 8.4 Qualified Domestic Relations Orders. Nothing, contained in this Plan shall prevent the Trustee, in accordance with the direction of the Retirement Committee, from complying with the provisions of a qualified domestic relations order.

The Retirement Committee shall establish reasonable procedures to determine the qualified status of a domestic relations order. Upon receiving a domestic relations order, the Retirement Committee promptly shall notify the Participant and each alternate payee named in the order, in writing, of the receipt of the order and Plan's procedures for determining the qualified status of the order. Within a reasonable period of time after receiving the domestic relations order, the Retirement Committee shall determine the qualified status of the order and shall notify the Participant and each alternate payee, in writing, of its determination. The Retirement Committee shall provide notice under this paragraph by mailing to the individual's address specified in the domestic relations order, or in a manner consistent with U.S. Department of Labor regulations.

In the case of any payment before a Participant has separated from service, the payment may be made to an alternate payee on or after the date the Participant attains his earliest retirement age. Earliest retirement age for this purpose means the earlier of (i) the date on which the Participant is entitled to a distribution under the Plan, or (ii) on the later of age 50, or the earliest date on which the Participant could begin receiving, benefits under the Plan if he terminated his employment.

For purposes of Article V, the Retirement Committee will treat a former spouse as the Participant's spouse or surviving spouse to the extent provided under a qualified domestic relations order. The joint and survivor annuity requirements of Article V apply separately to the portion of the Participant's vested Accrued Benefit subject to the qualified domestic relations order and to the portion of the Participant's vested Accrued Benefit not subject to the order.

The Trustee shall make any payments or distributions required under this section 8.4 by separate benefit checks or other separate distribution to the alternate payee.

- 8.5 Exclusions and Separability. Each provision hereof shall be independent of each other provision hereof and if any provision of this Plan proves to be, or is held by any court, tribunal, board or authority of competent jurisdiction to be void or invalid as to any Participant or group of Participants, such provisions shall be disregarded and shall be deemed to be null and void and no part of this Plan; but such invalidation of any such provision shall not otherwise impair or affect this Plan or any of the other provisions or terms hereof.
- 8.6 Restrictions of Benefits Payable to Highly Compensated Participants. This section sets forth limitations required by the Internal Revenue Service on the Pension benefits payable to certain Participants effective for Plan Years commencing on or after January 1, 1994. The Plan limits the benefit payable to any Highly Compensated Employee and any Highly Compensated former Employee upon Plan termination to a benefit that is nondiscriminatory under Code §401(a)(4). Prior to Plan termination the annual Pension payable to or on behalf of a Participant who is among the twenty-five (25) highest paid Highly Compensated Employees or Highly Compensated former Employees shall be limited to an amount equal to: (a) the annual Pension that would have been payable to the Participant in the form of a single life annuity; and (b) the amount of the payment the Participant would receive under a social security supplement. This limitation shall not apply in the event that (i) the value of Plan assets is at least equal to 110% of the value of current liabilities (as defined in Code §412(1)(7)) or (ii) the value of benefits (including death benefits payable on behalf of such Participant is less than 1% of the value of current liabilities (as defined in Code §412(1)(7)).

The limitations in this section 8.6 shall automatically become inoperative and of no effect upon a ruling by the Internal Revenue Service that they are not required.

For purposes of this section 8.6, a Highly Compensated Employee shall mean a highly compensated employee under Code §414(q).

- 8.7 Laws Governing. Except to the extent preempted by Title I of ERISA, as from time to time amended, the laws of the State of Kansas shall govern, control and determine all questions arising with respect to this Plan and the interpretation and validity of its provisions.
- 8.8 Construction. Wherever appropriate, words used in the singular shall include the plural, the plural shall include the singular, and the masculine shall include the feminine.

- 8.9 Plan in Effect at Termination of Employment Controls. Unless expressly indicated otherwise, any amendment to this Plan shall not apply to any Participant who has terminated employment prior to the effective date of such amendment.
- 8.10 Benefit Restrictions Under Code Section 436. Notwithstanding any provision of this Plan to the contrary, the following benefit restrictions shall apply if the Plan's "Adjusted Funded Target Attainment Percentage", as defined in Code Section 436(j) and herein referred to as the Plan's "AFTAP", is certified by the Plan's Actuary or is presumed under section 8.10(d) hereof to either (i) be less than eighty percent (80%), but not less than sixty percent (60%);
 - (a) If the Plan's actual or presumed AFTAP is either (i) less than eighty percent (80%), but not less than sixty percent (60%), or (ii) would be less than eighty percent (80%), but not less than sixty percent (60%) taking a Plan amendment increasing benefits into consideration, the following benefit restrictions shall apply:
 - (i) No Plan amendment which increases Plan benefits, establishes new benefits, changes the rate of benefit accruals or the rate at which benefits become nonforfeitable shall take effect; and
 - (ii) Except for the lump sum payment of a Participant's entire benefit which is not more than five thousand dollars (\$5,000) under this Plan, no lump sum benefit payment shall be made in excess of an amount equal to the lesser of:
 - (A) Fifty percent (50%) of the lump sum payment that would otherwise be made without regard to this benefit restriction; or
 - (B) The present value (determined under guidance prescribed by the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation, using the interest and mortality assumptions in Code Section 417(e)) of the maximum guarantee with respect to the Participant under Section 4022 of ERISA; and

(C) Provided further that:

- (1) a restricted Participant's remaining unrestricted benefit may be paid in the form of a single life annuity or any Actuarial Equivalent, as defined in Article I hereof, optional form of payment;
- (2) only one partial lump sum payment, as described in this section 8.10(a)(ii) may be made during any period when the benefit restrictions of this section 8.10(a) applies; and
- (3) if benefit payments are made to a Participant, the Participant's Spouse and/or other Beneficiary and/or an Alternate Payee with respect to the Participant, all such persons shall be

treated as one Participant for the purpose of the one partial lump sum payment rule described in section 8.10(a)(ii)(C)(2) hereof.

- (iii) The benefit restrictions set forth in this section 8.10(a) shall apply during the period described in section 8.10(f) hereof.
- (b) If the Plan's actual or presumed AFTAP is less than sixty percent (60%) the following benefit restrictions shall apply:
 - (i) The benefit restriction described in Section 8.10(a)(i) hereof;
 - (ii) Except for the lump sum payment of a Participant's entire benefit which is not more than five thousand dollars (\$5,000) under this Plan, no lump sum benefit shall be paid;
 - (iii) No "unpredictable contingent event benefit", as defined in Code Section 436(b)(3) shall be paid; and
 - (iv) Benefit accruals under this Plan shall cease.
- (c) The Actuary's actual AFTAP certification for each Plan Year, beginning January 1, 2010, shall be as of each January 1. The Actuary may also provide one of the following "range AFTAP certifications", which shall have the same effect as an actual AFTAP certification:
 - (i) an AFTAP of at least 100%;
 - (ii) an AFTAP of at least 80%; or
 - (iii) an AFTAP of at least 60%.

If the Actuary provides a "range AFTAP certification", then as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter the Actuary shall provide the Administrator with an actual AFTAP certification as of the applicable January 1. An actual AFTAP certification or an AFTAP range certification by the Actuary shall be calculated in accordance with Code Sections 430 and 436 and the Treasury Regulations and other guidance thereunder.

(d) If no actual or range AFTAP certification has been provided by the Actuary for a Plan Year, the Plan's presumed AFTAP under Code Section 436(h) shall be as follows:

Dates	Presumed AFTAP Percentage
January 1 to March 31	The Plan's AFTAP for the immediately preceding Plan Year shall be presumed to be the Plan's AFTAP
April 1, to September 30	The Plan's AFTAP for the immediately preceding Plan Year, reduced by ten percent (10%)
October 1 to December 31	The Plan's AFTAP shall be presumed to be less than sixty percent (60%)

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Actuary's actual AFTAP certification for the Plan Year beginning January 1, 2009 only would be less than sixty percent (60%), the Plan's AFTAP for such date shall be deemed to be the same as the Actuary's actual AFTAP certification for the Plan as of January 1, 2008, provided the Actuary's January 1, 2008 AFTAP certification for the Plan is greater than the Plan's actual January 1, 2009 AFTAP. This "deemed January 1, 2008 AFTAP" provision shall not apply to a determination of whether the Plan's January 1, 2009 AFTAP is eighty percent (80%) or more.

- (e) No lump sum payment shall be made by this Plan during any period in which the Employer is a debtor in a case under Title 11, United States Code, or a similar federal or state law, unless the Actuary for the Plan certifies that the Plan's AFTAP is not less than one hundred percent (100%).
- (f) The beginning date for a period of benefit restrictions under this section 8.10, except for the benefit restriction described in section 8.10(a)(ii), Section 8.10(b)(ii) or section 8.10(e), shall be the earlier of:
 - the date the Actuary provides the Administrator with the Plan's AFTAP certification for the applicable Plan Year which is either less than eighty percent (80%), but not less than sixty percent (60%), or less than sixty percent (60%); or
 - the date the Plan's AFTAP is presumed under section 8.10(d) to be either less than eighty percent (80%), but not less than sixty percent (60%) or less than sixty percent (60%).

The beginning date for the benefit restrictions described in section 8.10(a)(ii), section 8.10(b)(ii) or section 8.10(e), i.e., a partial or complete restriction or the payment of lump sum benefit payments, shall be the earliest of:

- the date the Actuary provides the Administrator with the Plan's AFTAP certification for the applicable Plan Year which is either less than eighty percent (80%), but not less than sixty percent (60%), or less than sixty percent (60%);
- the date the Plan is presumed under section 8.10(d) to be less than either eighty percent (80%), but not less than sixty percent (60%) or less than sixty percent (60%); or
- in the case the Employer is in bankruptcy, as described in section 8.10(e), the date of the bankruptcy filing.

The end of a period of benefit restrictions shall be the date the Plan's Actuary provides the Administrator with a certification of the Plan's AFTAP, as a result of which the Code Section 436 benefit restrictions described in this section 8.10 no longer apply due to one or more of the following:

- A deemed or elected reduction of any available Code Section 430(f)(6) prefunding Plan credit balance and/or a Code Section 430(f)(7) funding standard carryover credit balance;
- Employer contributions, including for the cost of unpredictable contingent event benefits or an increase in Plan liabilities due to a Plan amendment increasing Plan benefits; or
- Security provided by the Employer pursuant to Code Section 436(f) and the Treasury Department regulations thereunder, i.e., either a surety bond in an appropriate amount or an escrow of cash or United States Treasury obligations which mature in three (3) years or less with a bank or similar institution.
- (g) The Administrator shall provide written or electronic notice to Plan Participants and beneficiaries, pursuant to U.S. Department of Treasury regulations within 30 days after:
 - (i) the date the Plan's AFTAP is either certified by the Actuary or presumed (as described in section 8.10(d)) to be less than eighty percent (80%), but not less than sixty percent (60%); or
 - (ii) the date the Plan is certified by Actuary or is presumed (as described in section 8.10(d)) to be less than sixty percent (60%).

This notice shall address the following benefit restrictions, if applicable: unpredictable contingent event benefits, limitations on lump sum payments and limitations on benefit accruals (but is not required to provide a notice with respect to a restriction on Plan amendments increasing benefits).

- (h) The following benefit payment provisions shall apply if the restrictions described in section 8.10(a)(ii), section 8.10(b)(ii) or section 8.10(e), which restrict lump sum benefit payments, apply:
 - (i) A Participant's Spouse, other Beneficiary or alternate payee entitled to a benefit payment with an Annuity Starting Date during the period of the benefit restriction shall be afforded the opportunity to elect one of the following benefit payment alternatives:
 - (A) A partial lump sum payment pursuant to section 8.10(a)(ii) and the annuity form of payment described in section 8.10(a)(ii)(C)(1); or
 - (B) A life annuity or other Actuarial Equivalent, as defined in Article I, optional annuity form of payment provided by this Plan; or
 - (C) A partial lump sum payment pursuant to section 8.10(a)(ii) and a deferral of the remaining benefit until after the period of benefit restrictions under this section 8.10 cease; or
 - (D) Deferral of any payment or commencement of benefits until after the period of benefit restrictions under this section 8.10 cease.
 - (ii) After the period of benefit restrictions cease, the Participant, Spouse, other Beneficiary or alternate payee shall be afforded the opportunity to elect to resume the payment of benefits in a newly elected form of payment beginning on a new Annuity Starting Date elected by the Participant, Spouse, other Beneficiary or alternate payee, which shall not be earlier than ninety (90) days after the Actuary provides the Plan Administrator with a certification that the period of benefit restrictions has ceased because of the Actuary's certification of the Plan's then AFTAP. The benefits which may be resumed after the period of benefit restrictions cease, shall automatically include any benefit accruals which ceased during the period of a benefit restriction under this section 8.10.
- 8.11 Expenses. The Company may determine whether a particular Plan expense is a settlor expense which the Employer must pay, or is a non-settlor expense which may be paid by the Plan. The reasonable non-settlor expenses incident to the operation and administration of the Plan may be paid out of the Trust. These expenses may include, but are not limited to, the compensation of personnel and advisors and the cost of compliance with the bonding requirements specified in ERISA. The Company shall determine whether the Employer will pay any or all non-settlor reasonable Plan expenses or whether the Plan must bear the expense. The Company, at its discretion, may elect at any time, to pay part or all thereof directly, and any such election shall not bind the Company as to its right to elect with respect to the same or other expenses at any time to have such compensation paid from the Trust.

ARTICLE IX. AMENDMENTS

Seaboard Corporation reserves the right to make from time to time any amendment or amendments to this Plan which, subject to section 11.5, do not cause any part of the fund to be used for, or diverted to, any purpose other than the exclusive benefit of Participants or their beneficiaries; provided, however, that Seaboard Corporation may make any amendment it determines necessary or desirable, with or without retroactive effect, to comply with ERISA. Any such amendment shall be by instrument executed by an appropriate officer or agent of Seaboard Corporation and authorized by the Board of Directors of Seaboard Corporation.

No amendment to the Plan shall be effective to the extent that it has the effect of decreasing a Participant's Accrued Benefit. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, a Participant's Accrued Benefit may be reduced to the extent permitted under Code §412(c)(8). No amendment to the Plan may reduce or eliminate benefits protected under Code §411(d)(6) determined immediately prior to the adoption date (or, if later, the effective date) of the amendment. An amendment reduces or eliminates Code §411(d)(6) protected benefits if the amendment has the effect of either (1) eliminating or reducing an early retirement benefit or a retirement-type subsidy, or (2) except as provided by Treasury regulations, eliminating, any optional form of benefit. In the case of a retirement-type subsidy, the preceding sentence shall apply only with respect to a Participant who satisfied (either before or after the amendment) the pre-amendment conditions for the subsidy. In general, a retirement-type subsidy is a subsidy that continues after retirement, but does not include a qualified Disability benefit, a medical benefit, a social security supplement, death benefit (including fife insurance), or a plant shutdown benefit (that does not continue after retirement age). Furthermore, no amendment to the Plan shall have the effect of decreasing a Participant's vested interest determined without regard to such amendment as of the later of the date such amendment is adopted, or becomes effective. The Committee shall disregard an amendment to the extent application of the amendment would fail to satisfy this paragraph.

ARTICLE X. SUCCESSOR EMPLOYER AND MERGER OR CONSOLIDATION OF PLANS

- 10.1 Successor Employer. In the event of the dissolution, merger, consolidation or reorganization of the Employer, provision may be made by which the Plan will be continued by the successor; and, in that event, such successor shall be substituted for the Employer under the Plan. The substitution of the successor shall constitute an assumption of Plan liabilities by the successor and the successor shall have all of the powers, duties and responsibilities of the Employer under the Plan.
- 10.2 Plan Assets. In the event of any merger or consolidation of the Plan with, or transfer in whole or in part of the assets and liabilities of the Trust to another Trust held under any other plan of deferred compensation maintained or to be established for the benefit of all or some of the Participants of this Plan, the Plan shall be so merged or consolidated, or the assets of the Trust applicable to such Participants shall be so transferred, only if:
 - (a) each Participant would (if either this Plan or the other plan then terminated) receive a benefit immediately after the merger, consolidation or transfer which is equal to or greater than the benefit he would have been entitled to receive immediately before the merger, consolidation or transfer (if this Plan had then terminated);
 - (b) resolutions of the Board of Directors and of any new or successor Employer of the affected Participants authorize such transfer of assets; and, in the case of the new or successor Employer of the affected Participants, its resolutions shall include an assumption of liabilities with respect to such Participants' inclusion in the new plan; and
 - (c) such other plan and trust are qualified under Code § \$401(a) and 501(a).

ARTICLE XI. TERMINATION OF PLAN

- 11.1 Right To Terminate. In accordance with the procedures set forth in this Article XI, Seaboard Corporation may terminate the Plan at any time. Further, any Employer can cease participation in the Plan at any time in accordance with the provisions of Article XIV. Subject to applicable requirements, if any, of ERISA governing termination of "employee pension benefit plans," Seaboard Corporation shall direct and require the Trustee to liquidate the Trust, or the applicable portion thereof, in accordance with the provisions of this Article XI.
- 11.2 Partial Termination. Upon termination of the Plan with respect to a group of Participants which constitutes a partial termination of the Plan, the proportionate interest of the Participants affected by such partial termination shall be determined. The determination of such proportionate interest shall be done in accordance with ERISA §4044 and shall be done in an equitable manner, considering the remaining Participants as well as the Participants affected by the termination, and on the basis of the contributions made by the Employer, the provisions of this Article XI, and other appropriate considerations. In no event shall the Participants affected by such partial termination have any interest in or otherwise be entitled to any residual amounts described in section 11.5. After such proportionate interest has been determined, the assets of the Trust shall be allocated and segregated according to such proportionate interest.

The assets of the Trust so allocated and segregated shall be used by the Trustee to pay benefits to or on behalf of Participants in accordance with section 11.3.

- 11.3 Liquidation of Trust Fund. Upon termination of the Plan or upon termination of employment of a group of Participants which constitutes a partial termination of the Plan, each such Participant's Accrued Benefit, based on his service prior to the date of termination, shall become fully vested and nonforfeitable to the extent funded. The assets of the Trust shall be liquidated (after provision is made for the expenses of liquidation) by the payment or provision for the payment of benefits in the following order of preference:
 - (a) Certain Benefits Payable Three Years Prior to Termination: The available assets of the Trust shall first be allocated to provide Pensions that become payable three or more years before the effective date of Plan termination, or that could have become payable at the beginning of such three-year period had the Participant not deferred the commencement of his Pension by failing to elect earlier commencement, or that could have become payable had a Participant's retirement occurred immediately prior to the beginning of such three-year period, provided that,
 - (i) the portion of the Pension payable to a Participant or the beneficiary of a Participant (or that could have been payable) shall be based on the provisions of the Plan in effect five years prior to the effective date of Plan termination; and for this purpose, the first Plan Year in which an amendment became effective, or was adopted if later, shall constitute the first year an amendment was in effect; and further provided that,

- (ii) if the Pension payable under the Plan has been reduced, either by amendment or due to the form in which the Pension is being paid, during the three-year period ending, on the effective date of Plan termination, then the lowest benefit in pay status during such three-year period shall be considered the benefit in pay status for purposes of this category (a).
- (b) Other Benefits Eligible For Termination Insurance: To the extent that the amount of a Pension has not been provided in the foregoing category (a), the remaining assets shall be allocated to provide any Pension provided under the Plan for a Participant whose employment terminated prior to the effective date of Plan termination, or any immediate or deferred Pension that would have been payable to or on behalf of a Participant had his employment terminated for a reason other than death on the effective date of Plan termination, provided that the amount of a Pension to be provided under this category (b) shall be determined as follows:
 - (i) the portion of the Pension payable to a Participant or the beneficiary of a Participant (or that could have been payable) based on the provisions of the Plan in effect five years prior to the effective date of Plan termination; and for this purpose, the first Plan Year in which an amendment became effective, or was adopted if later, shall constitute the first year an amendment was in effect; plus
 - (ii) the portion of the Pension payable to a Participant or the beneficiary of a Participant which would have been included in (i) above had the Plan or a Plan amendment been in effect five years prior to the effective date of Plan termination, determined as follows: 20% for each Plan Year (less than five) that the Plan or an amendment thereto was in effect, multiplied by the amount that would have been included under subparagraph (i) for such Participant or beneficiary had the Plan or the amendment been in effect for five Plan Years as of the effective date of Plan termination; provided that,
 - (iii) no benefit payable under this category (b) to a Participant or beneficiary shall exceed an amount with an Actuarial Value of a monthly benefit in the form of a life-only annuity commencing at age 65 equal to \$750 multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the contribution and benefit base determined under section 230 of the Social Security Act in effect at the effective date of Plan termination and the denominator of which is such contribution and benefit base in effect in calendar year 1974, which is \$4,500, as of January 1, 2009. Such benefit base shall be adjusted each calendar year thereafter pursuant to ERISA Section 4022(b)(3)(B).
- (c) Other Vested Benefits: To the extent the amount of a Pension has not been provided in the foregoing categories (a) and (b), the remaining assets shall be allocated to provide the benefit payable under the Plan to or on behalf of a Participant whose employment terminated prior to the effective date of Plan termination, or that would have been payable to or on behalf of a Participant had his employment terminated

for a reason other than death on the effective date of Plan termination, in the following order of preference:

- (i) to any Participant who had retired prior to the effective date of Plan termination, or who was eligible to retire on the effective date of Plan termination under said section;
- (ii) to any Participant whose employment had terminated prior to the effective date of Plan termination with entitlement to a Deferred Vested Pension or who would have been eligible for a Deferred Vested Pension had his employment terminated on the effective date of Plan termination.
- (d) Other Benefits: To the extent that the amount of a Pension has not been provided in the foregoing categories (a), (b) and (c), the remaining assets shall be allocated to provide the benefit accrued under the Plan, without regard to the satisfaction of the vesting requirements of this Plan, with respect to each Participant whose employment had not terminated as of the effective date of Plan termination, according to the respective Actuarial Value of each such Participant's Accrued Benefit.

If the assets of the Trust applicable to any of the above categories are insufficient to provide full benefits for all persons in such group, the benefits otherwise payable to such persons shall be reduced proportionately. The Actuary shall calculate the allocation of the assets of the Trust in accordance with the above priority categories, and certify his calculations to the Fiduciaries. The provisions of this section 11.3 are intended to comply with the provisions of ERISA (and any regulations issued thereunder). If there is any discrepancy between the provisions of this section 11.3 and the provisions of ERISA, such discrepancy shall be resolved in such a way as to comply with ERISA. No liquidation of assets and payment of benefits (or provision therefor) shall actually be made by the Trustee until after it is advised by the Employer in writing that applicable requirements, if any, of ERISA governing termination of employee pension benefit plans have been, or are being complied with or that appropriate authorizations, waivers, exemptions or variances have been, or are being, obtained.

- 11.4 Manner of Distribution. Subject to the foregoing provisions of this Article XI, any distribution after termination of the Plan may be made, in whole or in part, to the extent that nondiscrimination in value results, in cash, in securities or other assets in kind (based on their fair market value as of the date of distribution), or in nontransferable annuity contracts providing for Pensions commencing at Normal Retirement Date, as the Committee in its discretion shall determine. Any such distribution shall be made in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Code and the regulations thereunder.
- 11.5 Residual Amounts. The Employer shall not receive any amounts from the trust fund upon termination of the Plan except that, and notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, (i) the Employer shall receive such amounts, if any, as may remain after the satisfaction of all liabilities of the Plan and arising out of any variations between actual requirements and expected actuarial requirements, and (ii) the Employer may receive the amount of any contribution made under mistake of fact or disallowed as a deduction as provided in section 6.3.

ARTICLE XII. TOP-HEAVY RULES

- 12.1 Minimum Benefit. If this Plan is top-heavy in any Plan Year, the Plan guarantees a minimum Normal Retirement Pension for each Non-Key Employee who is a Participant in the Plan. The minimum Normal Retirement Pension is equal to the applicable percentage of the Non-Key Employee's average annual Compensation (excluding Compensation for Plan Years during which the Plan is not top heavy). The applicable percentage is two percent (2%) multiplied by the number of Years of Service (not to exceed 10) earned as a Non-Key Employee Participant in top-heavy Plan Years. The Plan satisfies the minimum benefit for a Non-Key Employee if the Non-Key Employee's Accrued Benefit at the end of the top-heavy Plan Year is at least equal to the minimum Normal Retirement Pension. For purposes of this paragraph, a Non-Key Employee Participant includes any Employee otherwise eligible to Participate in the Plan but who is not a Participant because his Compensation does not exceed a specified level. A Non-Key Employee for purposes of this paragraph shall also include any Participant who completed at least 1,000 Hours of Service during the Plan Year even though such Participant may not be an Employee on the last day of the Plan Year. For purposes of applying this Article XII, the Committee shall express the Participant's Accrued Benefit and minimum Normal Retirement Pension as a single life annuity at Normal Retirement Age.
- 12.2 Minimum Vesting. If a Participant's employment is terminated while the Plan is top-heavy, the following vesting schedule shall be applied with respect to such Participant notwithstanding any provision in this Plan to the contrary:

Credited Service at	Percent of Accrued	
Termination Date	Benefit Vested	
Less than 2 years	0%	
2 years	20%	
3 years	40%	
4 years	60%	
5 years or more	100%	

For purposes of satisfying the minimum benefit requirements of Code §416(c)(1) and the Plan, in determining years of Credited Service with the Employer, any years of Credited Service with the Employer shall be disregarded to the extent that such Credited Service occurs during a Plan Year when the Plan benefits (within the meaning of Code §410(b)) no Key Employee or former Key Employee.

The vesting schedule described above shall not apply to any Participant unless the Participant has accumulated at least one Hour of Service after the Plan becomes top-heavy. If the Plan becomes a top-heavy Plan and subsequently ceases to be such, the vesting schedule described above shall continue to apply in determining the deferred vested benefit of any Participant who has at least three Years of Service on the last day of the last top-heavy Plan Year. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no change in the vesting schedule shall reduce the then vested percentage of any Participant.

- 12.3 Additional Accruals. If, at the end of any top-heavy Plan Year, a Non-Key Employee Participant's Accrued Benefit is not at least equal to his minimum Normal Retirement Pension, the Non-Key Employee Participant shall earn the additional accrual necessary to increase his Accrued Benefit to the minimum Normal Retirement Pension. The Non-Key Employee Participant's Accrued Benefit shall never be less than his minimum Normal Retirement Pension, regardless of the Plan's top-heavy status in Plan Years subsequent to a Plan Year in which he earned an additional accrual under this Article XII.
- 12.4 Compensation Limitations. For purposes of determining the minimum Normal Retirement Pension under section 12.1, the Committee shall calculate a Participant's average annual Compensation by disregarding Plan Years in which the Participant did not earn a Year of Service, and by taking the highest average over five (5) consecutive Plan Years (or, if the Participant did not receive Compensation during five (5) consecutive years, the average of annual Compensation for such lesser period of consecutive years during which the Participant received Compensation).
- Determination of Top-Heavy Status. If this Plan is the only qualified plan maintained by the Employer, the Plan is top-heavy for a Plan Year if the top-heavy ratio as of the determination date exceeds 60%. The top-heavy ratio is a fraction, the numerator of which is the sum of the present value of Accrued Benefits of all Key Employees as of the determination date, determined as if the Participant terminated service as of such determination date, and distributions made within the 1-year period ending on the determination date, and the denominator of which is a similar sum determined for all Employees. The Committee shall calculate the topheavy ratio by disregarding (i) the Accrued Benefit of any Non-Key Employee who was formerly a Key Employee, (ii) the Accrued Benefit attributable to deductible voluntary employee contributions, (iii) the Accrued Benefit (including distributions, if any, of the Accrued Benefit) of an individual who has not received any Compensation from the Employer or performed any services for the Employer during the 1-year period ending on the determination date, and (iv) proportional subsidies (but non-proportional subsidies shall not be disregarded). The preceding sentence shall also apply to distributions under a terminated plan which, had it not been terminated, would have been aggregated with the Plan under Code §416(g)(2)(A)(i). In the case of a distribution made for a reason other than severance of employment, death, or Disability, this provision shall be applied by substituting "5-year period" for "1-year period." The Accrued Benefits and accounts of any individual who has not performed services for the Employer during the 1-year period ending on the determination date shall not be taken into account. The Committee shall calculate the top-heavy ratio, including the extent to which it must take into account distributions, rollovers and transfers, in accordance with Code §416 and the regulations thereunder. The Committee shall determine present value of Employer-derived Accrued Benefits as of the most recent valuation date for computing minimum funding costs falling within the twelve-month period ending on the determination date, whether or not the Actuary performs a valuation that year, except as Code §416 and the regulations thereunder require for the first and second Plan Year of this Plan.

If the Employer maintains other qualified plans (including a simplified employee pension plan), this Plan is top-heavy only if it is part of the required aggregation group, and the top-heavy ratio for both the required aggregation group and the permissive aggregation group exceeds 60%. The Committee will calculate the top-heavy ratio in the same manner as required by the first paragraph of this section, taking into account all Plans within the aggregation group. To the extent the Committee must take into account distributions to a Participant, the Committee shall include distributions from a terminated plan which would have been part of the required aggregation group if it were in existence on the determination date. The Committee shall calculate the present value of Accrued Benefits and the other amounts the Committee must take into account, under defined contribution plans or simplified employee pension plans included within the group in accordance with the terms of those plans, Code §416 and the regulations thereunder. The Committee shall value the Accrued Benefits in the aggregated plan as of the most recent valuation date falling within the twelve-month period ending on the determination date, except as Code §416 and the regulations thereunder require for the first and second plan year of a defined benefit plan. The Committee shall calculate the top-heavy ratio with reference to the determination dates that fall within the same calendar year. To determine present value under this section, the Committee shall use the interest and mortality assumptions stated in the definition of Actuarial Value in Article I hereof. For purposes of this section 12.5, a Participant's Accrued Benefit in a defined benefit plan will be determined under a uniform accrual method which applies in all defined benefit plans maintained by the Employer or, where there is no such method, as if such benefit accrued not more rapidly than the slowest rate of accrual permitted under the fractional rule of Code §411(b)(1)(C).

12.6 Definitions. For purposes of applying the provisions of this Article:

- (a) "Key Employee" means any Employee or former Employee (including any deceased Employee) who at any time during the Plan Year that includes the determination date was an officer of the Employer having annual compensation greater than \$130,000 (as adjusted under Code §416(i)(1) for Plan Years beginning after December 31, 2002), a 5-percent owner of the Employer, or a 1-percent owner of the Employer having annual compensation of more than \$150,000. For this purpose, annual compensation means compensation within the meaning of Code §415(c)(3). The determination of who is a Key Employee will be made in accordance with Code §416(i)(1) and the applicable regulations and other guidance of general applicability issued thereunder.
 - (b) "Non-Key Employee" is an Employee who does not meet the definition of Key Employee.
- (c) "Determination Date" for any Plan Year is the last day of the preceding Plan Year or, in the case of the first Plan Year of the Plan, the last day of that Plan Year.
 - (d) "Required Aggregation Group" means:
 - (i) Each qualified Plan of the Employer in which at least one Key Employee participates; and

- (ii) Any other qualified Plan of the Employer which enables a plan described in (i) to meet the requirements of Code §401(a)(4) or Code §410.
- (e) "Permissive Aggregation Group" is the required aggregation group plus any other qualified plan maintained by the Employer, but only if such group would satisfy in the aggregate, the requirements of Code §401(a)(4) and Code §410. The Committee shall determine which Plan to take into account in determining the Permissive Aggregation Group.
- (f) "Employer" shall mean all the members of a controlled group of corporations (as defined in Code §414(b), of a commonly controlled group of trades or businesses (whether or not incorporated) (as defined in Code §414(c)), or of an affiliated service group (as defined in Code §414(m)), of which the Employer is a part. However, the Committee shall not aggregate ownership interests in more than one member of a related group to determine whether an individual is a Key Employee because of his ownership interest in the Employer.
- (g) "Year of Service" A Plan Year during which an Employee completes at least one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service.
- (h) "Accrued Benefit" Solely for purposes of applying section 12.5, the Committee shall take into account, as part of a Participant's Accrued Benefit, any benefit derived from Participant contributions, except as provided in section 12.5.
 - (i) "Valuation Date" The last day of the Plan Year.

ARTICLE XIII. BENEFIT LIMITATIONS

- 13.1 Limitation on Annual Benefit. Except as otherwise provided below, the provisions of this section 13.1 shall apply to limitation years beginning on or after January 1, 2008.
 - (a) Notwithstanding any provision of the Plan to the contrary, for any Plan Year, the "annual benefit" otherwise payable to a Participant under this Plan, and under any other defined benefit plan which is subject to Section 415 of the Code and maintained by the Company or any other member of its controlled group of corporations or trades and businesses with the meaning of Code Sections 414(b) and (c), as modified by Code Section 415(h), (referred to in this section 13.1 as the "Company") cannot exceed the lesser of:
 - (i) \$230,000 (for 2021) (as adjusted, effective January 1 of each year, under Code Section 415(d) in such manner as the Secretary shall prescribe), or
 - (ii) 100 percent of the Participant's average annual compensation for the Participant's three highest paid consecutive Plan Years; provided, however, benefits of up to \$10,000 a Plan Year can be paid without regard to this 100 percent limitation if the total retirement benefits payable to an Employee under all defined benefit plans (as defined in Code Section 414(j)) maintained by the Company for the present and any prior Plan Years do not exceed \$10,000 and the Company has not at any time maintained a defined contribution plan (as defined in Code section 414(i)) in which the Employee was a Participant.
 - (b) Notwithstanding the preceding, the limitations set forth above shall be adjusted as follows:
 - (i) If the Participant has fewer than 10 Years of Service as a Participant, the applicable dollar limitation in paragraph (a)(i) of this section shall be reduced by multiplying such limitation by a fraction, the numerator of which shall be the number of years, or part thereof, of participation in this Plan and the denominator of which shall be 10 years.
 - (ii) If the Participant has fewer than 10 Years of Service with the Employer, the Compensation limitations in paragraph (a)(ii) of this section shall be reduced by multiplying such limitations by a fraction, the numerator of which shall be the number of years, or part thereof, of service with the Employer, and the denominator of which shall be 10 years.
 - (iii) Pre-Age 62 benefit adjustment for Limitations Years beginning before July 1, 2007. If the benefit of a Participant begins prior to age 62, the defined benefit dollar limitation set forth in paragraph (a)(i) above applicable to the Participant at such earlier age is an annual benefit payable in the form of a single life annuity beginning at the earlier age that is the actuarial equivalent of the defined benefit dollar limitation applicable to the Participant at age 62 (as

adjusted above, if required). The defined benefit dollar limitation applicable at any age prior to age 62 is determined as the lesser of (A) the actuarial equivalent (at such age) of the defined benefit dollar limitation computed using the interest rate and mortality table (or other tabular factor) specified in the Plan' definition of Actuarial Value, and (B) the actuarial equivalent (at such age) of the defined benefit dollar limitation computed using a 5% interest rate and the applicable mortality table as defined in the Plan's definition Actuarial Value. Any decrease in the defined benefit dollar limitation determined in accordance with this paragraph shall not reflect a mortality decrement if benefits are not forfeited upon the death of the Participant. If any benefits are forfeited upon death, the full mortality decrement is taken into account.

- (iv) Pre-Age 62 benefit adjustment for Limitation Years beginning on or after July 1, 2007.
 - (A) Plan does not have immediately commencing single life annuity payable at both age 62 and the age of benefit commencement. If the Annuity Starting Date for the Participant's benefit is prior to age 62 and occurs in a Limitation Year beginning on or after July 1, 2007, and the plan does not have an immediately commencing single life annuity payable at both age 62 and the age of benefit commencement, the defined benefit dollar limitation for the Participant's Annuity Starting Date is the annual amount of a benefit payable in the form of a single life annuity commencing at the Participant's Annuity Starting Date that is the Actuarial Equivalent of the defined benefit dollar limitation (adjusted under subsection (b)(i) of this section 13.1 for Years of Service less than 10, if required) with Actuarial Equivalence computed using a 5% interest rate assumption and the applicable mortality table for the Annuity Starting Date as defined in the Plan's definition Actuarial Value (and expressing the Participant's age based on completed calendar months as of the Annuity Starting Date).
 - (B) Plan has immediately commencing single life annuity payable at both age 62 and the age of benefit commencement. If the Annuity Starting Date for the Participant's benefit is prior to age 62 and occurs in a Limitation Year beginning on or after July 1, 2007, and the Plan has immediately commencing single life annuity payable at both age 62 and the age of benefit commencement, the defined benefit dollar limitation for the Participant's Annuity Starting Date is the lesser of the limitation determined under subsection (iv)(A) above and the defined benefit dollar limitation (adjusted under subsection (b)(i) of this section 13.1 for Years of Service less than 10, if required) multiplied by the ratio of the annual amount of the immediately commencing single Life Annuity under the Plan at the Participant's Annuity Starting Date to the annual

amount of the immediately commencing single Life Annuity under the Plan at age 62, both determined without applying the limitations of this article.

- (v) Post-Age 65 benefit adjustment for Limitation Years beginning before July 1, 2007. If the benefit of a Participant begins after the Participant attains age 65, the defined benefit dollar limitation set forth in paragraph (a)(i) applicable to the Participant at the later age is the annual benefit payable in the form of a single life annuity beginning at the later age that is actuarially equivalent to the defined benefit dollar limitation applicable to the Participant at age 65 (as adjusted above, if required). The actuarial equivalent of the defined benefit dollar limitation applicable at any age after age 65 is determined as (A) the lesser of the actuarial equivalent (at such age) of the defined benefit dollar limitation computed using the interest rate and mortality table (or other tabular factor) specified in section 1.3 of the Plan, and (B) the actuarially equivalent (at such age) of the defined benefit dollar limitation computed using a 5% interest rate assumption and the applicable mortality table as defined in section 1.3 of the Plan. For these purposes, mortality between age 65 and the age at which benefits commence shall be ignored.
- (vi) Post-Age 65 benefit adjustment for Limitation Years beginning on or after July 1, 2007.
 - (A) Plan does not have immediately commencing Single Life Annuity payable at both age 65 and the age of benefit commencement. If the Annuity Starting Date for the Participant's benefit is after age 65 and occurs in a Limitation Year beginning on or after July 1, 2007, and the Plan does not have an immediately commencing straight life annuity payable at both age 65 and the age of benefit commencement, the defined benefit dollar limitation at the Participant's Annuity Starting Date is the annual amount of a benefit payable in the form of a single life annuity commencing at the Participant's Annuity Starting Date that is the Actuarial Equivalent of the defined benefit dollar limitation (adjusted under subsection (b)(i) of this section 13.1 for Years of Service less than 10, if required), with Actuarial Equivalence computed using a 5% interest rate assumption and the applicable mortality table for that Annuity Starting Date as defined in section 1.3 of the Plan (and expressing the Participant's age based on completed calendar months as of the Annuity Starting Date).
 - (B) Plan has immediately commencing Single Life Annuity Payable at both age 65 and the age of benefit commencement. If the Annuity Starting Date for the Participant's benefit is after age 65 and occurs in a Limitation Year beginning on or after July 1, 2007, and the Plan has an immediately commencing single life annuity payable at both age 65 and the age of benefit commencement, the defined benefit dollar limitation at the Participant's Annuity Starting Date is the lesser of the

limitation determined under (vi)(A) above and the defined benefit dollar limitation (adjusted under subsection (b)(i) of this section 13.1 for Years of Service less than 10, if required) multiplied by the ratio of the annual amount of the adjusted immediately commencing single life annuity under the Plan at the Participant's Annuity Starting Date to the annual amount of the adjusted immediately commencing single life annuity under the Plan at age 65, both determined without applying the limitations of this article. For this purpose, the adjusted immediately commencing single life annuity under the Plan at the Participant's Annuity Starting Date is the annual amount of such annuity payable to the Participant, computed disregarding the Participant's accruals after age 65 but including actuarial adjustments even if those actuarial adjustments are used to offset accruals; and the adjusted immediately commencing single life annuity under the Plan at age 65 is the annual amount of such annuity that would be payable under the Plan to a hypothetical participant who is age 65 and has the same Accrued Benefit as the Participant.

- (c) For purposes of this section 13.1, the term "annual benefit" means a benefit payable annually in the form of a single life annuity with no ancillary or incidental benefits and with no employee or rollover contributions.
 - (i) When retirement benefits under this Plan are payable in any form other than a single life annuity, the determination as to whether the limitations described in this section 13.1 have been satisfied shall be made in accordance with regulations prescribed by the Secretary of the Treasury or his delegate, by adjusting such benefit so that it is the actuarial equivalent value of a single life annuity.
 - (ii) For limitation years beginning on or after January 1, 2008, if the Participant's retirement benefits are payable in a form to which Code Section 417(e)(3) does not apply, the actuarially equivalent single life annuity shall be equal to the greater of:
 - (A) the annual amount of the single life annuity payable to the Participant under the Plan commencing at the same Annuity Starting Date as the form of benefit payable to the Participant, and
 - (B) the annual amount of the single life annuity commencing at the same Annuity Starting Date as the form of benefit payable to the Participant, computed using a 5% interest rate assumption and the applicable mortality table described in Treas. Regs. Sec. 1.417(e)-1(d)(2).
 - (iii) For limitation years beginning before January 1, 2008, if the Participant's retirement benefits are payable in a form to which Code Section 417(e)(3) does not apply, the actuarially equivalent single life annuity shall be equal to the annual amount of the single life annuity payable to the Participant

under the Plan commencing at the same Annuity Starting Date that has the same actuarial present value as the form of benefit payable to the Participant, computed using whichever of the following that produces the greater annual amount: (A) the interest rate and mortality table specified in the Plan for adjusting benefits in the same form; and (B) a 5% interest rate and the applicable mortality table.

- (iv) Effective for Limitation Years beginning after December 31, 2005, if the Participant's retirement benefits are payable in a form to which Code Section 417(e)(3) does apply, the actuarially equivalent single life annuity shall be equal to the greatest of:
 - (A) the annual amount of the single life annuity commencing at the same Annuity Starting Date that has the same actuarial present value as the form of benefit payable to the Participant, computed using the interest rate and mortality table specified in the Plan for actuarial equivalence;
 - (B) the annual amount of the single life annuity commencing at the same Annuity Starting Date that has the same actuarial present value as the form of benefit payable to the Participant, computed using a 5.5% interest rate and the applicable mortality table described in Treas. Regs. Sec. 1.417(e)-1(d)(2); and
 - (C) the annual amount of the single life annuity commencing at the Annuity Starting Date that has the same actuarial present value as the form of benefit payable to the Participant, computed using the applicable interest rate for the distribution under Treas. Regs. Sec. 1.417(e)-1(d)(3) and the applicable mortality table for the distribution under Treas. Regs. Sec. 1.417(e)-1(d)(2), divided by 1.05.
- (v) If the Participant's retirement benefits are payable in a form other than a single life annuity and Code Section 417(e)(3) applies to such benefit, and the benefit has an Annuity Starting Date occurring in the Plan Years beginning on January 1, 2004 and January 1, 2005, the actuarially equivalent single life annuity shall be equal to the single life annuity commencing on the same Annuity Starting Date that has the same actuarial present value as the Participant's form of benefit, computed using whichever of the following produces the greater annual amount: (i) the annuity benefit computed using the interest rate and mortality table specified in the Plan for determining actuarial equivalence of the Participant's retirement benefits payable in the same form of benefit, or (ii) the annuity benefit computed using a 5.5% interest rate assumption and the mortality table described in Treas. Regs. Sec. 1.417(e)-1(d)(2). Notwithstanding the foregoing, retirement benefits commencing on or after January 1, 2004 and before December 31, 2004 under any form of benefit subject to Code Section 417(e)(e) shall not, solely by reason of a change in the interest rate assumption for the 2004 Plan Year to 5.5%,

be less than the amount that would have been payable had the amount been determined using the interest rate specified in the Plan in effect as of the last day of the Plan Year commencing before January 1, 2004.

- (d) For purposes of this section 13.1, "compensation" means, except as otherwise expressly provided, a Participant's wages, during the limitation year, within the meaning of Code Section 3401(a) (for purposes of income tax withholding at the source), plus all other payments of compensation to a Participant by the Employer (in the course of the Employer's trade or business) for services to the Employer while employed as a Participant for which the Employer is required to furnish the Participant a written statement under Code Sections 6041(d), 6051(a)(3) and 6052, but determined without regard to any rules that limit the remuneration included in wages based on the nature or location of the employment or the services performed, and including the amount of any elective contributions made by the Employer on behalf of such Participant that are not includible in the Participant's income under Code Section 125(a), 132(f)(4), 402(e)(3), 402(h)(1)(B), 402(k) or 457(b). Compensation, however:
 - (i) shall not include any wages paid after a Participant's severance from employment unless such payment is made before the later of: (1) 2½ months after the Participant's severance from employment with the Employer or (2) the end of the "limitation year" that includes the Participant's severance from employment and,
 - (A) the payment is regular compensation for services actually rendered, such as base salary or wages, commissions, bonuses, or other similar payments, that would have been paid to the Participant while an Employee had he or she continued in employment with the Employer; or
 - (B) the payment is for unused accrued bona fide sick, vacation, or other leave that the Participant would have been able to use if employment had continued; or
 - (C) the payment is received by a Participant pursuant to a nonqualified unfunded deferred compensation plan, but only if the payment would have been paid to the Participant at the same time if the Participant had continued in employment with the Employer and only to the extent that such payment is includible in the Participant's gross income;
 - (ii) shall include payments to an individual who does not currently perform services for the Employer by reason of a qualified military service (as that term is defined in Code Section 414(u)(5) and section 2.5 hereof), to the extent such payments do not exceed the amounts the individual would have received if he or she had continued to perform services for the Employer rather than entering qualified military service;

- (iii) shall include compensation paid to a Participant who is permanently and totally Disabled (as defined in Code Section 22(e)(3)).
- (iv) shall be disregarded to the extent it exceeds the annual compensation limit in effect for the "limitation year" under Code Section 401(a)(17), as adjusted annually in accordance with Code Section 401(a)(17)(B). The adjusted annual compensation limit in effect for a calendar year shall be effective for the limitation year beginning in such calendar year.
- (e) For purposes of this section 13.1, the "average annual compensation for a Participant's three highest-paid consecutive years" shall mean the Participant's greatest aggregate compensation during the period of three consecutive Plan Years in which the individual was an active Participant in the Plan.
- (f) If as a result of actuarial increases to the benefit of a Participant who delays commencement of benefits beyond Normal Retirement Age the Accrued Benefit of such Participant would exceed the limitations under this Section 13.1 for the limitation year, payment of benefits to such Participant will be suspended in accordance with Section 4.7 of the Plan, if applicable; otherwise, immediately before the actuarial increase to the Participant's benefit that would cause such Participant's benefit to exceed the limitations of this Section 13.1, distribution of the Participant's benefit will commence.

ARTICLE XIV. PARTICIPATING EMPLOYERS

- 14.1 Adoption by Employers. Any company, whether or not an Affiliated Employer, with the consent of Seaboard Corporation may adopt this Plan and become an Employer hereunder. Seaboard Corporation shall notify the Trustee of the names of all such Employers. The Trustee may, but shall not be required to, commingle, hold and invest as one fund all contributions made by Employers, as well as all increments thereof. The assets of the Plan shall, on an ongoing basis, be available to pay benefits to all Participants and Beneficiaries under the Plan without regard to the Employer who contributed such assets.
- 14.2 Designation of Agent. Each Employer shall be deemed to be a part of this Plan; provided, however, that with respect to all of its relations with the Trustee and Committee for the purpose of this Plan, each Employer shall be deemed to have designated irrevocably the Plan Sponsor as its agent.
- 14.3 Discontinuance of Participation. Any Employer shall be permitted to discontinue or revoke its participation in the Plan. At the time of any such discontinuance or revocation, satisfactory evidence thereof and of any applicable conditions imposed shall be delivered to the Trustee. Upon direction of such Employer, the Trustee may thereafter transfer, deliver and assign Contracts and other Trust Fund assets allocable to the Participants who are Employees of such Employer to such new Trustee as shall have been designated by such Employer, in the event that it has established a separate pension plan for its Employees; provided, however, that no such transfer shall be made if the result is the elimination or reduction of any Code §411 (d)(6) protected benefits. Alternatively, upon the direction of such Employer, the Trustee as soon as reasonably practicable may distribute to the Participants who are Employees of such Employer in a lump sum the Actuarial Value of their Accrued Benefits; provided, however, that any such distributions shall be subject to the applicable requirements, if any, of ERISA.

ARTICLE XV. MINIMUM DISTRIBUTION REQUIREMENTS

15.1 General Rules.

- (a) Effective Date. The provisions of this Article XV will apply for purposes of determining required minimum distributions for calendar years beginning with the 2003 calendar year. This Article XV will supersede the provisions of the Plan to the extent those provisions are inconsistent with the provisions of this Article XV; provided, however, that this Article XV shall not be considered to allow a Participant or beneficiary or surviving spouse to delay a distribution or elect an optional form of benefit not otherwise provided in the Plan.
- (b) Requirements of Treasury Regulations Incorporated. All distributions required under this article will be determined and made in accordance with the Treasury Regulations under Code Section 401(a)(9).
- (c) TEFRA Section 242(b)(2) Elections. Notwithstanding the other provisions of this Article XV other than section 15.1(b), distributions may be made under a designation made before January 1, 1984, in accordance with Section 242(b)(2) of the Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act (TEFRA) and the provisions of the Plan that relate to Section 242(b)(2) of TEFRA.

15.2 Time and Manner of Distribution.

- (a) Required Beginning Date. The Participant's entire interest will be distributed, or begin to be distributed, to the Participant no later than the Participant's Required Beginning Date.
- (b) Death of Participant Before Distributions Begin. If the Participant dies before distributions begin, the Participant's entire interest will be distributed, or begin to be distributed, no later than as follows:
 - (i) If the Participant's surviving spouse is the Participant's sole designated beneficiary, then distributions to the surviving spouse will begin by December 31 of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which the Participant died, or by December 31 of the calendar year in which the Participant would have attained age 70½ if later.
 - (ii) If the Participant's surviving spouse is not the Participant's sole designated beneficiary, then distributions to the designated beneficiary will begin by December 31 of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which the Participant died.
 - (iii) If there is no designated beneficiary as of September 30 of the year following the year of the Participant's death, the Participant's entire interest will be distributed by December 31 of the calendar year containing the fifth anniversary of the Participant's death.

(iv) If the Participant's surviving spouse is the Participant's sole designated beneficiary and the surviving spouse dies after the Participant but before distributions to the surviving spouse begin, this section 15.2(b), other than section 15.2(b)(i), will apply as if the surviving spouse were the Participant.

For purposes of this section 15.2(b) and section 15.5, distributions are considered to begin on the Participant's required beginning date (or, if section 15.2(b)(iv) applies, the date distributions are required to begin to the surviving spouse under section 15.2(b)(i)). If annuity payments irrevocably commence to the Participant before the Participant's required beginning date (or to the Participant's surviving spouse before the date distributions are required to begin to the surviving spouse under section 15.2(b)(i)), the date distributions are considered to begin is the date distributions actually commence.

(c) Form of Distribution. Unless the Participant's interest is distributed in the form of an annuity purchased from an insurance company or in a single sum on or before the required beginning date, as of the first distribution calendar year distributions will be made in accordance with sections 15.3, 15.4 and 15.5 of this Article XV. If the Participant's interest is distributed in the form of an annuity purchased from an insurance company, distributions thereunder will be made in accordance with the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(9) and the Treasury Regulations. Any part of the Participant's interest which is in the form of an individual account described in Code Section 414(k) will be distributed in a manner satisfying the requirements of Code Section 401(a)(9) and the Treasury Regulations that apply to individual accounts.

15.3 Determination of Amount to be Distributed Each Year.

- (a) General Annuity Requirements. If the Participant's interest is paid in the form of annuity distributions under the Plan, payments under the annuity will satisfy the following requirements:
 - (i) the annuity distributions will be paid in periodic payments made at intervals not longer than one year;
 - (ii) the distribution period will be over a life (or lives) or over a period certain not longer than the period described in section 15.4 or section 15.5;
 - (iii) once payments have begun over a period certain, the period certain will not be changed even if the period certain is shorter than the maximum permitted;
 - (iv) payments will either be non-increasing or increase only as follows:
 - (A) by an annual percentage increase that does not exceed the annual percentage increase in a cost-of-living index that is based on prices of all items and issued by the Bureau of Labor Statistics;

- (B) to the extent of the reduction in the amount of the Participant's payments to provide for a survivor benefit upon death, but only if the beneficiary whose life was being used to determine the distribution period described in Section 15.4 dies or is no longer the Participant's beneficiary pursuant to a qualified domestic relations order within the meaning of Section 414(p);
- (C) to provide cash refunds of employee contributions upon the Participant's death; or
 - (D) to pay increased benefits that result from a Plan amendment.
- (b) Amount Required to be Distributed by Required Beginning Date. The amount that must be distributed on or before the Participant's required beginning date (or, if the Participant dies before distributions begin, the date distributions are required to begin under section 15.2(b)(i) or section 15.2(b)(ii)) is the payment that is required for one payment interval. The second payment need not be made until the end of the next payment interval even if that payment interval ends in the next calendar year. Payment intervals are the periods for which payments are received, e.g., bi-monthly, monthly, semi-annually, or annually. All of the Participant's benefit accruals as of the last day of the first distribution calendar year will be included in the calculation of the amount of the annuity payments for payment intervals ending on or after the Participant's required beginning date.
- (c) Additional Accruals After First Distribution Calendar Year. Any additional benefits accruing to the Participant in a calendar year after the first distribution calendar year will be distributed beginning with the first payment interval ending in the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which such amount accrues.
- 15.4 Requirements For Annuity Distributions That Commence During Participant's Lifetime.
- (a) Joint Life Annuities Where the Beneficiary Is Not the Participant's Spouse. If the Participant's interest is being distributed in the form of a joint and survivor annuity for the joint lives of the Participant and a non-spouse beneficiary, annuity payments to be made on or after the Participant's required beginning date to the designated beneficiary after the Participant's death must not at any time exceed the applicable percentage of the annuity payment for such period that would have been payable to the Participant using the table set forth in Q&A-2 of Section 1.401(a)(9)-6 of the Treasury Regulations. If the form of distribution combines a joint and survivor annuity for the joint lives of the Participant and a non-spouse beneficiary and a period certain annuity, the requirement in the preceding sentence will apply to annuity payments to be made to the designated beneficiary after the expiration of the period certain.

- (b) Period Certain Annuities. Unless the Participant's surviving spouse is the sole designated beneficiary and the form of distribution is a period certain and no life annuity, the period certain for an annuity distribution commencing during the Participant's lifetime may not exceed the applicable distribution period for the Participant under the Uniform Lifetime Table set forth in Section 1.401(a)(9)-9 of the Treasury Regulations for the calendar year that contains the Annuity Starting Date. If the Annuity Starting Date precedes the year in which the Participant reaches age 70, the applicable distribution period for the Participant is the distribution period for age 70 under the Uniform Lifetime Table set forth in Section 1.401(a)(9)-9 of the Treasury Regulations plus the excess of 70 over the age of the Participant as of the Participant's birthday in the year that contains the Annuity Starting Date. If the Participant's surviving spouse is the Participant's sole designated beneficiary and the form of distribution is a period certain and no life annuity, the period certain may not exceed the longer of the Participant's applicable distribution period, as determined under this Section 15.4(b), or the joint life and last survivor expectancy of the Participant and the Participant's surviving spouse as determined under the Joint and Last Survivor Table set forth in Section 1.401(a)(9)-9 of the Treasury Regulations, using the Participant's and surviving spouse's attained ages as of the Participant's and surviving spouse's birthdays in the calendar year that contains the Annuity Starting Date.
- 15.5 Requirements For Minimum Distributions Where Participant Dies Before Date Distributions Begin:
 - (a) Participant Survived by a Spouse. Except as otherwise provided, if the Participant is survived by a Spouse, the pre-retirement death benefit described in Section 5.5 hereof shall be payable to the Spouse.
 - (b) No Surviving Spouse. If the Participant is not survived by a Spouse, no death benefit is payable under this Plan.

15.6 Definitions.

- (a) Distribution Calendar Year. A calendar year for which a minimum distribution is required. For distributions beginning before the Participant's death, the first distribution calendar year is the calendar year immediately preceding the calendar year which contains the Participant's required beginning date. For distributions beginning after the Participant's death, the first distribution calendar year is the calendar year in which distributions are required to begin pursuant to section 15.2.
- (b) Life Expectancy. Life expectancy as computed by use of the Single Life Table in Section 1.401(a)(9)-9 of the Treasury Regulations.
- (c) Required Beginning Date. The April 1 of the calendar year following the later of either the calendar year in which the Participant attains age 70½ or the calendar year in which the Participant retires. For a Participant who is a 5-percent owner (as

defined in Code Section 416), such Participant's required beginning date is the April 1 of the calendar year following the calendar year in which the Participant attains age 70½.

15.7 REQUIRED BEGINNING DATE AFTER DECEMBER 31, 2019

- (a) Application. This section 15.7 is effective with regard to RMDs required to be made after December 31, 2019.
- (b) Delay of Required Beginning Date. An Affected Participant's RBD shall not be earlier than April 1 of the calendar year following the year the Affected Participant attains age 72. For purposes of determining an Affected Participant's RBD, an Affected Participant will be treated as a more than 5% owner if he or she was a 5-percent owner (as defined in Code §416(i)(B)) as to the Plan Year ending in the calendar year the Participant attains age 72.
- (c) Spousal Distributions. If an Affected Participant dies prior to the Participant's RBD, and the Participant's sole Designated Beneficiary is the Participant's surviving spouse, then the RMDs to the surviving spouse will begin by December 31 of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which the Participant died, or by December 31 of the calendar year in which the Participant would have attained age 72, if later.
- (d) Definitions. A Participant is an "Affected Participant" if the Participant was born after June 30, 1949. An "RMD" is a Required Minimum Distribution as described in Code §401(a)(9). A Participant's "RBD" is the Participant's Required Beginning Date as described in Code §401(a)(9)(C).

15.8 BENEFICIARY RMDS ON OR AFTER JANUARY 1, 2020

- (a) Effective Date. Except as provided in Section 15.8(c), Section 15.8 will apply to Participants who die on or after January 1, 2020.
- (b) 10-Year Rule. If the distributee of a deceased Participant's account is a Designated Beneficiary who is not an "Eligible Designated Beneficiary," then the Plan will distribute the account in full no later than December 31 of the 10th year following the year of the Participant's death.
- (c) Beneficiary Death. If an Eligible Designated Beneficiary dies before receiving distribution of the Beneficiary's entire interest in the Participant's account, the Plan will distribute that interest in full no later than December 31 of the 10th year following the year of the Eligible Designated Beneficiary's death. Similarly, if a Participant died before the effective Date of this Section 15.8, the limitations of this Section 15.8 shall apply to distributions to the beneficiary of the Participant's Designated Beneficiary.
- (d) Eligible Designated Beneficiary. An individual is an "Eligible Designated Beneficiary" of a Participant if the individual qualifies as a designated beneficiary under Code §401(a)(9)(E) and is (1) the Participant's spouse, (2) the Participant's child who has

not reached the age of majority (as defined for purposes of Code \$401(a)(9)(F), (3) an individual not more than 10 years younger than the Participant, (4) a disabled individual, as defined in Code \$72(m)(7), or (5) an individual who has been certified to be chronically ill (as defined in Code \$7702B(c)(2)) for a reasonably lengthy period, or indefinitely. Certain trusts may be treated as Eligible Designated Beneficiaries pursuant to Code \$401(a)(9)(H)(iv) and (v). When a child of the Participant reaches the age of majority, the Plan will distribute the child's account in full no later than 10 years after that date.

ATTEST:	SEABOARD CORPORATION	
/s/ David M. Becker	By:/s/ Robert L. Steer	
	President and CEO	

authorized officer and its seal to be affixed hereto this 19th day of January, 2021.

(SEAL)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Seaboard Corporation has caused this instrument to be executed by its duly

SCHEDULE A

(effective January 1, 2021)

Seaboard Marine Ltd.

Jacintoport International LLC

Green Island Maritime Inc.

Seaboard Solutions Inc.

SSI Ocean Services Inc.

APPENDIX A

Name of Separate Plan: Retirement Plan for Salaried Employees of Seaboard Corporation

Plan Number of Separate Plan: 001

Document Restatement of Separate Plan: For the period from May 1, 1989 through December 31, 1993, the provisions of the Plan (as hereinafter defined), as modified or supplemented by the provisions set forth below, shall constitute the provisions of a separate plan, Plan 001. The benefit accruals through December 31, 1993 under Plan 001 were frozen effective December 31, 1993. References hereinafter in this Appendix A to the "Prior Plan" shall be references to that plan document titled "Retirement Plan for Salaried Employees of Seaboard Corporation" and dated May 1, 1982, as said document has been amended from time to time. References hereinafter in this Appendix A to the "Plan" shall, from January 1, 1994 to December 31, 2009 and from January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2020 be references to the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and from January 1, 2021 thereafter, be references to this Plan except for the Appendices and Schedules and, effective from January 1, 2010 to December 31, 2016 shall refer to the plan document titled Seaboard Defined Benefit Pension Plan. Wherever reference is made herein to a provision of the Prior Plan, such provision shall be deemed to be incorporated in the Plan by such reference.

Modifications and Supplements to Plan (Effective 5/l/89 - 12/31/93)

- 1. The actuarial assumptions set forth in Tables D-1, D-2 and E of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 1.2 of the Plan regarding Actuarial Equivalent.
- 2. Section 2.03 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 3.3 of the Plan regarding Early Retirement Date.
 - 3. Section 1.05 of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Eligible Employee.
- 4. The definition of "Plan Year" on the introductory page of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 1.37 of the Plan.
- 5. Section 3.03 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 4.1 of the Plan regarding the normal form of benefit.
- 6. Section 3.04 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 4.1 of the Plan regarding the amount of the normal retirement benefit.
 - 7. Section 3.10 of the Prior Plan shall replace Sections 1.13, 3.5 and 4.5 regarding disability benefits.
- 8. Sections 4.01, 4.03 and 4.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to the Plan as additional subsections of Section 5.3 regarding optional forms of benefit payment.

- 9. Section 6.02 of the Prior Plan is hereby added to Article V of the Plan regarding death benefits with respect to a Participant for whom the normal form of benefit is in effect.
- 10. "Employer" shall include those Employers who adopted the Plan effective during the relevant time period.

Merged Plan: Effective January 1, 1994, three other separate plans merged with Plan 001, and the merged plan retained the number Plan 001 and was renamed "Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan." Effective January 1, 1994 certain Participants in the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan who were Participants in Plan 001 prior to January 1, 1994 will have a benefit under the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan which will consist all or in part of their frozen Accrued Benefit under Plan 001 as of December 31, 1993. Notwithstanding any provisions of the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan to the contrary, the following provisions shall apply and supplement the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan effective January 1, 1994 with respect to a Participant's frozen Accrued Benefit under Plan 001 as of December 31, 1993:

- 1. The amount of the frozen Accrued Benefit for each Participant shall be the amount of the Participant's Accrued Benefit as determined under Section 3.04 of the Prior Plan as of December 31, 1993.
- 2. A Participant who has terminated employment with the Employer may elect to receive an Early Retirement Pension with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit on the first day of any month provided he has attained age 55 regardless of the number of his Years of Service.
- 3. The normal form of the Participant's retirement benefit with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit will be monthly payments for the Participant's lifetime with 120 monthly payments guaranteed.
- 4. A Participant who becomes disabled while employed by the Employer will become fully vested in his Accrued Benefit as of the time of the occurrence of such Disability. Such Participant may elect that payment of his accrued benefit commence as of any time on or after the determination of such Disability. Such Accrued Benefit shall not be reduced regardless of the age of the Participant at the time of such commencement. Any such Disability payments shall cease as of the date the Participant ceases to be Disabled or becomes eligible for an Early Retirement Pension or Normal Retirement Pension.
 - 5. The following additional benefit option shall apply with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit:
 - a. A Participant, or spouse of a Participant, who is entitled to receive a benefit commencing prior to his Social Security Date may elect the Social Security adjustment optional form of payment with respect to such frozen Accrued Benefit. Under such option, increased benefit payments will be made prior to his Social Security Date and decreased benefit payments (or no payments) will be made after his Social Security Date. The provisions of the Social Security adjustment option shall be as set forth in Section 4.02 of the Prior Plan.

APPENDIX B

Name of Separate Plan: The Retirement Income Plan for Salaried and Clerical Employees of Seaboard Farms

Plan Number of Separate Plan: 010

Document Restatement of Separate Plan: For the period from June 4, 1989 through December 31, 1993, the provisions of the Plan (as hereinafter defined), as modified or supplemented by the provisions set forth below, shall constitute the provisions of a separate plan, Plan 010. The benefit accruals through December 31, 1993 under Plan 010 were frozen effective December 31, 1993. References hereinafter in this Appendix B to the "Prior Plan" shall be references to that plan document titled "The Retirement Income Plan for Salaried and Clerical Employees of Seaboard Farms" dated July 14, 1992, as amended by the first amendment thereto dated December 17, 1993. References hereinafter in this Appendix B to the "Plan" shall, from January 1, 1994 to December 31, 2009 and from January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2020 be references to the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and from January 1, 2021 thereafter, be references to this Plan except for the Appendices and Schedules and, effective from January 1, 2010 to December 31, 2016 shall refer to the plan document titled Seaboard Defined Benefit Pension Plan. Wherever reference is made herein to a provision of the Prior Plan, such provision shall be deemed to be incorporated in the Plan by such reference.

Modifications and Supplements to Plan (Effective 6/4/89 - 12/31/93)

- 1. Section 1.3 of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Actuarial Equivalent.
- 2. Section 1.14 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 3.3 of the Plan regarding Early Retirement Date.
 - 3. Section 1.15 of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Eligible Employee.
 - 4. Section 1. 17 of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of "Employer."
 - 5. Section 1.37 of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of "Plan Year."
- 6. Section 3.1 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 2.1(a) and (b) of the Plan regarding eligibility for participation.
- 7. Sections 5.1, 5.4 and 5.6 of the Prior Plan shall replace Sections 4.1, 4.2, 4.3, 4.4 and 4.5 of the Plan regarding the amount of deferred vested benefits and benefits upon normal retirement, early retirement, late retirement and disability.

Merged Plan: Effective January 1, 1994, Plan 010 was merged into the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan. Effective January 1, 1994 certain Participants in the Seaboard

Corporation Pension Plan who were Participants in Plan 010 will have a benefit under the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan which will consist all or in part of their frozen Accrued Benefit under Plan 010 as of December 31, 1993. Notwithstanding any provisions of the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan to the contrary, the following provisions shall apply and supplement the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan effective January 1, 1994 with respect to a Participant's frozen Accrued Benefit under Plan 010 as of December 31, 1993:

- 1. The amount of the frozen Accrued Benefit for each Participant shall be the amount of the Participant's Accrued Benefit as determined under Section 5.1 of the Prior Plan as of December 31, 1993.
- 2. In lieu of the early retirement provisions of section 3.3, any Participant who has terminated employment with the Employer and either (a) has attained age 55 and completed 10 Years of Service or (b) has a number of Years of Service such that the total of his Years of Service and age equals or exceeds 70, may elect to receive an Early Retirement Pension with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit. A Participant who terminates employment after having 10 Years of Service, but prior to attaining age 55, may elect to receive an Early Retirement Pension with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit upon attaining age 55. Any terminated Participant who is not eligible to elect to receive an Early Retirement Pension under this paragraph 2 may elect commencement of the frozen Accrued Benefit at age 62.
- 3. If a Participant properly elects to receive an Early Retirement Pension with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit or properly elects commencement of the frozen Accrued Benefit between the ages of 62 and 65, then the amount of the frozen Accrued Benefit shall be reduced by one-half of one percent (.5%) for each month, if any, of the first seven (7) years (ages 55 to 62) that the commencement date precedes the first day of the month following the Participant's 62nd birthday, and, additionally, by one-quarter of one percent (.25%) for each month, if any, that the commencement date precedes the first day of the month following the Participant's 55th birthday.
- 4. A Participant who becomes disabled shall be fully vested with respect to his frozen Accrued Benefit.

APPENDIX C

Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan

Name of Separate Plan: Retirement Plan for Salaried Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation

Plan Number of Separate Plan: 002

Document Restatement of Separate Plan: For the period from May 1, 1989 through December 31, 1993, the provisions of the Plan (as hereinafter defined), as modified or supplemented by the provisions set forth below, shall constitute the provisions of a separate plan, Plan 002. The benefit accruals through January 29, 1982 under Plan 002 were frozen effective January 29, 1982. References hereinafter in this Appendix C to the "Prior Plan" shall be references to that plan document titled the "Retirement Plan for Salaried Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation" dated May 1, 1985 as said document has been amended from time to time. References hereinafter in this Appendix C to the "Plan" shall from January 1, 1994 to December 31, 2009 and from January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2020 be references to the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and from January 1, 2021 thereafter, be references to this Plan except for the Appendices and Schedules and, effective from January 1, 2010 to December 31, 2016 shall refer to the plan document titled Seaboard Defined Benefit Pension Plan. Wherever reference is made herein to a provision of the Prior Plan, such provision shall be deemed to be incorporated in the Plan by such reference.

Modifications and Supplements to Plan (Effective 5/1/89 - 12/31/93)

- 1. The actuarial assumptions set forth in Tables D-1, D-2 and E of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Actuarial Equivalent.
- 2. Section 2.03 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 3.3 of the Plan regarding Early Retirement Date.
- 3. The definition of "Plan Year" on the introductory page of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Plan Year.
- 4. Section 3.03 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 4.1 of the Plan regarding the normal form of benefit.
- 5. Sections 4.02, 4.03 and 4.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to the Plan as additional subsections of Section 5.3 regarding optional forms of benefit payment.
- 6. Section 5.5(a) of the Plan is hereby revised to the extent of deleting the figure "100%" and substituting in lieu thereof the figure "50%".
- 7. Section 6.02 of the Prior Plan is hereby added to Article V of the Plan regarding death benefits with respect to a Participant for whom the normal form of benefit is in effect.

Merged Plan: Effective January 1, 1994, Plan 002 was merged into the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan. Effective January 1, 1994 certain Participants in the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan who were Participants in Plan 002 will have a benefit under the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan which will consist all or in part of their frozen Accrued Benefits under Plan 002 as of December 31, 1993. Notwithstanding any provisions of the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan to the contrary, the following provisions shall apply and supplement the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan effective January 1, 1994 with respect to a Participant's frozen Accrued Benefit under Plan 002:

- 1. The amount of the frozen Accrued Benefit for each Participant as of January 1, 1994, shall be as set forth on Schedule 2 to this Appendix C. A Participant who has terminated employment with the Employer may elect to receive an Early Retirement Pension with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit on the first day of any month provided he has attained age 55 regardless of the number of his Years of Service.
- 2. The normal form of the Participant's retirement benefit with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit will be monthly payments for the Participant's lifetime with 120 monthly payments guaranteed.
 - 3. The following additional benefit option shall apply with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit:
 - a. A Participant, or spouse of a Participant, who is entitled to receive a benefit commencing prior to his Social Security Date may elect the Social Security adjustment optional form of payment with respect to such frozen Accrued Benefit. Under such option, increased benefit payments will be made prior to his Social Security Date and decreased benefit payments (or no payments) will be made after his Social Security Date. The provisions of the Social Security adjustment option shall be as set forth in Section 4.02 of the Prior Plan.
- 4. Section 5.5(a) of the Plan as it applies to the frozen Accrued Benefit shall be modified by deleting the figure "100%" and substituting in lieu thereof the figure "50%".

APPENDIX D

Name of Separate Plan: Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 57

Plan Number of Separate Plan: 006

Document Restatement of Separate Plan: For the period from May 1, 1989 through December 31, 1993, the provisions of the Plan (as hereinafter defined), as modified or supplemented by the provisions set forth below, shall constitute the provisions of a separate plan, Plan 006. The benefit accruals through January 29, 1982 under Plan 006 were frozen effective January 29, 1982. Effective October 1, 1989 five separate plans (all with frozen benefit accruals) merged with Plan 006 to form a single plan (instead of six separate plans) under the name "Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 57" and with the plan number 006. Accordingly, set forth below are modifications and supplements to the Plan, for purposes of constituting the separate plan document of Plan 006, for two separate periods: 5/1/89 - 12/31/93 and 10/1/89 - 12/31/93. References hereinafter in this Appendix D to the "Prior Plan" shall be references to that plan document titled the "Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 57," dated May 1, 1985, as said document has been amended from time to time. References in this Appendix D to the "Plan" shall from January 1, 1994 to December 31, 2009 and from January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2020 be references to the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and from January 1, 2021 thereafter, be references to this Plan except for the Appendices and Schedules and, effective from January 1, 2010 to December 31, 2016 shall refer to the plan document titled Seaboard Defined Benefit Pension Plan. Wherever reference is made to a provision of the Prior Plan, such provision shall be deemed to be incorporated in the Plan by such reference.

Modifications and Supplements to Plan (Effective 5/1/89 - 12/31/93)

- 1. The actuarial assumptions set forth in Tables D-1, D-2 and E of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Actuarial Equivalent.
- 2. Section 2.03 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 3.3 of the Plan regarding Early Retirement Date.
- 3. The definition of "Plan Year" on the second introductory page of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Plan Year.
- 4. The amount of each Participant's frozen Accrued Benefit as of 5/1/89, applicable to Participants as of January 1, 2009, as set forth on Schedule 1 to this Appendix D
- 5. Section 3.11 of the Prior Plan shall replace Sections 3.5 and 4.5 of the Plan regarding Disability benefits.

- 6. Benefits of Participants who terminated employment prior to entitlement for an Early Retirement Pension shall be subject to the reduction described in Section 3.05(c) of the Prior Plan attributable to spousal death benefits.
- 7. Sections 4.02, 4.03 and 4.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to the Plan as additional subsections of Section 5.3 regarding optional forms of benefit payment.
- 8. The fourth paragraph in Section 4.01 and Sections 6.01, 6.03, and 6.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to Article V of the Plan regarding death benefits.

Additional Modifications and Supplements to Plan (Effective 10/1/89 - 12/31/93)

1. The amount of the frozen Accrued Benefit as of 10/1/89 of each Participant in the following designated class applicable to Participants as of January 1, 2009 shall be as set forth in the applicable Schedule identified below. Each such applicable Schedule is deemed to be incorporated herein by this reference. All Participants shall be 100% vested in such frozen Accrued Benefits.

Class of Participants

Schedule of Benefits

Participants in the Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 16

Participants in the Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 36

Participants in the Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 235

Participants in the Retirement Plan for Members of the Bakery and Confectionery Workers' International Union, AFL-CIO Bakery Local No. 25 Participants in the Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 54 Schedule 1 to Appendix E

Schedule 1 to Appendix F Schedule 1 to Appendix G Schedule 1 to Appendix H Schedule 1 to Appendix I 2. Section 2.03 of the Prior Plan, as it applies with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefits of former Participants in the Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 36, shall be revised by substituting "25 Years of Service" for "30 Years of Service". Section 2.03 of the Prior Plan, as it applies with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefits of former Participants in the Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 235, the Retirement Plan for Members of the Bakery and Confectionery Workers' International Union, AFL-CIO Bakery Local No. 25, and the Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 54, shall be revised to provide that a Participant may elect to receive an Early Retirement Pension with respect to such frozen Accrued Benefit on the first day of any month provided he has attained age 55, and that no Early Retirement Pension is available prior to age 55 regardless of the number of Years of Service of the Participant and whether or not there has been a plant shut-down.

Merged Plan: Effective January 1, 1994, Plan 006 was merged into the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan. Effective January 1, 1994, certain Participants in the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan who were Participants in Plan 006 will have a benefit under the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan which will consist all or in part of their frozen Accrued Benefit under Plan 006 as of December 31, 1993. Notwithstanding any provisions of the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan to the contrary, the following provisions shall apply and supplement the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan effective January 1, 1994 with respect to a Participant's frozen Accrued Benefit under Plan 006:

- 1. The amount of the frozen Accrued Benefit for each Participant as of January 1, 1994 applicable to Participants in this Plan as of January 1, 2010 shall be as set forth on Schedule 2 to this Appendix D. All participants shall be 100% vested in their frozen Accrued Benefits listed on Schedule 2.
- 2. Section 3.3 of the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan shall not be applicable. Instead, a Participant may elect to receive an Early Retirement Pension with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit on the first day of any month provided he has attained age 55. In addition, a Participant with a frozen Accrued Benefit that was accrued under either the Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 16, or the Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 57, who has not attained age 55 and who has completed at least 30 Years of Service (computed by giving credit for 1 Year of Service for the year the Participant entered service regardless of the number of hours worked in that year) and whose employment terminated as the result of a plant shut-down, may elect to receive an Early Retirement Pension. The amount of such Participant's Early Retirement Pension shall be determined as if such Participant has attained age 55 at the time of such election. The foregoing provisions of this paragraph 3 shall apply to the frozen Accrued Benefit of a Participant that was accrued under the Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 36, by substituting "25 Years of Service" for "30 Years of Service."

- 3. The following additional benefit option shall apply with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit:
- a. A Participant, or spouse of a Participant, who is entitled to receive a benefit commencing prior to his Social Security Date may elect the Social Security adjustment optional form of payment with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit. Under such option, increased benefit payments will be made prior to his Social Security Date and decreased benefit payments (or no payments) will be made after his Social Security Date. The provisions governing the Social Security adjustment option shall be as set forth in Section 4.02 of the Prior Plan.
- 4. The frozen Accrued Benefit of a Participant who terminated employment prior to entitlement for an Early Retirement Pension shall be subject to the reduction described in Section 3.05(c) of the Prior Plan attributable to spousal death benefits.
- 5. The fourth paragraph in Section 4.01 and Sections 6.01, 6.03 and 6.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to Article V of the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan regarding death benefits payable with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit.

APPENDIX E

Name of Separate Plan: Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 16.

Plan Number of Separate Plan: 004

Document Restatement of Separate Plan: For the period from May 1, 1989 through September 30, 1989, the provisions of the Plan, as modified or supplemented by the provisions set forth below, shall constitute the provisions of a separate plan, Plan 004. The benefit accruals through January 29, 1982 under Plan 004 were frozen effective January 29, 1982. References hereinafter in this Appendix E to the "Prior Plan" shall be references to that plan document titled the "Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 16" and dated May 1, 1985, as said document has been amended from time to time. References in this Appendix E to the "Plan" shall from January 1, 1994 to December 31, 2009 and from January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2020 be references to the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and from January 1, 2021 thereafter, be references to this Plan except for the Appendices and Schedules and, effective from January 1, 2010 to December 31, 2016 shall refer to the plan document titled Seaboard Defined Benefit Pension Plan. Wherever reference is made herein to a provision of the Prior Plan, such provision shall be deemed to be incorporated in the Plan by such reference.

Modifications and Supplements to Plan (Effective 5/1/89 - 9/30/89)

- 1. The actuarial assumptions set forth in Tables D-1, D-2 and E of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Actuarial Equivalent.
- 2. Section 2.03 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 3.3 of the Plan regarding Early Retirement Date.
 - a. The amount of each Participant's frozen Accrued Benefit as of 5/1/89 applicable to Participants in this Plan as of January 1, 2010 shall be as set forth on Schedule 1 to this Appendix E. All Participants shall be 100% vested in their Accrued Benefits listed on Schedule 1. The frozen Accrued Benefit of a Participant who terminated employment prior to entitlement for an Early Retirement Pension shall be subject to the reduction described in Section 3.05(c) of the Prior Plan attributable to spousal death benefits.
- 3. Sections 4.02, 4.03 and 4.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to the Plan as additional subsections of Section 5.3 regarding optional forms of benefit payment.
- 4. The fourth paragraph in Section 4.01 and Sections 6.01, 6.03 and 6.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to Article V of the Plan regarding death benefits.

Merged Plan: Effective October 1, 1989, Plan 004 merged into Plan 006. The provisions of Plan 006 on and after October 1, 1989 are set forth in Appendix D to the Plan.

APPENDIX F

Name of Separate Plan: Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 36.

Plan Number of Separate Plan: 005

Document Restatement of Separate Plan: For the period from May 1, 1989 through September 30, 1989, the provisions of the Plan, as modified or supplemented by the provisions set forth below, shall constitute the provisions of a separate plan, Plan 005. The benefit accruals through January 29, 1982 under Plan 005 were frozen effective January 29, 1982. References hereinafter in this Appendix F to the "Prior Plan" shall be references to that plan document titled the "Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 36" and dated May 1, 1985, as said document has been from time to time amended. References in this Appendix F to the "Plan" shall, from January 1, 1994 to December 31, 2009 and from January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2020 be references to the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and from January 1, 2021 thereafter, be references to this Plan except for Appendices and Schedules and effective from and after January 1, 2010 to December 31, 2016 shall refer to the plan document titled "Seaboard Defined Benefit Pension Plan." Wherever reference is made herein to a provision of the Prior Plan, such provision shall be deemed to be incorporated in the Plan by such reference.

Modifications and Supplements to Plan (Effective 5/1/89 - 9/30/89)

- 1. The actuarial assumptions set forth in Tables D-1, D-2 and E of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Actuarial Equivalent.
- 2. Section 2.03 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 3.3 of the Plan regarding Early Retirement Date; provided, however, that a Participant who has not attained age 55 and who has completed at least 25 Years of Service and whose employment terminated as the result of a plant shut-down, may elect to receive an Early Retirement Pension with respect to the frozen Accrued Benefit. The amount of such Participant's Early Retirement Pension shall be determined as if such Participant has attained age 55 at the time of such election.
- 3. The amount of each Participant's frozen Accrued Benefit as of 5/1/89 applicable to Participants in this Plan as of January 1, 2010 shall be as set forth on Schedule 1 to this Appendix F. All Participants shall be 100% vested in their Accrued Benefits listed on Schedule 1.
- 4. The frozen Accrued Benefit of a Participant who terminated employment prior to entitlement for an Early Retirement Pension shall be subject to the reduction described in Section 3.05(c) of the Prior Plan attributable to spousal death benefits.
- 5. Sections 4.02, 4.03 and 4.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to the Plan as additional subsections of Section 5.3 regarding optional forms of benefit payment.

6.	he fourth paragraph in Section 4.01 and Sections 6.01, 6.03 and 6.04 of the Prior Plan are here	by
added to Articl	V of the Plan regarding death benefits.	

Merged Plan: Effective October 1, 1989, Plan 005 merged into Plan 006. The provisions of Plan 006 on and after October 1, 1989 are set forth in Appendix D to the Plan.

APPENDIX G

Name of Separate Plan: Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 235.

Plan Number of Separate Plan: 007

Document Restatement of Separate Plan: For the period from May 1, 1989 through September 30, 1989, the provisions of the Plan, as modified or supplemented by the provisions set forth below, shall constitute the provisions of a separate plan, Plan 004. The benefit accruals through January 29, 1982 under Plan 007 were frozen effective January 29, 1982. References hereinafter in this Appendix G to the "Prior Plan" shall be references to that plan document titled the "Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 235" and dated May 1, 1985, as said document has been amended from time to time. References in this Appendix G to the "Plan" shall, from January 1, 1994 to December 31, 2009 and from January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2020 be references to the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and from January 1, 2021 thereafter, be references to this Plan except for Appendices and Schedules and effective from and after January 1, 2010 to December 31, 2016 shall refer to the plan document titled "Seaboard Defined Benefit Pension Plan." Wherever reference is made herein to a provision of the Prior Plan, such provision shall be deemed to be incorporated in the Plan by such reference.

Modifications and Supplements to Plan (Effective 5/1/89 - 9/30/89)

- 1. The actuarial assumptions set forth in Tables D-1, D-2 and E of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Actuarial Equivalent.
- 2. Section 2.03 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 3.3 of the Plan regarding Early Retirement Date.
- 3. The amount of each Participant's frozen Accrued Benefit as of 5/1/89 applicable to Participants in this Plan as of January 1, 2010 shall be as set forth on Schedule 1 to this Appendix G. All Participants shall be 100% vested in their Accrued Benefits listed on Schedule 1.
- 4. The frozen Accrued Benefit of a Participant who terminated employment prior to entitlement for an Early Retirement Pension shall be subject to the reduction described in Section 3.05(c) of the Prior Plan attributable to spousal death benefits.
- 5. Sections 4.02, 4.03 and 4.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to the Plan as additional subsections of Section 5.3 regarding optional forms of benefit payment.
- 6. The fourth paragraph in Section 4.01 and Sections 6.01, 6.03 and 6.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to Article V of the Plan regarding death benefits.

Merged Plan: Effective October 1, 1989, Plan 007 merged into Plan 006. The provisions of Plan 006 on and after October 1, 1989 are set forth in Appendix D to the Plan.

APPENDIX H

Name of Separate Plan: Retirement Plan for Members of the Bakery and Confectionery Workers' international Union, AFL-CIO Bakery Local No. 25,

Plan Number of Separate Plan: 008

Document Restatement of Separate Plan: For the period from May 1, 1989 through September 30, 1989, the provisions of the Plan, as modified or supplemented by the provisions set forth below, shall constitute the provisions of a separate plan, Plan 008. The benefit accruals through January 29, 1982 under Plan 008 were frozen effective January 29, 1982. References hereinafter in this Appendix H to the "Prior Plan" shall be references to that plan document titled the "Retirement Plan for Members of the Bakery and Confectionery Workers' International Union, AFL-CIO Bakery, Local No. 25" and dated May 1, 1985, as said document has been amended from time to time. References in this Appendix H to the "Plan" shall, from January 1, 1994 to December 31, 2009, be references to the plan document titled "Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan," except for Appendices and Schedules and effective from and after January 1, 2010 shall refer to the Seaboard Defined Benefit Plan. Wherever reference is made herein to a provision of the Prior Plan, such provision shall be deemed to be incorporated in the Plan by such reference.

Modifications and Supplements to Plan (Effective 5/1/89 - 9/30/89)

- 1. The actuarial assumptions set forth in Tables D-1, D-2 and E of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 1.2 of the Plan regarding Actuarial Equivalent.
- 2. Section 2.03 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 3.3 of the Plan regarding Early Retirement Date.
- 3. The amount of each Participant's frozen Accrued Benefit as of 5/1/89 applicable to Participants in this Plan as of January 1, 2010 shall be as set forth on Schedule 1 to this Appendix H. All Participants shall be 100% vested in their Accrued Benefits listed on Schedule 1.
- 4. The frozen Accrued Benefit of a Participant who terminated employment prior to entitlement for an Early Retirement Pension shall be subject to the reduction described in Section 3.05(c) of the Prior Plan attributable to spousal death benefits.
- 5. Sections 4.02, 4.03 and 4.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to the Plan as additional subsections of Section 5.3 regarding optional forms of benefit payment.
- 6. The fourth paragraph in Section 4.01 and Sections 6.01, 6.03 and 6.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to Article V of the Plan regarding death benefits.

Merged Plan: Effective October 1, 1989, Plan 008 merged into Plan 006. The provisions of Plan 006 on and after October 1, 1989 are set forth in Appendix D to the Plan.

APPENDIX I

Name of Separate Plan: Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 54.

Plan Number of Separate Plan: 009

Document Restatement of Separate Plan: For the period from May 1, 1989 through September 30, 1989, the provisions of the Plan, as modified or supplemented by the provisions set forth below, shall constitute the provisions of a separate plan, Plan 009. The benefit accruals through January 29, 1982 under Plan 004 were frozen effective January 29, 1982. References hereinafter in this Appendix I to the "Prior Plan" shall be references to that plan document titled the "Retirement Plan for Hourly Bargaining Employees of Seaboard Allied Milling Corporation, American Federation of Grain Millers, Local 54" and dated May 1, 1985, as said document has been amended from time to time. References in this Appendix I to the "Plan" shall, from January 1, 1994 to December 31, 2009 and from January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2020 be references to the Seaboard Corporation Pension Plan and from January 1, 2021 thereafter, be references to this Plan except for Appendices and Schedules and effective from and after January 1, 2010 to December 31, 2016 shall refer to the plan document titled "Seaboard Defined Benefit Pension Plan." Wherever reference is made herein to a provision of the Prior Plan, such provision shall be deemed to be incorporated in the Plan by such reference.

Modifications and Supplements to Plan (Effective 5/1/89 - 9/30/89)

- 1. The actuarial assumptions set forth in Tables D-1, D-2 and E of the Prior Plan shall replace the Plan's definition of Actuarial Equivalent.
- 2. Section 2.03 of the Prior Plan shall replace Section 3.3 of the Plan regarding Early Retirement Date.
- 3. The amount of each Participant's frozen Accrued Benefit as of 5/1/89 applicable to Participants in this Plan as of January 1, 2010 shall be as set forth on the attached Schedule 1 to this Appendix 1. All Participants shall be 100% vested in their Accrued Benefits listed on Schedule 1.
- 4. The frozen Accrued Benefit of a Participant who terminated employment prior to entitlement for an Early Retirement Pension shall be subject to the reduction described in Section 3.05(c) of the Prior Plan attributable to spousal death benefits.
- 5. Sections 4.02, 4.03 and 4.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to the Plan as additional subsections of Section 5.3 regarding optional forms of benefit payment.
- 6. The fourth paragraph in Section 4.01 and Sections 6.01, 6.03 and 6.04 of the Prior Plan are hereby added to Article V of the Plan regarding death benefits.

Merged Plan: Effective October 1, 1989, Plan 009 merged into Plan 006. and after October 1, 1989 are set forth in Appendix D to the Plan.	The provisions of Plan 006 on

Following is a list of the schedule to the appendices which are omitted from the Seaboard Marine Pension Plan being filed herewith. Seaboard Corporation ("Seaboard") undertakes to provide said schedules to the SEC, as requested, subject to Seaboard's right to request confidential treatment under the Freedom of Information Act.

Schedule 1 to Appendix C

Schedule 2 to Appendix C

Schedule 1 to Appendix D

Schedule 2 to Appendix D

Schedule 1 to Appendix E

Schedule 1 to Appendix F

Schedule 1 to Appendix G

Schedule 1 to Appendix H

Schedule 1 to Appendix I

CERTIFICATIONS

I, Robert L. Steer, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this report on Form 10-Q of Seaboard Corporation;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: May 4, 2021 /s/ Robert L. Steer
Robert L. Steer

President, Chief Executive Officer

(principal executive officer)

CERTIFICATIONS

I, David H. Rankin, certify that:

Date: May 4, 2021

- 1. I have reviewed this report on Form 10-Q of Seaboard Corporation;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ David H. Rankin
David H. Rankin
Executive Vice President,
Chief Financial Officer

(principal financial officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the filing of the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended April 3, 2021 (the Report) by Seaboard Corporation (the Company), the undersigned, as the Chief Executive Officer of the Company, hereby certifies pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to my knowledge:

- The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: May 4, 2021 /s/Robert L. Steer
Robert L. Steer

President and Chief Executive Officer

(principle executive officer)

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the filing of the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended April 3, 2021 (the Report) by Seaboard Corporation (the Company), the undersigned, as the Chief Financial Officer of the Company, hereby certifies pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to my knowledge:

- The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: May 4, 2021 /s/ David H. Rankin

David H. Rankin

Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

(principle financial officer)